## BIOLOGICAL ABNORMALITIES IN THE RUMINANT SMALL INTESTINE AND ITS

## RELATIONSHIP TO CARBOHYDRATE ASSIMILATION

A Thesis Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of the North Dakota State University of Agriculture and Applied Science

By

Ronald Joseph Trotta

## In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of MASTER OF SCIENCE

Major Department: Animal Sciences

November 2019

Fargo, North Dakota

# North Dakota State University Graduate School

## Title

### BIOLOGICAL ABNORMALITIES IN THE RUMINANT SMALL

### INTESTINE AND ITS RELATIONSHIP TO CARBOHYDRATE

ASSIMILATION

By

Ronald Joseph Trotta

The Supervisory Committee certifies that this disquisition complies with

North Dakota State University's regulations and meets the accepted

standards for the degree of

## **MASTER OF SCIENCE**

### SUPERVISORY COMMITTEE:

Dr. Kendall C. Swanson

Chair

Dr. Marc L. Bauer

Dr. Derek W. Brake

Approved:

8 November 2019

Dr. Marc L. Bauer

Date

Department Chair

#### ABSTRACT

Several biological abnormalities exist between the ruminant and nonruminant small intestine and influences carbohydrate assimilation. Two experiments were conducted to identify potential mechanisms to improve carbohydrate utilization in cattle. Experiment 1 evaluated the effects of duodenal starch infusions with casein or glutamic acid on post-ruminal carbohydrase activities. Experiment 2 evaluated the effects of dietary fructose on visceral organ development and expression of nutrient transporters and digestive enzymes involved in carbohydrate assimilation. In experiment 1, the results suggest that small intestinal starch digestion may be improved in cattle with increased small intestinal flow of casein through increases in post-ruminal carbohydrase activities. In experiment 2, dietary fructose supply influenced nutrient utilization, visceral organ growth, and digestive enzyme mRNA expression and activity in neonatal calves.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Over the past two years, there have been many people involved in the conduct of the research presented in my thesis and I would like to extent my gratitude to their contributions. To my advisor, Dr. Kendall Swanson, thank you for being my mentor, colleague, and friend. When I arrived in Fargo, I could not imagine that we would complete as much research as we have. As a result, this thesis represents about ¼ of all the work that we have done together. Thank you for not only teaching me research techniques but also how to be a researcher – write grants, collaborate, present at conferences, mentor students, etc. Your advice, support, and care was essential to the success of my Master's program.

To my labmates, Leonardo Sitorski and Jessica Reiners, you guys are awesome. I could not have asked for better people to work with. Thanks for always being willing to help out whenever I needed it. Also, thank you to Subash Acharya for all of your hard work with the infusion experiment.

I would like to thank my committee members, Dr. Marc Bauer and Dr. Derek Brake. Thanks for always being willing to talk about science with me. To Drs. Alison Ward, Joel Caton, Jimmy Klotz, Kim Vonnahme, and Kasey Carlin, thank you for collaborating with me and allowing me to have a role in your projects. These projects have helped diversify my research experiences and expand my knowledge of other fields of science (reproduction, molecular biology, meat science).

To Laurie Geyer of the Nutrition Lab and Mara Hirchert of the Genetics Lab, thank you for all of your technical support. Not only are you both great technicians, you are great people that I enjoyed spending many hours with in the lab. Thanks for always answering my questions and helping me when I needed it. Lastly, thank you to my mom, dad, and sister for always supporting me. Even though I am 1500 miles away, I know I can always count on you to be there for me.

ABSTRACT	iii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iv
LIST OF TABLES	ix
LIST OF FIGURES	xi
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xii
1. INTRODUCTION AND LITERATURE REVIEW	1
1.1. Introduction	1
1.2. Literature review	1
1.2.1. Small intestinal carbohydrate digestion	1
1.2.2. Regulation of pancreatic and small intestinal carbohydrases	5
1.2.2.1. Amount and distribution of carbohydrases in the gastrointestinal tract	5
1.2.2.2. Pancreatic α-amylase	6
1.2.2.3. Small intestinal carbohydrases	11
1.2.3. Sucrase	13
1.2.4. Carbohydrate absorption	15
1.2.4.1. Sodium-dependent glucose cotransporter-1	16
1.2.4.2. Glucose transporter 5	
1.2.5. Passage rate	19
1.2.6. Portal appearance of glucose	
1.3. Literature summary	
1.4. Literature cited	
2. DUODENAL INFUSIONS OF STARCH WITH CASEIN OR GLUTAMIC ACID INFLUENCE PANCREATIC AND SMALL INTESTINAL CARBOHYDRASE ACTIVITIES IN CATTLE	40
2.1. Abstract	40

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

2.2. Introduction	41
2.3. Methods	43
2.3.1. Animals and diets	43
2.3.2. Experimental design	44
2.3.3. Sample collection and analysis	45
2.3.4. Statistical analysis	48
2.4. Results	48
2.5. Discussion	53
2.6. Conclusions	56
2.7. Literature cited	57
3. INFLUENCE OF DIETARY FRUCTOSE ON VISCERAL ORGAN MASS, CARBOHYDRASE ACTIVITY, AND mRNA EXPRESSION OF GENES INVOLVED IN CARBOHYDRATE ASSIMILATION IN NEONATAL CALVES	65
3.1. Abstract	65
3.2. Introduction	66
3.3. Materials and methods	68
3.3.1. Animals and diets	68
3.3.2. Sample collection	69
3.3.3. Quantitative, real-time PCR	70
3.3.4. Digestive enzyme activity	73
3.3.5. Statistical analysis	74
3.4. Results	75
3.4.1. Growth performance and nutrient utilization	75
3.4.2. Visceral organ mass and fat content	80
3.4.3. Digestive enzyme activity	83
3.4.4. mRNA expression	86

	3.5. Discussion	87
	3.6. Conclusions	94
	3.7. Literature cited	95
4.	GENERAL CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS 1	.08

## LIST OF TABLES

<u>Table</u>		Page
1.	Composition of soybean hull-based diet fed to steers.	44
2.	Least square means for the effects of duodenal infusions of starch with casein or glutamic acid on body weights, pancreatic and small intestinal mass, and small intestinal length.	49
3.	Least square means for the effects of duodenal infusions of starch with casein or glutamic acid on pancreatic mass, protein concentration, and digestive enzyme activity in steers.	50
4.	Least square means for the effects of duodenal infusions of starch with casein or glutamic acid on duodenal mass, protein concentration, and carbohydrase activities in steers.	51
5.	Least square means for the effects of duodenal infusions of starch with casein or glutamic acid on jejunal mass, protein concentration, and carbohydrase activities in steers.	52
6.	Least square means for the effects of duodenal infusions of starch with casein or glutamic acid on ileal mass, protein concentration, and carbohydrase activities in steers.	53
7.	Selected genes in the small intestine that were analyzed using quantitative, real- time PCR	72
8.	Least square means for the effect of dietary fructose supplementation on initial and final body weight (BW), average daily gain (ADG), and gain:feed (G:F)	75
9.	Least square means for the effect of sampling time (pre-feeding or 2 h post-feeding) on serum glucose and urea-N concentrations	77
10.	Least square means for the effect of day on body weight and serum glucose and urea-N and concentrations.	77
11.	Least square means for the effects of dietary fructose on visceral organ mass	81
12.	Least square means for the effects of dietary fructose on gross fat content of the viscera, kidney, longissimus dorsi, pancreas, and liver	83
13.	Least square means for the effect of dietary fructose on pancreatic and small intestinal protein concentration and carbohydrase activities.	84
14.	Least square means for the effect of sampling site on small intestinal mass, protein concentration, mucosal density, and carbohydrase activities	85

15.	Least square means for the effect of dietary fructose on mRNA expression of genes in the small intestine	86
16.	Least square means for the effect of sampling site on mRNA expression in the small intestine	87

## LIST OF FIGURES

<u>Figure</u>		Page
1.	Least square means for the effect of dietary fructose on serum A) glucose and B) urea-N concentrations in neonatal calves.	76
2.	Least square means for the day × treatment interaction for non-esterified fatty acid concentrations in serum from calves fed milk-replacer (control) or milk replacer + 2.2 g/kg of BW fructose (fructose).	78
3.	Least square means for the day $\times$ time interaction for non-esterified fatty acid concentrations in serum from calves that were fasting or fed (2 h after feeding)	79
4.	Least square means for the day × treatment interaction for L-lactate concentrations in serum from calves fed milk-replacer (control) or milk replacer + 2.2 g/kg of BW fructose (fructose).	80

## LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ACTB	Beta-Actin
ADF	Acid Detergent Fiber
ADG	Average Daily Gain
ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
AOAC	Association of Official Analytical Chemists
ATP	Adenosine Triphosphate
BCA	Bichinchonic Acid
BW	Body Weight
C	Celsius
Ca	Calcium
cAMP	Cyclic Adenosine Monophosphate
cm	Centimeter
CO <sub>2</sub>	Carbon Dioxide
CCK	Cholecystokinin
cDNA	Complementary DNA
CF	Crude Fat
СР	Crude Protein
CrEDTA	Chromium Ethylenediaminetetraacetic Acid
CV	Coefficient of Variation
d	Day
dL	Deciliter
Dist. Jej	Distal Jejunum
DM	Dry Matter
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid

Duod	Duodenum
FAM	6-Carboxyfluorescein
g	Gram
g	Gravity
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde-3-Phosphate Dehydrogenase
G:F	Gain to Feed
GLM	General Linear Model
GLUT2	Glucose transporter 2
GLUT5	Glucose transporter 5
h	Hour
H <sub>2</sub> O	Water
IU	International Unit
kg	Kilogram
КНК	Ketohexokinase
KPO <sub>4</sub>	Potassium Phosphate
kU	Kilounit
L	Liter
L	L-isomer
<i>LCT</i>	Lactase
m	Meter
mg	Milligram
min	Minute
mL	Milliliter
mM	Millimolar
MGAM	Maltase-glucoamylase

MGB	Minor Groove Binder
MP	Metabolizable Protein
mRNA	Messenger Ribonucleic Acid
M-value	Average Expression Stability
n	Number
N	Nitrogen
NaCl	Sodium Chloride
NaOH	Sodium Hydroxide
NASEM	National Academy of Science, Engineering, & Math
NCBI	National Center for Biotechnology Information
NDF	Neutral Detergent Fiber
NEFA	Non-Esterified Fatty Acid
NEm	Net Energy for Maintenance
ng	Nanogram
nm	Nanometer
NRC	National Research Council
OM	Organic Matter
Р	Phosphorus
PACAP	Pituitary Adenylate Cyclase-Activating Peptide
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction
PDV	Portal-Drained Viscera
POLR2A	RNA Polymerase IIA
<i>P</i> -value	Probability Value
Prox. Jej	Proximal Jejunum
RDP	Ruminally Degradable Protein

RNA	Ribonucleic Acid
s	Second
SAS	Statistical Analysis System
SDHA	Succinate Dehydrogenase Complex Flavoprotein Subunit A
SEM	Standard Error of the Mean
SGLT1	Sodium-Dependent Glucose Cotransporter-1
<i>SI</i>	Sucrase-Isomaltase
SLC2A2	GLUT2
<i>SLC2A5</i>	GLUT5
SLC5A1	SGLT1
T1R2	Taste 1 Receptor 2
T1R3	Taste 1 Receptor 3
U	Unit
μL	Microliter
μmol	Micromole
Urea-N	Urea Nitrogen
UV-VIS	Ultraviolet-Visible
VS	Versus
VIP	Vasoactive Intestinal Peptide
wt/wt	Weight by Weight

#### **1. INTRODUCTION AND LITERATURE REVIEW**

#### **1.1. Introduction**

The ruminant digestive system is anatomically more complex than nonruminants because of their foregut structure containing the rumen, reticulum, and omasum. The reticulorumen allows for digestion of structural carbohydrates that are typically unsuitable for most nonruminant diets. Digestion products of ruminal fermentation are typically volatile fatty acids including acetate, propionate, and butyrate which are used as the primary energy source by the host. Also, ruminal microbial crude protein synthesis from non-protein nitrogen sources offers a clear advantage when formulating diets. After the omasum, the ruminant and nonruminant digestive tracts are similar in structure with the abomasum (gastric compartment), small and large intestines. Shifting the site of carbohydrate digestion and absorption from the rumen to the small intestine can provide energetic advantages because glucose can be used more efficiently and provide more net ATP production than volatile fatty acids. However, several studies have demonstrated that post-ruminal carbohydrate assimilation is functionally different in ruminant than in nonruminant animals. This includes extent of carbohydrate digestion, regulation of digestive enzymes, digesta passage rate and composition, and glucose absorption and transport. This review will highlight the biological abnormalities in the ruminant small intestine and its relationship to carbohydrate assimilation.

#### **1.2.** Literature review

#### 1.2.1. Small intestinal carbohydrate digestion

In early nutrition studies in ruminants, various dietary carbohydrates were evaluated in young calves and lambs to determine if there could be potential benefits from their dietary inclusion. Typically, ruminants can be exposed to various carbohydrates at different stages of their production life cycle. This includes glucose (gluconeogenic or dietary origin; Brockman and

1

Laarveld, 1986), lactose (from milk), galactose (from digestion of lactose), sucrose, starch and starch digestion-products (maltose, isomaltose, limit dextrins), and fructose (during fetal development; Crouse et al., 2019). A common finding between most studies is that ruminants readily utilize glucose, galactose, and lactose but not sucrose, maltose, or starch (Dollar and Porter, 1957; Siddons et al., 1969). Understanding the limitations in carbohydrate assimilation can potentially provide biological targets to improve nutrient utilization and the energetic efficiency of animal production.

In North American finishing cattle and dairy cattle production systems, grain-based diets containing moderate to large proportions of starch are typically fed to increase the net energy concentrations of the diet allowing for more efficient growth and improved product quality. When grain-based diets are fed, up to 40% of dietary starch intake can escape ruminal fermentation and flow to the small intestine for potential enzymatic digestion (Ørskov et al., 1986). Small intestinal starch assimilation occurs in three distinct steps (Huntington et al., 1997): 1) hydrolysis of starch by pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase into smaller oligosaccharides and limit-dextrins, 2) hydrolysis of small chain oligosaccharides into free glucose by brush border carbohydrases, and 3) glucose transport from the intestinal lumen into an absorptive enterocyte. Initiation of starch digestion in the small intestine begins with pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase that is secreted into the intestinal lumen via the pancreatic duct. Pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase is produced in pancreatic acinar cells and is secreted in its active form. In the lumen, pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase hydrolyzes  $\alpha$ -1,4-linked resident glucose molecules in starch and releases smaller oligosaccharides (maltose, maltotriose, and limit-dextrins) (Brake and Swanson, 2018). Membrane-bound brush border carbohydrases (maltase, isomaltase, glucoamylase) hydrolyze small-chain oligosaccharides to release free glucose that is ultimately transported across the apical membrane of the small intestine.

Early work using dietary (Karr et al., 1966; Tucker et al., 1968) or abomasal infusion models (Little et al., 1968) demonstrated that the extent of post-ruminal starch digestion was much lower than in nonruminants. These authors concluded that the extent of starch digestion in the small intestine was inadequate for optimum utilization. Indeed, when Harmon et al. (2004) reviewed the literature, they found that the apparent digestibility of starch in the small intestine averaged 62%. Potential limitations of small intestinal starch assimilation include deficient production of carbohydrases, physiochemical characteristics of starch, reduced glucose transport, or inadequate retention time (Owens et al., 1986; Brake and Swanson, 2018). Interestingly, the limitation is proportional to small intestinal starch flow instead of an absolute maximal value (i.e., plateau) (Ørskov, 1976; Theurer, 1986). Linear relationships between intestinal starch appearance and small intestinal starch digestion were first suggested by Ørskov et al. (1969) and a linear regression model was developed to predict small intestinal starch digestion in lambs (Ørskov, 1976). When Owens et al. (1986) reviewed the literature, they found that there was a positive linear relationship between the amount of starch flowing to the small intestine (g/d) and small intestinal starch disappearance (g/d). Furthermore, there is a negative linear relationship between the amount of starch flowing to the small intestine (g/d) and small intestinal starch digestibility (%) (Harmon et al., 2004). Linear relationships are not normally expected in biology (Harmon and McLeod, 2001), including digestion, which typically conforms to a non-linear relationship because of Michaelis-Menten kinetics. It was previously calculated that at least a 70% digestibility of starch in the small intestine was necessary to avoid the inefficiencies associated with large intestinal starch digestion (Huntington et al., 2006). However, a plateau in efficiency may not be achievable under practical feeding conditions (Harmon and McLeod, 2001).

Moreover, several studies have demonstrated that post-ruminal protein or amino acid flow can increase small intestinal starch disappearance in ruminants. Indirect evidence of increased pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase (Wang and Taniguchi, 1998) and portal glucose appearance (Taniguchi et al., 1995) led to the speculation that post-ruminal protein flow could increase small intestinal starch disappearance. Increasing levels of post-ruminal casein (0 to 200 g/d) infusion resulted in linear improvements in small intestinal starch disappearance (g/d) and digestibility (%) in cattle abomasally infused with raw cornstarch (Richards et al., 2002). Similar results were obtained in sheep receiving abomasal casein infusions consuming a dry-rolled sorghum grain diet (Mendoza and Britton, 2003) or a cracked corn-based diet (Mabjeesh et al., 2003). Later, Brake et al. (2014a) demonstrated that increasing levels of post-ruminal casein (0, 200, or 400 g/d) infusion could increase small intestinal starch digestion in steers duodenally infused with raw cornstarch within 6 d. In a follow-up study, amino acid treatments were used to represent similar proportions of amino acids to those found in casein. Non-essential amino acid infusions (similar to the profile of casein) increased small intestinal starch digestion (Brake et al., 2014b) but essential amino acid infusions did not. This observation was further supported when glutamic acid or glutamic acid + phenylalanine + tryptophan + methionine increased small intestinal starch digestion and the phenylalanine + tryptophan + methionine treatment had no effect. Furthermore, increasing supply (0, 60, 120 g/d) of duodenal glutamic acid increases small intestinal starch digestion to a similar magnitude achieved with 400 g/d of casein (Blom et al., 2016). Other trials with essential amino acids (leucine and phenylalanine) have not found any effects on small intestinal starch digestion in goats (Yu et al., 2014a). These data suggest that the limitations in small intestinal starch digestion may be improved with post-ruminal non-essential amino acid or protein flow.

#### 1.2.2. Regulation of pancreatic and small intestinal carbohydrases

Ruminant animals have essentially the same complement of digestive enzymes in the pancreas and small intestine as nonruminant animals. However, functionality of post-ruminal digestive enzymes have major biological and regulatory differences from nonruminant digestive enzymes. For the purpose of this review, only post-ruminal carbohydrases will be reviewed. Detailed reviews on post-ruminal protease regulation have been previously published (Harmon, 1993). The pancreas synthesizes and secretes  $\alpha$ -amylase in the small intestinal lumen to initiate starch hydrolysis. Four proteins in the small intestine possess carbohydrase activity: sucrase-isomaltase, maltase-glucoamylase, lactase, and trehalase.

#### 1.2.2.1. Amount and distribution of carbohydrases in the gastrointestinal tract

Almost all of the carbohydrases involved in carbohydrate digestion are present in the intestinal mucosa and pancreas of ruminants but in less quantities than nonruminant animals (Walker et al., 1959; Hembry et al., 1967; Siddons, 1968; Coombe and Siddons, 1973; Sir Elkatim and Osman, 1982; Harmon, 1993). Ruminants lack salivary  $\alpha$ -amylase and intestinal sucrase but it is unclear how the absence of these enzymes influence carbohydrate digestion. It should be noted that cattle and buffalo possess nasolabial amylase (Majeed et al., 1970) and may indirectly provide the functional role of salivary  $\alpha$ -amylase in ruminants. Relative concentrations of pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase and small intestinal maltase and isomaltase in cattle and sheep are much lower compared to nonruminants (Walker, 1959; Siddons, 1968). Glucoamylase activity in the small intestine has been shown to be much lower in nonruminating and ruminating calves and cows compared to pigs, horses, and dogs (Toofanian et al., 1974).

#### **1.2.2.2.** Pancreatic α-amylase

In nonruminants, carbohydrase activities typically increase proportional to luminal substrate flow (Brannon, 1990). However, in ruminants, post-ruminal digestive enzymes respond differently to diet and luminal nutrient flows (Harmon, 1993). Russell et al. (1981) were the first to evaluate the effects of diet and energy intake on the regulation of post-ruminal digestive enzyme activity in cattle. They fed either an alfalfa hay diet or a corn and corn-silage based diet at maintenance or a corn corn-silage based diet at  $2 \times$  or  $3 \times$  maintenance. At maintenance intake, they found that steers consuming the corn and corn-silage based diet had lower pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase specific activity than steers consuming the alfalfa hay diet. Furthermore, increasing the energy intake of the corn and corn-silage based diet from one to two times maintenance increased pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase specific activity by two-fold, without any additional increases at 3  $\times$ maintenance. To further evaluate the effects of diet and energy intake on carbohydrase activities, Kreikemeier et al. (1990) fed either a 90% forage (alfalfa hay) or 90% grain (sorghum:wheat) diet at 1 or 2 times the net energy for maintenance (NE<sub>m</sub>) requirement. In steers consuming the grain diet, pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase concentration and total content was lower than steers consuming forage. Additionally, when energy intake increased from 1 to 2 times NE<sub>m</sub>, pancreatic α-amylase activity and total content increased with an increase in pancreatic mass. In contrast, previous studies demonstrated that increasing starch intake could increase pancreatic a-amylase activity (Clary et al., 1969; Janes et al., 1985). However, these studies were confounded with energy intake. Results from Russell et al. (1981) and Kreikemeier et al. (1990) demonstrated that increasing energy intake up to 2  $\times$  maintenance can increase pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity. In addition, steers consuming starch-based diets had lower activity of pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase. However, the diet effects on pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase were less clear, as the alfalfa hay based diets had greater crude protein levels.

This led to the hypothesis that changes in luminal carbohydrate and protein flow could influence pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity.

While nonruminants increase pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity in response to luminal starch flows (Brannon, 1990), the response is opposite in ruminants. Abomasal infusions of partially hydrolyzed starch decreased pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase concentration, specific activity, and secretion in steers compared to steers ruminally infused with partially hydrolyzed starch or steers infused with water (Walker and Harmon, 1995). The same decrease in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity in response to abomasal partially hydrolyzed starch was observed with pancreatic tissue samples (Swanson et al., 2002b). Similarly in wethers, abomasal infusions of raw cornstarch decreased pancreatic α-amylase concentration and secretion compared to control wethers receiving abomasal water infusions (Wang & Taniguchi, 1998). These studies demonstrated that luminal complex carbohydrate flow decreases pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity in cattle. In a study by Swanson et al. (2002a), abomasal infusions of glucose or partially hydrolyzed starch both decreased pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase concentration, specific activity, and secretion in steers. This study demonstrated that downregulation of pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase is not due solely to luminal complex carbohydrate flow. It remains unclear whether luminal or absorbed glucose regulates pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity in ruminants. Increasing levels of ruminal glucose infusions had no effect on plasma amylase concentrations in lambs fed a 50% concentrate diet (Krehbiel et al., 1995). In conclusion, high levels of post-ruminal carbohydrate supply as starch, partially hydrolyzed starch, or glucose decreases pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity when energy intake is controlled. Further research is needed to evaluate the effects of other carbohydrates (lactose, fructose, galactose) on pancreatic exocrine function in ruminants.

As stated previously, studies by Russell et al. (1981) and Kreikemeier et al. (1990) demonstrated that pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity was greater in steers fed an alfalfa hay diet compared to a grain-based diet. These authors speculated that differences in dietary crude protein (and therefore, rumen undegradable protein and metabolizable protein) could possibly contribute to differences in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity. In sheep, Wang & Taniguchi (1998) abomasally infused water (control), raw cornstarch, or raw cornstarch + casein and measured pancreatic exocrine secretion. Pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity was depressed with abomasal starch; however, starch and case in supply restored  $\alpha$ -amylase levels to the control. Similarly, increasing levels of abomasal casein supply (0, 60, 120, or 180 g/d) linearly increased pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase concentration, specific activity, and secretion in steers infused with raw cornstarch (Richards et al., 2003). Additional work feeding a 68.7% concentrate diet with supplemental casein to steers produced increases in duodenal  $\alpha$ -amylase concentrations and serum cholecystokinin concentrations (Lee et al., 2013). However, complex interactions exist with starch and protein supply in the ruminant small intestine (Harmon, 2009). Interactions between starch and protein on pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase were evaluated with the following treatments: 1) water, 2) partially hydrolyzed starch, 3) casein, and 4) partially hydrolyzed starch + casein. In beef steers, casein infusion increased pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase concentration and secretion and partially hydrolyzed starch infused had the opposite response (Swanson et al., 2004). However, the combination of partially hydrolyzed starch and case in produced a response in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase that was less than casein and not different from partially hydrolyzed starch alone. In support of these results, Swanson et al. (2002b) and Swanson et al. (2003) found the same response in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity to infusion treatments in pancreatic tissue and cell culture models, respectively. The combined results suggest that the benefits of post-ruminal protein supply may be overridden by

the presence of starch in the small intestine. However, it should be noted that no definitive studies have tested the influence of cornstarch source (raw cornstarch or partially hydrolyzed starch) with post-ruminal casein on pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity. Also, it is known that dietary corn starch source (Akay et al., 2002) or endosperm type (Taylor and Allen, 2005) can influence postruminal starch digestibility in lambs and lactating dairy cattle.

Responses in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase increase with dietary starch intake in nonruminants (Brannon, 1990), which is similar to responses in ruminants to increasing post-ruminal protein supply. Increasing dietary crude protein concentrations with bypass soybean meal resulted in linear increases in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity (Swanson et al., 2008). However, at the same time, there were decreasing proportions of high-moisture corn in the ration. Complex interactions between luminal carbohydrate and protein flow on small intestinal starch digestion likely differ between ruminants and nonruminants due, at least in part, to absorption of large amounts of products of ruminal fermentation and microbial crude protein synthesis. In turn, changes in duodenal digesta nutrient composition, osmolality, and volume could potentially influence pancreatic exocrine function.

More recently, the effects of individual amino acids on pancreatic exocrine function in ruminants has been studied. However, responses in digestive enzyme activity to individual amino acids have varied with length of infusion and animal species. Arginine administration through jugular blood had no influence on pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity in non-pregnant ewes (Keomanivong et al., 2017). After 14-d of infusing increasing levels of phenylalanine, Yu et al. (2013) observed linear increases in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase specific activity, and a cubic response in  $\alpha$ -amylase secretion in goats. In the short-term experiment (10-h), they found a quadratic response in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase secretion to increasing levels of phenylalanine. Moreover, increasing

levels of leucine linearly increased α-amylase concentration after 14 d of duodenal infusion (Yu et al., 2014b). In dairy heifers, duodenal infusions of 10 g/d leucine increased total pancreatic secretion,  $\alpha$ -amylase concentration, and  $\alpha$ -amylase secretion (Liu et al., 2015). Increases in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity were observed with duodenal infusions or leucine (3 or 9 g/d) and phenylalanine (2 g/d) in goats (Cao et al., 2018a). However, when leucine (1.435 g/L milk), phenylalanine (0.725 g/L milk), or a combination of leucine or phenylalanine (1.435 g leucine/L milk and 0.725 g phenylalanine/L milk) were fed to milk-fed calves, there was no influence on pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase specific activity (Cao et al., 2018b). Similarly, increasing levels of leucine supplementation to neonatal calves fed milk-replacer had no effect on pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity (Reiners et al., 2019). Duodenal infusions of 20 or 30 g/d of isoleucine have been shown to increase pancreatic α-amylase activity in dairy heifers after 12 h or 10 d of infusion (Liu et al., 2018). In cell culture models using pancreatic acinar cells, amino acids such as phenylalanine (Guo et al., 2018a), leucine (Guo et al., 2018b; Guo et al., 2019; Cao et al., 2019a), and isoleucine (Cao et al., 2019b) increased  $\alpha$ -amylase release. Despite increases in small intestinal starch disappearance (Brake et al., 2014b; Blom et al., 2016) with glutamic acid, it is unclear if these increases are related to increases in pancreatic *a*-amylase activity. Indeed, a great amount of work has contributed to a better understanding of dietary effects of amino acids on pancreatic exocrine function. Because approximately 80% of the amino acids appearing in portal blood are associated with peptides (Koeln and Webb, 1982; Webb et al., 1992), it seems that more focus should be directed towards the influence of peptides on the regulation of digestive enzyme activity.

Despite increases in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity in response to post-ruminal protein or amino acid flow, it is unclear if increases in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase are related to increases in small intestinal starch disappearance. In studies where pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase increased, small intestinal carbohydrases were not evaluated. Therefore, there may be confounding effects if there are also simultaneous increases in small intestinal carbohydrase activities. Furthermore, enzyme infusion studies with  $\alpha$ -amylase have failed to show a response in small intestinal starch disappearance in cattle. Remillard et al. (1990) infused amylase or bicarbonate in a 2 × 2 factorial design into the jejunum and failed to see any effects on small intestinal starch digestion in steers fed an 85% grain diet. Abomasal infusions of amylase with 880 g/d of raw cornstarch (Westreicher-Kristen et al., 2018) or increasing levels of raw cornstarch up to 1993 g/d (Robbers et al., 2019) had no influence on postruminal starch digestion in steers.

#### 1.2.2.3. Small intestinal carbohydrases

Comparatively, there is far less information describing the influence of diet and luminal nutrient supply on the regulation of small intestinal carbohydrases in ruminants. Early studies demonstrated that diet composition (forage vs grain) and energy intake had little influence on small intestinal carbohydrase activities (Russell et al., 1981; Janes et al., 1985; Kreikemeier et al., 1990). Young bulls consuming a ground corn-based diet had greater duodenal maltase specific activity than young bulls consuming a whole shelled corn-based diet; and there was no diet effect in the jejunum (Carvalho et al., 2019). In dairy calves, milk replacer intake and butyrate supplementation had no influence on lactase or maltase activities or lactase, maltase-glucoamylase, or sucrase-isomaltase mRNA expression (Koch et al., 2019). Increasing the amount of days (0, 7, 13, 21) that steers consumed a 42% dry-rolled barley diet linearly increased proximal jejunal lactase specific activity compared to steers consuming a chopped-hay diet (Górka et al., 2017). However, it should be noted that steers consuming the moderate grain diet had increases in energy intake. Overall, changes in diet or energy status seem to have non-specific effects on small intestinal

carbohydrase activities. This can be due to changes in energy status, tissue mass, and maintenance requirements of the small intestine.

Few studies have investigated the effects of specific nutrients on small intestinal carbohydrase activities in ruminants; although most information is in relation to starch or starchdigestion products. Abomasal infusions of partially hydrolyzed starch increased jejunal maltase activity in sheep but decreased jejunal maltase activity in cattle (Bauer et al., 2001a). In another experiment, partially hydrolyzed starch infusions for 7d had no influence on maltase activity in any site of the small intestine in cattle (Bauer et al., 2001b). Later, steers receiving abomasal infusions of glucose or partially hydrolyzed starch had greater maltase specific activity than steers receiving ruminal starch infusions or consuming  $2 \times$  maintenance (Rodriguez et al., 2004). This may indicate that luminal substrate flow (maltose, isomaltose, limit dextrins) can increase carbohydrase activities in the small intestine. In neonatal calves, 18% replacement of lactose with maltodextrin, maltodextrin with a high degree of  $\alpha$ -1,6 branching, and maltose decreased jejunal maltase specific activity (Gilbert et al., 2015). Furthermore, jejunal isomaltase specific activity decreased in response to greater amounts of maltodextrin or maltodextrin with a high degree of a-1,6 branching. Additionally, steers with partially hydrolyzed starch infusions in the abomasum had greater maltase specific activity than steers infused with casein, with partially hydrolyzed starch + casein being intermediate (Guimaraes et al., 2007). Conflicting reports on the responses of carbohydrase activity in different animal models make interpretations difficult. A greater understanding of how luminal starch, starch-digestion intermediates, and glucose regulate small intestinal carbohydrase activities is needed.

Information about amino acid regulation of small intestinal carbohydrases in ruminants is scarce. Cao et al. (2019c) found that dietary leucine or phenylalanine had no influence on lactase

activity in small intestinal digesta from calves fed milk and starter. However, increasing levels (0, 0.4, 0.6, or 0.8 g/kg of BW) of leucine supplementation to calves fed milk-replacer showed a quadratic effect on intestinal lactase with the 0.4 g leucine/kg of BW treatment being lower than all other treatments (Reiners et al., 2019). Increasing levels of supplemental leucine linearly decreased maltase and isomaltase activities. It is unclear whether glutamic acid influences small intestinal carbohydrase activities to facilitate improvements in small intestinal starch digestion. However, because of the reduction in ileal ethanol soluble starch flow, researchers have speculated that glutamic acid may increase small intestinal carbohydrase activities (Brake et al., 2014b; Blom et al., 2016).

#### **1.2.3. Sucrase**

A remaining enigma of ruminant physiology is the absence of sucrase activity in the small intestine. There is lack of evidence of a detectable sucrase activity at reasonable (physiological) levels in ruminants. Several studies have investigated and characterized digestive enzyme activity along the small intestine with various ruminant animal species, ages, and diets. Yet, there still has been a failure to detect active sucrase in the small intestine. This is in contrast to nonruminant species including the pig, chicken, mouse, and rat. Dollar and Porter (1957) were the first to report the absence of sucrase activity in young calves. Furthermore, no measurable sucrase activity was detected in mucosa or small intestinal digesta contents from lambs (Walker, 1959). Later reports by Huber et al. (1961) and Siddons (1968) corroborated the findings that sucrase activity is absent from the digestive tract of the young calf. With cattle ranging from 4 days of age up to 6 years of age, no detectable amounts of sucrase were found in the small intestine (Siddons, 1968; Kreikemeier et al., 1990). Shirazi-Beechey et al. (1989) attempted to measure sucrase activity in isolated brush-border membrane vesicles from lamb intestine and received the same results as others. More recently, we did not detect any sucrase activity in the maternal or fetal small intestine of sheep (Trotta et al., 2019).

Alternatively, sucrase activity has been detected in other ruminant species; moose was found to have very lowly detectable amounts of sucrase (Schwartz et al., 1996). However, these values are not physiological (Mean =  $0.04 \pm 0.03$  U/g) and it could be possible that there were not corrections for endogenous glucose concentrations in either the mucosa samples or the substrate (sucrose) or both. In contrast, a comparative study demonstrated that sucrase activity was not detected in any ruminant species including the sheep, goat, roe deer, and moose (Rowell-Schäfer et al., 2001). Although not considered a ruminant, the kangaroo is a foregut-fermenter and does not possess intestinal sucrase activity (Kerry, 1969). In the camel intestine, glucoamylase and maltase activities were 2- and 3-fold greater than sucrase activity (Mohamed et al., 2007). They reported that sucrase activity was 8.2 U/g on average.

Few studies have attempted to induce sucrase activity by nutritional methods. Because little sucrose would typically reach the small intestine, it was unclear if luminal sucrose could induce its enzyme in the ruminant small intestine. However, abomasal infusions of sucrose did not induce sucrase activity in lambs (Swanson and Harmon, 1997). In humans, dietary fructose supplementation has been shown to induce sucrase activity in patients with congenital sucrase-isomaltase deficiency (Greene et al., 1972). It remains unclear whether dietary fructose can induce sucrase activity in ruminants.

Recent evidence from nonruminants may suggest that the absence of sucrase can have other physiological consequences on carbohydrate digestion. The ruminant enzyme profile seems to be similar to humans with congenital sucrase-isomaltase deficiency from genetic mutations in one or both of the subunits of the sucrase-isomaltase complex, leading to limitations in carbohydrate digestion (Harmon and Swanson, 2019). Nichols et al. (2017) demonstrated that the absence of sucrase activity leads to a reduction in starch digestion and postprandial glucose response with a sucrase-deficient shrew model. It should be noted that maltase and isomaltase activities were not influenced in their sucrase-deficient model. The limit of small intestinal starch digestion in ruminants has been debated for decades (Mayes and Ørskov, 1974; Owens et al., 1986; Kreikemeier and Harmon, 1995; Huntington et al., 1997; Harmon et al., 2004; Huntington et al., 2006; Brake and Swanson, 2018). Despite improvements in small intestinal starch digestion with post-ruminal protein flow (Richards et al., 2002; Brake et al., 2014a; Brake et al., 2014b; Blom et al., 2016), the average digestibility of starch in the small intestine has been inadequate (<70%) to achieve improvements in energetic efficiency (Huntington et al., 2006). Research is needed to investigate if the absence of sucrase activity in the small intestine contributes to the limitations in starch digestion in ruminants.

#### **1.2.4.** Carbohydrate absorption

Early studies in ruminants (Schambye, 1951; White et al., 1971) suggested that glucose appearance in portal blood was limited and that the capacity for glucose absorption was less than the rat. While there are numerous mechanisms of transport that vary in abundance within tissue, the main focus of this section will be on sodium-dependent glucose cotransporter-1 (SGLT1), glucose transporter 5 (GLUT5), and glucose transporter 2 (GLUT2). These are thought to be the main carbohydrate transporters in the small intestine of cattle (Harmon, 2009) and this section will primarily focus on nutritional regulation differences of SGLT1, GLUT5, and GLUT2 between ruminants and nonruminants.

#### 1.2.4.1. Sodium-dependent glucose cotransporter-1

Many studies in ruminants have concluded that glucose transport activity and SGLT1 abundance were greatest in milk-fed lambs and declines with age (Scharrer et al., 1979a; Scharrer et al., 1979; Shirazi-Beechey et al., 1989; Shirazi-Beechey et al., 1991). Shirazi-Beechey et al. (1991) demonstrated that duodenal infusions of a 30 mM glucose solution for 4 days in adult sheep increased the rate of glucose transport by 40- to 80-fold which was also accompanied by an increase in SGLT1 abundance. Furthermore, Dyer et al. (1994) demonstrated that duodenal fructose infusions can increase jejunal SGLT1 induction in lambs. These authors concluded that luminal sugar is sensed in the intestine, independent of glucose metabolism, and that the inducing sugar does not need to be a substrate of SGLT1. Moreover, regulation of carbohydrate transport in ruminants has been suggested to be influenced by the presence of sweet taste receptors in the bovine and ovine small intestine (T1R2-T1R3; Moran et al., 2014). The sweet taste receptor signaling mechanism was proposed by Moran et al. (2018), based on research with mice. Luminal sugar is sensed in the small intestine by T1R2-T1R3 and its associated G-protein, gustducin, which induces a signaling cascade, leading to a subsequent increase in glucagon-like peptide-2 secretion. Glucagon-like peptide-2 binds to its receptor on the submucosal plexus, eliciting a neuronal response to evoke the release of vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP) or pituitary adenylate cyclaseactivating peptide (PACAP) in absorptive enterocytes. Binding of either VIP or PACAP to its receptor on the basolateral membrane of absorptive enterocytes results in an increase in intracellular cAMP levels, leading to an upregulation of SGLT1 (Moran et al., 2018).

However, there is an apparent difference between cattle and sheep in carbohydrate transport and their ability to respond to diet or luminal nutrient supply. In companion studies, jejunal sodium-dependent glucose cotransport activity was determined in cattle and sheep ruminally or abomasally infused with partially hydrolyzed starch for 7 d (Bauer et al. 2001a; Bauer et al., 2001b). Animals receiving post-ruminal infusions of partially hydrolyzed starch had increased glucose uptake by 2-fold, however, the magnitude of the increase was greater in sheep than cattle (Bauer et al., 2001a). In the next experiment, sodium-dependent glucose uptake was evaluated in steers ruminally or abomasally infused with partially hydrolyzed starch for 7 d across multiple sites of the small intestine (Bauer et al., 2001b). There were no increases in SGLT1 activity in response to abomasal partially hydrolyzed starch infusions in any sites of the intestine (Bauer et al., 2001b). Later, after increasing the adaptation length to 35 d, Rodriguez et al. (2004) found that abomasal partially hydrolyzed starch or glucose infusions did not influence SGLT1 abundance or sodium-dependent glucose uptake. It should be noted that increasing dietary energy intake to  $2 \times NE_m$  also did not influence SGLT1 abundance or sodium-dependent glucose uptake. Similarly, Liao et al. (2010) infused partially hydrolyzed starch ruminally or abomasally and found only tendencies to influence SGLT1 or GLUT2 mRNA expression. They reported that ruminal partially hydrolyzed starch infusions tended to increase duodenal SGLT1 and that abomasal infusions of partially hydrolyzed starch tended to increase ileal SGLT1 and GLUT2 mRNA expression (Liao et al., 2010). Lohrenz et al. (2011) reported that lactating dairy cows fed a high starch (24% of DM) or low starch diet (12% of DM) had no difference in duodenal or jejunal SGLT1 mRNA or protein expression. Moreover, duodenal or jejunal GLUT2 mRNA expression, protein amount on the apical membrane, or total protein amount was not influenced by diet (Lohrenz et al., 2011). Because of the interactions with luminal protein and carbohydrate in the ruminant small intestine on starch disappearance and enzyme activity, SGLT1 abundance and glucose uptake were evaluated (Guimaraes et al., 2007). Using the same treatments as Swanson et al. (2002b), there was no influence of abomasal partially hydrolyzed starch, casein, or their

combination on SGLT1 abundance or activity in steers (Guimaraes et al., 2007). In contrast, abomasal infusions of casein increased SGLT1 activity in the proximal jejunum and whole small intestine in lambs (Mabjeesh et al., 2003). In goats, SGLT1 activity was greatest when corn- or wheat-based diets were fed but without any changes in transporter affinity or protein expression (Klinger et al., 2013). Collectively, these data suggest that bovine nutrient transporters involved in small intestinal carbohydrate absorption are less sensitive to diet or luminal nutrient supply than sheep.

#### **1.2.4.2.** Glucose transporter 5

There are apparently are no definitive studies that specifically evaluate GLUT2 and its role in apical glucose transport in ruminants. Additionally, there are few studies that have evaluated how diet influences GLUT2 or GLUT5 in ruminants. In nonruminants, nutrient transporters typically respond proportionally to substrate (Ferraris and Diamond, 1989; Shu et al., 1997). There have been no studies evaluating the effects of fructose on GLUT5 regulation in ruminants. Dietary fructose supplementation has been shown to increase GLUT5 expression and enhance intestinal fructose transport in neonatal rats (Shu et al., 1997). Zhao et al. (1993) found that GLUT5 expression in the intestine is significantly lower than in the liver or kidney in cattle. In contrast, many authors have reported that the greatest amount of GLUT5 expression occurs in the small intestine in humans, rats, mice, rabbits, chickens, and horses (Douard and Ferraris, 2008). Nutritional regulation of GLUT5 by fructose requires luminal presence of fructose in the intestine (Shu et al., 1998) and GLUT5 expression is directly proportional to intestinal luminal fructose concentration (Shu et al., 1997). In cattle, ruminal or abomasal infusions of partially hydrolyzed starch did not affect GLUT5 expression in the duodenum, jejunum, or ileum (Liao et al., 2010). Douard and Ferraris (2008) discussed the complex relationships between age, luminal fructose supply, and induction of GLUT5 in neonatal (milk only), weaning (milk + solid feed), and post-weaning (feed only) rats. In general, GLUT5 expression is nutritionally regulated by luminal fructose during weaning (14-28 days of age) and post-weaning (>28 days of age) in rats (David et al., 1995; Shu et al., 1997; Shu et al., 1998; Jiang and Ferraris, 2001; Jiang et al., 2001; Cui et al., 2004). However, in neonatal rats (<14 days of age), GLUT5 expression can increase with luminal fructose and glucocorticoid supply but not luminal fructose alone (Douard et al., 2008a; Douard et al., 2008b; Suzuki et al., 2011). Therefore, nutritional regulation of GLUT5 by fructose is age-dependent in rats. No studies have defined the GLUT5 regulation by diet in ruminants.

#### 1.2.5. Passage rate

A notable difference in ruminant digestive physiology compared to nonruminants is the rate of digesta passage. Flow of digesta through the duodenum is essentially continuous (Merchen, 1988) while ileal flow is intermittent (Goodall and Kay, 1969). In mature cattle, continuous inand outflow of digesta leads to a relatively constant and small abomasal capacity (Burgstaller et al., 2017). However, it should be recognized that abomasal emptying occurs in the milk-fed calf and has similarities to non-ruminants (Burgstaller et al., 2017). Another difference is that ileal retrograde flow rarely occurs in ruminants; although sometimes the digesta contents can remain stationary (Ash, 1969). Continuous fermentation and ruminal passage rate has a large influence on digesta flow to the abomasum and subsequently influences abomasal passage rate. Because of the nearly continuous duodenal flow, several other physiological processes seem relatively continuous in the ruminant, as well. For example, the near continuous flow of digesta in the intestine has been thought to minimize diurnal variations in pancreatic exocrine secretion (Merchen, 1988; Walker and Harmon, 1995). Furthermore, this may affect buffering capacity and in turn, digestive enzyme activity because digestive enzymes are pH-dependent. Although the optimal pH ranges for digestive enzymes are similar between ruminants and nonruminants, it should be noted that the intestinal contents of the ruminant small intestine remain acidic for an appreciable length (7m in sheep; Ben-Ghedalia et al., 1974). Subsequently, the lack of a postprandial glucose increase in response to feeding could also potentially be attributed to relatively constant metabolic processes in nutrient assimilation in ruminants. Because abomasal and intestinal flow of digesta is essentially constant, it is unclear if neural or hormonal signaling to the pancreas or small intestine is impaired. More definitive studies are needed in ruminants to evaluate how continuous abomasal flow affects autonomic control of digestion in the small intestine and if the lack of abomasal emptying could possibly contribute to limitations in digestive enzyme production or secretion.

Owens et al. (1986) suggested that intestinal retention time could potentially limit the extent of small intestinal starch disappearance. Digesta spends less than 3 hours in the small intestine of steers (Zinn and Owens, 1980) and digesta consistency can vary drastically with diet composition. Luminal nutrient composition in the distal intestine can influence hormonal secretion which may act to slow digesta passage to increase digestion in more proximal locations (Croom et al., 1992). However, post-ruminal casein supply had no effect on small intestinal transit time in steers duodenally infused with raw cornstarch (Brake et al., 2014a). In milk-fed calves, casein had no influence on rate of abomasal emptying or intestinal transit time (Smith, 1964). Even if passage rate limited digestion, it is thought that this factor is not independent in the activity or amount of carbohydrases (Brake and Swanson, 2018).

#### **1.2.6.** Portal appearance of glucose

After glucose transport into an enterocyte, glucose can be transported across the basolateral membrane into portal blood circulation primarily via GLUT2. Interestingly, many studies have found a disproportional relationship between intestinal carbohydrate disappearance and portal glucose appearance. In mature ruminants, limited amounts of glucose appear in portal blood (Schambye, 1951). To compare the influence of carbohydrate source and breed, Huntington and Reynolds (1986) abomasally infused glucose or raw cornstarch in lactating dairy cows and beef heifers and measured net nutrient absorption across the portal-drained viscera. They reported that approximately 65% of the infused glucose appeared in portal blood and this was similar between lactating dairy cows and beef heifers. However, only 35% and 8% (26% average) of the infused cornstarch appear in portal blood as glucose for the beef heifer and lactating cow, respectively. It should be noted that these calculations were based on the amount of carbohydrate infused, not disappearance of the carbohydrate.

Kreikemeier et al. (1991) were the first to quantify small intestinal carbohydrate disappearance and net portal glucose absorption in cattle simultaneously. Holstein steers infused with glucose, corn dextrin, or corn starch at 60 g/h had 94% of glucose, 38% of corn starch, and 29% of corn dextrin disappearance in the small intestine that could be accounted for in portal blood (Kreikemeier et al., 1991). These authors suggested that glucose could potentially be used as a substrate within the small intestine or that small intestine carbohydrate disappearance could be partially due to microbial fermentation. They concluded that approximately 35% of raw cornstarch that disappears in the small intestine resulted in net portal glucose absorption. In a similar study, Holstein steers were infused with water, glucose, corn dextrin, or corn starch at 66 g/h (Kreikemeier and Harmon, 1995). Seventy-three percent of glucose, 60% of corn dextrin, and 57%
of corn starch that disappeared in the small intestine could be accounted for in net portal glucose flux. In beef steers, abomasal raw cornstarch infusions with casein increased portal glucose appearance by 0.38 g per gram of casein infused (Taniguchi et al., 1995). Shifting the site of starch digestion from the rumen to the small intestine increased glucose utilization by PDV tissues (132%), PDV glucose flux (310%), and irreversible loss of glucose (59%) in growing beef steers infused with partially hydrolyzed starch (Harmon et al., 2001). In general, these studies collectively demonstrate that intestinal carbohydrate digestion is more limiting than glucose absorption. However, compared to nonruminants, the amount of glucose appearing in portal blood is low and raises many questions about the fate of glucose that disappears in the intestine.

In fact, most authors agree that the disproportional relationship between intestinal carbohydrate disappearance and net portal glucose absorption is partially due to both microbial fermentation and visceral metabolism (Kreikemeier et al., 1991; Kristensen et al., 2005; Gilbert et al., 2015). Gilbert et al. (2015) concluded that the largest part of small intestinal starch disappearance is due to fermentation rather than enzymatic hydrolysis to glucose in milk-fed calves. However, this remains to be studied in functional ruminants. Direct quantification of enzymatic hydrolysis of starch in the ruminant small intestine has yet to be quantified. The underdevelopment of anatomical features of the portal-drained viscera such as, vascularity and capillary density, may partially explain why there is a lack of digested starch that appears in portal blood compared to nonruminants. Well-designed, *in vivo* trials are needed to quantify the fate of digested starch in the small intestine.

## **1.3. Literature summary**

Several biological factors differentiate the ruminant and nonruminant small intestine and may contribute to apparent differences in carbohydrate assimilation. The extent of carbohydrate digestion in ruminants varies with carbohydrate source; however, starch, starch digestion products, and sucrose are limited in their extent of luminal disappearance. Linear negative relationships between intestinal starch flow and intestinal starch disappearance in ruminants are biologically abnormal when compared to non-ruminants. Nutritional regulation of post-ruminal carbohydrases is functionally different and the quantity of carbohydrases are far less than nonruminants. Carbohydrases in the pancreas and small intestine have the opposite response to luminal substrate compared to nonruminants. In general, post-ruminal carbohydrases may increase with protein or amino acid flow and decrease with starch or glucose flow. Sucrase activity cannot be detected in the ruminant small intestine and it remains unclear how its absence influences carbohydrate assimilation. Nutritional regulation of SGLT1 is apparently different between cattle and sheep. Moreover, it remains unclear if GLUT5 or GLUT2 are influenced by luminal fructose supply. Ruminants have a nearly continuous flow of digesta to the duodenum which results in minimal variations in pancreatic exocrine secretion or postprandial glucose concentrations. There is a disproportional relationship between intestinal carbohydrate disappearance and portal glucose appearance. Several biological abnormalities exist between the ruminant and nonruminant small intestine and influences carbohydrate assimilation.

## **1.4. Literature cited**

Akay, V., J. A. Jackson, Jr., and D. L. Harmon. 2002. NutriDense and waxy corn hybrids: Effects on site and extent of disappearance of nutrients in sheep. J. Anim. Sci. 80:1335-1343.

Ash, R. W. 1969. Flow of digesta in the intestine of the ruminant. Proc. Nutr. Soc. 28:110-114.

- Bauer, M. L., D. L. Harmon, K. R. McLeod, and G. B. Huntington. 2001a. Influence of α-linked glucose on jejunal sodium-glucose co-transport activity in ruminants. Comp. Biochem.
   Physiol. 129A:577-583.
- Bauer, M. L., D. L. Harmon, D. W. Bohnert, A. F. Branco, and G. B. Huntington. 2001b. Influence of α-linked glucose on sodium-glucose cotransport activity along the small intestine in cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 79:1917-1924.
- Ben-Ghedalia, D., H. Tagari, and L. Bondi. 1974. Protein digestion in the intestine of sheep. Br. J. Nutr. 31:125-142.
- Blom, E. J., D. E. Anderson, and D. W. Brake. 2016. Increases in duodenal glutamic acid supply linearly increase small intestinal starch digestion but not nitrogen balance in cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 94:5332-5340.

Brannon, P. M. 1990. Adaptation of the exocrine pancreas to diet. Ann. Rev. Nutr. 10:85-105.

- Brake, D. W., E. C. Titgemeyer, E. A. Bailey, and D. E. Anderson. 2014a. Small intestinal digestion of raw cornstarch in cattle consuming a soybean hull-based diet is improved by duodenal casein infusion. J. Anim. Sci. 92:4047-4056.
- Brake, D. W., E. C. Titgemeyer, and D. E. Anderson. 2014b. Duodenal supply of glutamate and casein both improve intestinal starch digestion in cattle but by apparently different mechanisms. J. Anim. Sci. 92:4057-4067.
- Brake, D. W., and K. C. Swanson. 2018. Ruminant nutrition symposium: Effects of postruminal flows of protein and amino acids on small intestinal starch digestion in beef cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 96:739-750.
- Brockman, R. P., and B. Laarveld. 1986. Hormonal regulation of metabolism in ruminants: a review. Livest. Prod. Sci. 14:313-334.

- Burgstaller, J., T. Wittek, and G. W. Smith. 2017. Invited review: Abomasal emptying in calves and its potential influence on gastrointestinal disease. J. Dairy Sci. 100:17-35.
- Cao, Y. C., X. J. Yang, L. Guo, C. Zheng, D. D. Wang, C. J. Cai, and J. H. Yao. 2018a. Regulation of pancreas development and enzymatic gene expression by duodenal infusion of leucine and phenylalanine in dairy goats. Livest. Sci. 216:9-15.
- Cao, Y. C., X. J. Yang, L. Guo, C. Zheng, D. D. Wang, C. J. Cai, S. M. Liu, and J. H. Yao.
  2018b. Effects of dietary leucine and phenylalanine on pancreas development, enzyme activity, and relative gene expression in milk-fed Holstein calves. J. Dairy Sci. 101:4235-4244.
- Cao, Y., K. Liu, S. Liu, L. Guo, Y. Yao, and C. Cai. 2019a. Leucine regulates the exocrine function in pancreatic tissue of dairy goats in vitro. Biomed. Res. Int. 2019:7521715.
- Cao, Y., K. Liu, S. Liu, L. Guo, C. Cai, and J. Yao. 2019b. Isoleucine regulates the synthesis of pancreatic enzymes via the activation of mRNA expression and phosphorylation in the mammalian target of rapamycin signalling pathways in pancreatic tissues. Biomed. Res. Int. 2019:6302950.
- Cao, Y., S. Liu, X. Yang, L. Guo, C. Cai, and J. Yao. 2019c. Effects of dietary leucine and phenylalanine on gastrointestinal development and small intestinal enzyme activities in milk-fed holstein dairy calves. Biosci. Rep. 39:BSR20181733.
- Carvalho, J. R. R., J. P. Schoonmaker, M. L. Chizotti, P. D. Teixeira, J. C. O. Dias, T. R. S. Gionbelli, A. C. Rodrigues, S. F. Costa, and M. M. Ladeira. Total nutrient digestibility and small intestine starch digestion in Nellore and Angus young bulls fed a whole shelled corn diet. J. Anim. Physiol. Anim. Nutr. 103:8-16.

- Clary, J. J., G. E. Mitchell, Jr., C. O. Little, and N. W. Bradley. 1969. Pancreatic amylase activity from ruminants fed different rations. Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 47:161–164.
- Coombe, N. B., and R. C. Siddons. 1973. Carbohydrases of the bovine digestive tract. Br. J. Nutr. 30:269-276.
- Croom, W. J., L. S. Bull, and I. L. Taylor. 1992. Regulation of pancreatic exocrine secretion in ruminants: A review. J. Nutr. 122:191-202.
- Crouse, M. S., N. P. Greseth, K. J. McLean, M. R. Crosswhite, N. Negrin Pereira, A. K. Ward,
  L. P. Reynolds, C. R. Dahlen, B. W. Neville, P. P. Borowicz, and J. S. Caton. 2019.
  Maternal nutrition and stage of early pregnancy in beef heifers: impacts on hexose and
  AA concentrations in maternal and fetal fluids. J. Anim. Sci. 97:1296-1316. doi:
  10.1093/jas/skz013
- Cui, X. L., P. Soteropoulos, P. Tolias, and R. P. Ferraris. 2004. Fructose-responsive genes in the small intestine of neonatal rats. Physiol. Genomics. 18:206-217.
- David, E. S., D. S. Cingari, and R. P. Ferraris. 1995. Dietary induction of intestinal fructose absorption in weaning rats. Pediatr. Res. 37:777-782.
- Dollar, A. M., and J. W. G. Porter. 1957. Utilization of carbohydrates by the young calf. Nature. 179:1299-1300.
- Douard, V., and R. P. Ferraris. 2008. Regulation of the fructose transporter GLUT5 in health and disease. Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab. 295:227-237.
- Douard, V., H. I. Choi, S. Elshenawy, D. Lagunoff, and R. P. Ferraris. 2008. Developmental reprogramming of rat GLUT5 requires glucocorticoid receptor translocation to the nucleus. J. Physiol. 3657-3673.

- Douard, V., X. L. Cui, P. Soteropolos, and R. P. Ferraris. 2008b. Dexamethasone sensitizes the neonatal intestine to fructose induction of intestinal fructose transporter (SLC2A5) function. Endocrinology. 149:409-423.
- Dyer, J., D. Scott, R. B. Beechey, A. D. Care, K. S. Abbas, and S. P. Shirazi-Beechey. 1994.
  Dietary regulation of intestinal glucose transport. In: M. J. Lentze, R. J. Grand, H. Y.
  Naim, editors, Mammalian Brush-border Membrane Proteins, Part II. Stuttgart and New York: Thieme Verlag, New York, NY. p. 65-72.
- Ferraris, R. P., and J. M. Diamond. 1989. Specific regulation of intestinal nutrient transporters by their dietary substrates. Annu. Rev. Physiol. 51:125-141.
- Gilbert, M. S., A. J. Pantophlet, H. Berends, A. M. Pluschke, J. J. G. C. van den Borne, W. H. Hendriks, H. A. Schols, and W. J. J. Gerrits. 2015. Fermentation in the small intestine contributes substantially to intestinal starch disappearance in calves. J. Nutr. 145:1147-1155. doi:10.3945/jn.114.208595
- Goodall, E. D., and R. N. Kay. 1969. Digestion and absorption in the large intestine of sheep. J. Physiol. 176:12-23.
- Górka, P., B. L. Schurmann, M. E. Walpole, A. Błońska, S. Li, J. C. Plaizier, Z. M. Kowalski, and G. B. Penner. 2017. Effect of increasing the proportion of dietary concentrate on gastrointestinal tract measurements and brush border enzyme activity in Holstein steers.
  J. Dairy Sci. 100:4539-4551.
- Greene, H. L., F. B. Stifel, and R. H. Herman. 1972. Dietary stimulation of sucrase in a patient with sucrase-isomaltase deficiency. Biochem. Med. 6:409-418.
- Guimaraes, K. C., S. R. Hazelton, J. C. Matthews, K. C. Swanson, D. L. Harmon, and A. F. Branco. 2007. Influence of starch and casein administered postruminally on small

intestinal sodium-glucose cotransport activity and expression. Braz. Arch. Biol. Technol. 50:963-970.

- Guo, L., H. Tian, J. Shen, C. Zheng, S. Liu, Y. Cao, C. Cai, J. Yao. 2018a. Phenylalanine regulates initiation of digestive enzyme mRNA translation in pancreatic acinar cells and tissue segments in dairy calves. Biosci. Rep. 38:BSR20171189.
- Guo, L., Z. Liang, C. Zheng, B. Liu, Q. Yin, Y. Cao, and J. Yao. 2018b. Leucine affects αamylase synthesis through PI3K/Akt-mTOR signaling pathways in pancreatic acinar cells of dairy calves. J. Agric. Food Chem. 66:5149-5156.
- Guo, L., J. H. Yao, C. Zheng, H. B. Tian, Y. L. Liu, S. M. Liu, C. J. Cai, X. R. Xu, and Y. C.
  Cao. 2019. Leucine regulates α-amylase and trypsin synthesis in dairy calf pancreatic tissue *in vitro* via the mammalian target of rapamycin signalling pathway. Animal. 13:1899-1906.
- Harmon, D. L. 1993. Nutritional regulation of postruminal digestive enzymes in ruminants. J. Dairy Sci. 76:2102-2111.
- Harmon, D. L., and K. R. McLeod. 2001. Glucose uptake and regulation by intestinal tissues: Implications and whole-body energetics. J. Anim. Sci. 79(Suppl\_E):E59-E72.
- Harmon, D. L., C. J. Richards, K. C. Swanson, J. A. Howell, J. C. Matthews, A. D. True, G. B.
  Huntington, S. A. Gahr, and R. W. Russell. 2001. Influence of ruminal or postruminal starch on visceral glucose metabolism in steers. In: Chwalibog, A., Jakobsen, K. (Eds.), Energy Metabolism in Animals: Proceedings of the 15<sup>th</sup> Symposium on Energy Metabolism in Animals. Wageningen Press, Wageningen, The Netherlands, pp. 273-276.
- Harmon, D. L., R. A. Yamka, and N. A. Elam. 2004. Factors affecting intestinal starch digestion in ruminants: A review. Can. J. Anim. Sci. 84:309-318.

- Harmon, D. L. 2009. Understanding starch utilization in the small intestine of cattle. Asian-Aust.J. Anim. Sci. 22:915-922.
- Harmon, D. L., and K. C. Swanson. 2019. Nutritional regulation of intestinal starch and protein assimilation. In: Proceedings of the XIII<sup>th</sup> International Symposium on Ruminant Physiology. Leipzig, Germany. Adv. Anim. Biosci. 10(3):375. doi:10.1017/S2040470019000037.
- Hembry, F. G., M. C. Bell, and R. F. Hall. 1967. Intestinal carbohydrase activity and carbohydrate utilization in mature sheep. J. Nutr. 93:175-181.
- Huber, J. T., N. L. Jacobson, R. S. Allen, and P. A. Hartman. 1961. Digestive enzyme activities in the young calf. J. Dairy Sci. 44:1494-1501.
- Huntington, G. B., and P. J. Reynolds. 1986. Net portal absorption of glucose, L-lactate, volatile fatty acids, and nitrogenous compounds by bovine given abomasal infusions of starch or glucose. J. Dairy Sci. 69:2428-2436.
- Huntington, G. B. 1997. Starch utilization by ruminants: from basics to the bunk. J. Anim. Sci. 75:852-867.
- Huntington, G. B., D. L. Harmon, and C. J. Richards. 2006. Sites, rates, and limits of starch digestion and glucose metabolism in growing cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 84:E14-E24.
- Janes, A. N., T. E. C. Weekes, and D. G. Armstrong. 1985. Carbohydrase activity in the pancreatic tissue and small intestine mucosa of sheep fed dried-grass or ground maizebased diets. J. Agric. Sci. 104:435-443.
- Jiang, L., and R. P. Ferraris. 2001. Developmental reprogramming of rat GLUT-5 requires de novo mRNA and protein synthesis. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 280:G113-G120.

- Jiang, L., E. S. David, N. Espina, and R. P. Ferraris. 2001. GLUT-5 expression in neonatal rats: crypt-villus location and age-dependent regulation. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 281:G666-G674.
- Karr, M. R., C. O. Little, G. E. Mitchell, Jr. 1966. Starch disappearance from different segments of the digestive tract of steers. J. Anim. Sci. 25:652-654.
- Keomanivong, F. E., A. T. Grazul-Bilska, D. A. Redmer, C. S. Bass, S. L. Kaminski, P. P.
  Borowicz, J. D. Kirsch, and K. C. Swanson. 2017. The impact of diet and arginine supplementation on pancreatic mass, digestive enzyme activity, and insulin-containing cell cluster morphology during the estrous cycle in sheep. Domest. Anim. Endocrinol. 59:23-29.
- Kerry, K. R. 1969. Intestinal disaccharidase activity in a monotreme and eight species of marsupials (with an added note on the disaccharidases of five species of sea birds).Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 29:1015-1022.
- Klinger, S., M. Zurich, B. Schröder, and G. Breves. 2013. Effects of dietary starch source on electrophysiological intestinal epithelial properties and intestinal glucose uptake in growing goats. Arch. Anim. Nutr. 67:289-300.
- Koch, C., C. Gerbert, D. Frieten, G. Dusel, K. Eder, R. Zitnan, and H. M. Hammon. 2019.
  Effects of ad libitum milk replacer feeding and butyrate supplementation on the epithelial growth and development of the gastrointestinal tract in Holstein calves. J. Dairy Sci. 102:8513-8526.
- Koeln, L. L., and K. E. Webb, Jr. 1982. Peptide, erythrocyte and plasma amino acid transport across the gastrointestinal tract and liver of calves. Fed. Proc. 41:948.

- Krehbiel, C. R., R. A. Britton, D. L. Harmon, T. J. Wester, and R. A. Stock. 1995. The effects of ruminal acidosis on volatile fatty acid absorption and plasma activities of pancreatic enzymes in lambs. J. Anim. Sci. 73:3111-3121.
- Kreikemeier, K. K., D. L. Harmon, J. P. Peters, K. L. Gross, C. K. Armendariz, and C. R. Krehbiel. 1990. Influence of dietary forage and feed intake on carbohydrase activities and small intestinal morphology of calves. J. Anim. Sci. 68:2916-2929.
- Kreikemeier, K. K., D. L. Harmon, R. T. Brandt, Jr., T. B. Avery, and D. E. Johnson. 1991. Small intestinal starch digestion in steers: Effect of various levels of abomasal glucose, corn starch and corn dextrin infusion on small intestinal disappearance and net glucose absorption. J. Anim. Sci. 69:328-338.
- Kreikemeier, K. K., and D. L. Harmon. 1995. Abomasal glucose, maize starch and maize dextrin infusions in cattle: Small-intestinal disappearance, net portal glucose flux and ileal oligosaccharide flow. Br. J. Nutr. 73:763-772.
- Kristensen, N. B., G. B. Huntington, and D. L. Harmon. 2005. Splanchnic carbohydrate and energy metabolism in ruminants. In: D. G. Burrin and H. Mersmann, editors, Biology of Metabolism in Growing Animals, Elsevier Ltd, Edinburgh, UK, p. 405-432.
- Lee, S. B., C. W. Choi, Y. C. Jin, T. Wang, K. H. Lee, M. B. Ku, J. H. Hwang, K. H. Kim, R. S. A. Vega, and H. G. Lee. 2013. Effect of oral administration of intact casein on gastrointestinal hormone secretion and pancreatic α-amylase activity in Korean native steer. Asian Australas. J. Anim. Sci. 26:654-660.
- Liao, S. F., D. L. Harmon, E. S. Vanzant, K. R. McLeod, J. A. Boling, and J. C. Matthews. 2010. The small intestinal epithelia of beef steers differentially express sugar transporter

messenger ribonucleic acid in response to abomasal versus ruminal infusion of starch hydrolysate. J. Anim. Sci. 88:306-314. doi:10.2527/jas.2009-1992

- Little, C. O., G. E. Mitchell, Jr., C. M. Reitnour. 1968. Postruminal digestion of corn starch in steers. J. Anim. Sci. 27:790-792.
- Liu, K., Y. Liu, S. M. Liu, M. Xu, Z. P. Yu, X. Wang, Y. C. Cao, and J. H. Yao. 2015. Relationships between leucine and the pancreatic exocrine function for improving starch digestibility in ruminants. J. Dairy Sci. 98:2576-2582.
- Liu, K., J. Shen, Y. Cao, C. Cai, and J. Yao. 2018. Duodenal infusions of isoleucine influence pancreatic exocrine function in dairy heifers. Arch. Anim. Nutr. 72:31-41.
- Lohrenz, A. K., K. Duske, U. Schönhusen, B. Losand, H. M. Seyfert, C. C. Metges, and H. M. Hammon. 2011. Glucose transporters and enzymes related to glucose synthesis in small intestinal mucosa of mid-lactation dairy cows fed 2 levels of starch. J. Dairy Sci. 94:4546-4555.
- Mabjeesh, S. J., D. Guy, and D. Sklan. 2003. Na<sup>+</sup>/glucose co-transporter abundance and activity in the small intestine of lambs: enhancement by abomasal infusion of casein. Br. J. Nutr. 89:573-580.
- Majeed, M. A., I. H. Zaidi, and A. Ilahi. 1970. The nature of nasolabial gland secretion (NLGS) in large domestic ruminants. Res. Vet. Sci. 11:407-410.
- Mayes, R. W., and E. R. Ørskov. 1974. The utilization of gelled maize starch in the small intestine of sheep. Br. J. Nutr. 32:143-153.
- Mendoza, G. D., and R. A. Britton. 2003. Response of intestinal starch digestion to duodenal infusion of casein. J. Appl. Anim. Res. 24:123-128.

- Merchen, N. R. 1988. Digestion, absorption, and excretion in ruminants. In: The Ruminant Animal – Digestive Physiology and Nutrition (ed. D. C. Church). Prentice Hall, Englewood Cliffs, NJ. p. 172.
- Mohamed, S. A., A. S. Fahmy, H. A. Salah. 2007. Disaccharidase activities in camel small intestine: Biochemical investigations of maltase-glucoamylase activity. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. B. Biochem. Mol. Biol. 146:124-130.
- Moran, A. W., M. Al-Rammahi, C. Zhang, D. Bravo, S. Calsamiglia, and S. P. Shirazi-Beechey. 2014. Sweet taste receptor expression in ruminant intestine and its activation by artificial sweetners to regulate glucose absorption. J. Dairy Sci. 97:4955-4972. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.3168/jds.2014-8004
- Moran, A. W., M. Al-Rammahi, D. J. Batchelor, D. M. Bravo, and S. P. Shirazi-Beechey. 2018.
  Glucagon-like peptide-2 and the enteric nervous system are components of cell-cell communication pathway regulating intestinal Na+/glucose co-transport. Front. Nutr. 5:101. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2018.00101
- Nichols, B. L., S. E. Avery, R. Quezada-Calvillo, S. B. Kilani, A. H. Lin, D. G. Burrin, B. E. Hodges, S. K. Chacko, A. R. Opekun, M. E. Hindawy, B. R. Hamaker, and S. I. Oda. 2017. Improved starch digestion of sucrase-deficient shrews treated with oral glucoamylase enzyme supplements. J. Pediatr. Gastroenterol. Nutr. 65:e35-e42.
- Ørskov, E. R., C. Fraser, and R. N. Kay. 1969. Dietary factors influencing the digestion of starch in the rumen and small and large intestine of early weaned lambs. Br. J. Nutr. 23:217-226.
- Ørskov, E. R. 1976. The effect of processing on digestion and utilization of cereals by ruminants. Proc. Nutr. Soc. 35:245-252.

Ørskov, E. R. 1986. Starch digestion and utilization in ruminants. J. Anim. Sci. 63:1624-1633.

- Owens, F. N., R. A. Zinn, and Y. K Kim. 1986. Limits to starch digestion in the ruminant small intestine. J. Anim. Sci. 63:1634-1648.
- Reiners, J., M. Steele, K. Carlin, and K. Swanson. 2019. Effects of incremental amounts of supplemental leucine to milk-fed neonatal Holstein bull calves on pancreatic and intestinal enzyme activity. In: Proceedings of the XIII<sup>th</sup> International Symposium on Ruminant Physiology. Leipzig, Germany. Adv. Anim. Biosci. 10(3):605. doi:10.1017/S2040470019000037.
- Remillard, R. L., D. E. Johnson, L. D. Lewis, and C. F. Nockels. 1990. Starch digestion and digesta kinetics in the small intestine of steers fed on a maize grain and maize silage mixture. Anim. Feed Sci. Technol. 30:79-89.
- Richards, C. J., A. F. Branco, D. W. Bohnert, G. B. Huntington, M. Macari, and D. L. Harmon. 2002. Intestinal starch disappearance increased in steers abomasally infused with starch and protein. J. Anim. Sci. 80:3361-3368.
- Richards, C. J., K. C. Swanson, S. J. Paton, D. L. Harmon, and G. B. Huntington. 2003.Pancreatic exocrine secretion in steers infused postruminally with casein and cornstarch.J. Anim. Sci. 81:1051-1056.
- Robbers, K., E. Westreicher-Kristen, A. Troescher, and A. Susenbeth. 2019. Effects of abomasally infused amylase and increasing amounts of corn starch on fecal excretion of starch, total and microbial nitrogen, and volatile fatty acids in heifers. J. Anim. Sci. 97:3984-3993.
- Rodriguez, S. M., K. C. Guimaraes, J. C. Matthews, K. R. McLeod, R. L. Baldwin VI, and D. L. Harmon. 2004. Influence of abomasal carbohydrates on small intestinal sodium-

dependent glucose cotransporter activity and abundance in steers. J. Anim. Sci. 82:3015-3023.

- Rowell-Schäfer, A., M. Lechner-Doll, R. R. Hoffman, W. J. Streich, B. Güven, and H. H. D. Meyer. 2001. Metabolic evidence of a 'rumen bypass' or a 'ruminal escape' of nutrients in roe deer (*Capreolus capreolus*). Comp. Biochem. Physiol. A128:289-298.
- Russell, J. R., A. W. Young, and N. A. Jorgensen. 1981. Effect of dietary corn starch intake on pancreatic amylase and intestinal maltase and pH in cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 52:1177-1182.
- Schambye, P. 1951. Volatile fatty acids and glucose in portal blood of sheep. 2. Sheep fed hay and hay plus crushed oats. Nordisk Veterinaermedicin. 3:748-762.
- Scharrer, E., H. G. Liebich, W. Raab, and N. Promberger. 1979a. Influence of age and rumen development on intestinal absorption of galactose and glucose in lambs: A functional morphological study. Zantralbl. Veterinarmed. A. 26:95-105.
- Scharrer, E., W. Peter, and W. Raab. 1979b. Reciprocal relationship between rumen development and intestinal sugar transport capacity in sheep. Zantralbl. Veterinarmed. A. 26:513-520.
- Schwartz, C. C., D. L. Harmon, K. J. Hundertmark, C. T. Robbins, and B. A. Lintzeñich. 1996. Carbohydrase activity in the pancreas and small intestine of moose and cattle. ALCES. 32:25-29.
- Shirazi-Beechey, S. P., R. B. Kemp, J. Dyer, and R. B. Beechey. 1989. Changes in the functions of the intestinal brush border membrane during the development of the ruminant habit in lambs. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 94B:801-806.

- Shirazi-Beechey, S. P., B. A. Hiryama, Y. Wang, D. Scott, M. W. Smith, and E. M. Wright. 1991. Ontogenic development of lamb intestinal sodium-glucose co-transporter is regulated by diet. J. Physiol. 437:699-708.
- Shu R., E. S. David, and R. P. Ferraris. 1997. Dietary fructose enhances intestinal fructose transport and GLUT5 expression in weaning rats. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 272: G446–G453.
- Shu R., E. S. David, and R. P. Ferraris. 1998. Luminal fructose modulates fructose transport and GLUT-5 expression in small intestine of weaning rats. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 274:G232–G239.
- Siddons, R. C. 1968. Carbohydrase activities in the bovine digestive tract. Biochem. J. 108:839-844. https://doi.org/10.1042/bj1080839
- Siddons, R. C., R. H. Smith, M. J. Henschel, W. B. Hill, and J. W. G. Porter. 1969. Carbohydrate utilization in the pre-ruminant calf. Br. J. Nutr. 23:333-341.
- Sir Elkhatim, M. M., and A. M. Osman. 1982. The level and distribution of disaccharidases in the camel (*C. dromedarius*). Biochem. Physiol. 71:199-204.
- Smith, R. H. 1964. Passage of digesta through the calf abomasum and small intestine. J. Physiol. 172:305-320.
- Suzuki, T., V. Douard, K. Mochizuki, T. Goda, and R. P. Ferraris. 2011. Diet-induced epigenetic regulation in vivo of the intestinal fructose transporter Glut5 during development of rat small intestine. Biochem. J. 435:43-53.
- Swanson, K. C., and D. L. Harmon. 1997. 505 Influence of abomasal sucrose infusion on small intestinal disaccharidase activity in lambs. J. Anim. Sci. 75(suppl.1):263.

- Swanson, K. C., C. J. Richards, and D. L. Harmon. 2002a. Influence of abomasal infusion of glucose or partially hydrolyzed starch on pancreatic exocrine secretion in beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 80:1112-1116. https://doi.org/10.2527/2002.8041112x.
- Swanson, K. C., J. C. Matthews, C. A. Woods, and D. L. Harmon. 2002b. Postruminal administration of partially hydrolyzed starch and casein influences pancreatic alphaamylase expression in calves. J. Nutr. 132:376–381.
- Swanson, K. C., J. C. Matthews, C. A. Woods, and D. L. Harmon. 2003. Influence of substrate and/or neurohormonal mimic on in vitro pancreatic enzyme release from calves postruminally infused with partially hydrolyzed starch and/or casein. J. Anim. Sci. 81:1323-1331.
- Swanson, K. C., J. A. Benson, J. C. Matthews, and D. L. Harmon. 2004. Pancreatic exocrine secretion and plasma concentration of some gastrointestinal hormones in response to abomasal infusion of starch hydrolyzate and/or casein. J. Anim. Sci. 82:1781-1787.
- Swanson, K. C., N. Kelly, H. Salim, Y. J. Wang, S. Holligan, M. Z. Fan, and B. W. McBride. 2008. Pancreatic mass, cellularity, and a-amylase and trypsin activity in feedlot steers fed diets differing in crude protein concentration. J. Anim. Sci. 86:909-915.
- Taniguchi, K., G. B. Huntington, and B. P. Glenn. 1995. Net nutrient flux by visceral tissues of beef steers given abomasal and ruminal infusions of casein and starch. J. Anim. Sci. 73:236-249.
- Taylor, C. C., and M. S. Allen. 2005. Corn grain endosperm type and brown midrib 3 corn silage: Site of digestion and ruminal digestion kinetics in lactating cows. J. Dairy Sci. 88:1413-1424.

- Theurer, C. B. 1986. Grain processing effects on starch utilization by ruminants. J. Anim. Sci. 63:1649-1662.
- Toofanian, F., D. E. Kidder, and F. W. G. Hill. 1974. The amylases of calf small intestine. Br. Vet. J. 130:19-21.
- Tucker, R. E., G. E. Mitchell, Jr., and C. O. Little. 1968. Ruminal and postruminal starch digestion in sheep. J. Anim. Sci. 27:824-826.
- Walker, D. M. 1959. The development of the digestive system of the young animal III. Carbohydrase enzyme development in the young lamb. J. Agric. Sci. 53:374-380.
- Walker, J. A., and D. L. Harmon. 1995. Influence of ruminal or abomasal starch hydrolysate infusion on pancreatic exocrine secretion and blood glucose and insulin concentrations in steers. J. Anim. Sci. 73:3766-3774. doi: 10.2527/1995.73123766x
- Wang, X., and K. Taniguchi. 1998 Activity of pancreatic digestive enzyme in sheep given abomasal infusion of starch and casein. Anim. Feed Sci. Technol. 69:870-874.
- Webb, Jr., K. E., J. C. Matthews, and D. B. DiRienzo. 1992. Peptide absorption: a review of current concepts and future perspectives. J. Anim. Sci. 70:3248-3257.
- Westreicher-Kristen, E., K. Robbers, R. Blank, A. Tröscher, U. Dickhoefer, S. Wolffram, and A. Susenbeth. 2018. Postruminal digestion of starch infused into the abomasum of heifers with or without exogenous amylase administration. J. Anim. Sci. 96:1939-1951.
- White, R. G., V. J. Williams, and R. J. H. Morris 1971. Acute in vivo studies on glucose absorption from the small intestine of lambs, sheep and rats. Br. J. Nutr. 25:57-76.
- Yu, Z. P., M. Xu, J. H. Yao, K. Liu, F. Li, Y. Liu, F. Wang, F. F. Sun, and N. N. Liu. 2013.Regulation of pancreatic exocrine secretion in goats: differential effects of short- and long-term duodenal phenylalanine treatment. J. Anim. Physiol. Anim. Nutr. 97:431-438.

- Yu, Z. P., M. Xu, F. Wang, K. Liu, J. H. Yao, Z. Wu, D. K. Qin, and F. F. Sun. 2014a. Effect of duodenal infusion of leucine and phenylalanine on intestinal enzyme activities and starch digestibility in goats. Livest. Sci. 162:134-140.
- Yu, Z. P., M. Xu, K. Liu, J. H. Yao, H. X. Yu, and F. Wang. 2014b. Leucine markedly regulates pancreatic exocrine secretion in goats. J. Anim. Physiol. Anim. Nutr. 98:169-177.
- Zhao, F. Q., D. R. Glimm, and J. J. Kennelly. 1993. Distribution of mammalian facilitative glucose transporter messenger RNA in bovine tissues. Int. J. Biochem. 25:1897–1903.
- Zinn, R. A., and F. N. Owens. 1980. Expanding our concept of starch digestion in the ruminant. Minnesota Nutr. Conf. p 69.

# 2. DUODENAL INFUSIONS OF STARCH WITH CASEIN OR GLUTAMIC ACID INFLUENCE PANCREATIC AND SMALL INTESTINAL CARBOHYDRASE ACTIVITIES IN CATTLE<sup>1</sup>

# 2.1. Abstract

Small intestinal starch digestion in ruminants is potentially limited by inadequate production of carbohydrases. Previous research has demonstrated that small intestinal starch digestion can be improved by post-ruminal supply of casein or glutamic acid. However, the mechanisms by which casein and glutamic acid increase starch digestion are not well understood. The objective of this experiment was to evaluate the effects of duodenal infusions of starch with casein or glutamic acid on post-ruminal carbohydrase activities in cattle. Twenty-two steers (179  $\pm$  4.23 kg BW) were surgically fitted with duodenal and ileal cannulas and fed a soybean hullbased diet containing small amounts of starch at 1.3 × net energy for maintenance requirements. Raw cornstarch (1.61  $\pm$  0.0869 kg/d) was infused into the duodenum alone (control), or with 118  $\pm$  7.21 g/d glutamic acid, or 428  $\pm$  19.4 g/d casein. Treatments were infused continuously for 58 d and then steers were slaughtered for tissue collection. Activities of pancreatic ( $\alpha$ -amylase) and intestinal (maltase, isomaltase, glucoamylase, sucrase) carbohydrases were determined. Data were analyzed as a randomized complete block (tissue collection group) design using the GLM procedure of SAS to determine effects of infusion treatment. Pancreatic and small intestinal mass

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The material in this chapter was co-authored by R. J. Trotta, L. G. Sitorski, S. Acharya, D. W. Brake, and K. C. Swanson. It has been accepted for publication by The Journal of Nutrition, doi:10.1093/jn/nxz319. R. J. Trotta, L. G. Sitorski, and S. Acharya had primary responsibility for collecting samples. R. J. Trotta was the primary developer of the conclusions that are advanced here. R. J. Trotta also drafted and revised all versions of this chapter. D. W. Brake and K. C. Swanson served as proofreader and check the math in the statistical analysis conducted by R. J. Trotta.

and protein concentrations were not influenced by treatment. Duodenal casein infusion increased (P < 0.05) pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity by 290%. Duodenal casein infusion increased jejunal maltase (P = 0.02) and glucoamylase (P = 0.03) specific activity by 62.9% and 97.4%, respectively. Duodenal casein infusion tended to increase (P = 0.10) isomaltase concentration by 38.5% in the jejunum. Sucrase activity was not detected in any segment of the small intestine. These results suggest that small intestinal starch digestion may be improved in cattle with increased small intestinal flow of casein through increases in post-ruminal carbohydrase activities.

### **2.2. Introduction**

The ruminant digestive system allows for the consumption of complex feed sources and digestion of structural carbohydrates that are typically unsuitable for non-ruminant diets. However, in North American finishing cattle and dairy cattle production systems, grain-based diets containing moderate to large proportions of starch are typically fed to increase the net energy concentrations of the diet allowing for more efficient growth and improved product quality. When grain-based diets are fed, up to 40% of dietary starch intake can escape ruminal fermentation and flow to the small intestine for potential enzymatic digestion (Ørskov et al., 1986). Host digestion in the small intestine allows for absorption of glucose and provides more energy to the host than short-chain fatty acids produced from fermentation of carbohydrates by the ruminal microbes. Thus, small intestinal starch digestion in cattle is energetically more efficient than ruminal fermentation of starch (Owens et al., 1986; Huntington, 1997; Harmon, 2009; Owens et al., 2016). However, several authors have suggested that the extent of small intestinal starch digestion is potentially limited by inadequate production of post-ruminal digestive enzymes (Little et al., 1968; Owens et al., 1986; Kreikemeier and Harmon, 1995; Brake and Swanson, 2018).

The pancreas and small intestine have important roles in post-ruminal nutrient digestion and there is a limited amount of information on their function in response to nutritional adaptation in ruminants (Harmon, 1993). Specifically, both tissues produce carbohydrases, or glycohydrolases, that are digestive enzymes that hydrolyze glycosidic linkages of saccharides. While non-ruminant digestive enzymes typically increase proportionally to substrate (Brannon, 1990), digestive enzymes in ruminants respond differently to diet and luminal nutrient supply (Harmon, 1992). Previous research has demonstrated improvements in small intestinal starch digestion in response to post-ruminal protein (Richards et al., 2002; Brake et al., 2014a; Brake et al., 2014b) or glutamic acid (Brake et al., 2014b; Blom et al., 2016) supply. Additionally, increases in post-ruminal protein supply have shown remarkable increases in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity (Swanson et al., 2002b; Richards et al., 2003; Swanson et al., 2004).

Comparatively, there is significantly less information on the regulation of small intestinal carbohydrases involved in starch digestion (maltase, isomaltase, glucoamylase) in ruminants. Moreover, information on how glutamic acid facilitates improvements in small intestinal starch digestion in cattle remains equivocal. Other studies have shown that individual amino acids such as leucine (Yu et al., 2014; Liu et al., 2015; Cao et al., 2018), isoleucine (Liu et al., 2018; Cao et al., 2019) and phenylalanine (Guo et al., 2018) can increase pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity in ruminants. Understanding the mechanisms by which post-ruminal protein or amino acid flow modulate increases in small intestinal starch digestion potentially could result in the development of nutritional approaches to improve nutrient utilization and the energetic efficiency of animal production. Therefore, the objective of this experiment was to determine the effects of duodenal starch infusions with casein or glutamic acid on pancreatic and small intestinal digestive enzyme activities in cattle.

## 2.3. Methods

All experimental protocols were approved by the South Dakota State University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee.

### 2.3.1. Animals and diets

A duodenal infusion model was used for this experiment as previously described (Brake et al., 2014a). Twenty-two steers (179  $\pm$  4.23 kg BW), predominantly of British and Continental influenced breeds, were surgically fitted with duodenal and ileal cannulas. Double-L intestinal cannulas (Streeter et al., 1991) were placed approximately 10 cm posterior to the pyloric sphincter in the duodenum and approximately 30 cm anterior to the ileocecal junction in the ileum. For 35 d, steers recovered from surgical procedures and were adapted to the basal experimental diet. Steers were limit-fed 3.47  $\pm$  0.326 kg of a soybean hull-based diet (Table 1) that supplied 1.3  $\times$ net energy for maintenance requirements for a steer gaining 0.46 kg/d, met the needs for ruminally degradable protein and exceeded requirements for vitamins and minerals (NASEM, 2016). Ruminally degradable protein values for corn steep liquor were calculated using values from DeFrain et al. (2002). The diet contained small amounts of starch ( $0.6 \pm 0.064\%$  DM-basis) by design and was predicted to provide 140 g/d MP above estimated amounts of MP needed for maintenance (NASEM, 2016). The diet was analyzed for dry matter and ash using standard procedures (AOAC, 1990) and neutral and acid detergent fiber (Van Soest et al., 1991). Nitrogen content was determined using the Dumas procedure (AOAC, 1990) with a Rapid N III Elementar Analyzer (Elementar Americas Inc.). Crude protein was calculated by multiplying N concentration  $\times$  6.25. Starch content was analyzed using the methods of Herrera-Saldana and Huber (1989). Animals were housed and tethered individually in tie-stalls  $(1.7 \times 2.4 \text{ m})$  in a controlled temperature (21°C) and light (16 h light: 8 h dark) environment.

Item	Unit
Ingredient	g/kg DM
Soybean hulls	724
Brome grass hay	200
Corn steep liquor	60
Limestone	10
Salt	5
Mineral and vitamin premix <sup>2</sup>	1
Chemical composition	
DM, g/kg	$820 \pm 10$
OM, g/kg of DM	$925 \pm 3$
Starch, g/kg of DM	$6 \pm 1.6$
CP, g/kg of DM	$105 \pm 11$
NDF, g/kg of DM	$597 \pm 15$
ADF, g/kg of DM	$438 \pm 13$
RDP, g/kg of DM	62
NE <sub>m</sub> , Mcal/kg	1.37

Table 1. Composition of soybean hull-based diet fed to steers.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Diet formulated to supply  $1.3 \times NE_m$  requirement, supply adequate ruminally available N, and exceed metabolizable protein requirements (NASEM, 2016).

<sup>2</sup>Provided to diet (per kg diet DM): 50 mg of Mn, 50 mg of Zn, 10 mg of Cu, 0.5 mg of I, 0.2 mg of Se, 2,200 IU of vitamin A, 275 IU of vitamin D, and 25 IU of vitamin E.

<sup>3</sup>Calculated from tabular values (NASEM, 2016) for soybean hulls and brome grass hay, rumen degradable protein values reported by DeFrain et al. (2002) for corn steep liquor.

<sup>4</sup>Calculated from tabular values (NASEM, 2016).

# 2.3.2. Experimental design

Steers were blocked into four groups and randomly assigned to continuous duodenal

infusion treatments of 1.61  $\pm$  0.0869 kg/d of raw cornstarch with either 0 (control; n = 8), 118  $\pm$ 

7.21 g/d L-glutamic acid (n = 8), or  $428 \pm 19.4$  g/d of casein (n = 6) on a DM basis. Raw cornstarch

was used to facilitate the greatest limitations in small intestinal starch digestion, as the action of

both pancreatic and small intestinal carbohydrases are required for complete hydrolysis to glucose.

The amounts of glutamic acid and casein were chosen based on previous reports that have demonstrated that these amounts of glutamic acid and casein resulted in a similar magnitude of increases in small intestinal starch digestion (Brake et al., 2014b; Blom et al., 2016). Treatments were continuously infused through Tygon tubing (2.38 mm i.d.; Saint-Gobain North America) with 14 L of aqueous solution using a peristaltic pump (model CP-78002-10; Cole-Parmer) for 58 d. This infusion period length was chosen to allow adequate time for body composition of steers to respond to treatments (Freetly et al., 1995; McLeod et al., 2001; McLeod et al., 2007). Two containers of treatment suspensions in aqueous solution were prepared daily immediately before infusion for use over 12 h intervals. Suspensions were maintained with continuous stirring by an electric mixer (Arrow 1750; Arrow Engineering Company) and delivered at an infusion rate of  $568 \pm 31$  mL/h. Composition of cornstarch suspensions included 884 g of raw cornstarch (Clinton 184 Food Corn Starch; ADM Corn Processing), CrEDTA (0.075 g Cr/L) as an indigestible flow marker (Binnerts et al., 1968), and deionized H<sub>2</sub>O. The pH of the glutamic acid suspension was adjusted to near 7 with addition of 42.8 g of 40% (wt/wt) NaOH. The infusates were prepared daily by weight and the amount infused was determined by the weight of residual infusate after each 12h period. To prevent accumulation of residual infusate, 100 mL of water was flushed through the tubing every 12 h.

### **2.3.3. Sample collection and analysis**

At the conclusion of the 58 d infusion period, steers were weighed just before slaughter. Then steers were slaughtered via captive bolt stunning and exsanguination and gastrointestinal tracts were removed, weighed, and digestive organs were separated for individual weights and subsample collection. The pyloric and ileocecal junctions were cut to separate the small intestine from the abomasum and cecum, respectively, and the mesentery was cut to separate the entire small intestine from the viscera. The small intestine was measured in length by looping the intestine between pegs at either end of a 1.5-m board (Kreikemeier et al., 1990). The small intestine was separated into the duodenum (0.1 to 1.1 m caudal to the pyloric sphincter), jejunum (first half of non-duodenal small intestine), and ileum (second half of non-duodenal small intestine) (Liao et al., 2008). The pancreas was trimmed of excess adipose tissue. Mass of the pancreas was recorded and a pancreatic subsample was collected. Twenty-five cm transverse sections of intestinal tissue were weighed and collected from the mid-point of duodenum, jejunum, and ileum, respectively. Tissue masses are reported as fresh weight as previous data has suggested little difference in fresh and dry tissue weights (Swanson et al., 1999; Swanson et al., 2000a; Scheaffer et al., 2004). Pancreatic and intestinal subsamples were flash-frozen in liquid nitrogen and then stored at -80°C until further analyses (Swanson et al., 2008a).

The intestinal samples were thawed and scraped with a microscope glass slide. Pancreatic  $(253 \pm 3.88 \text{ mg})$  and intestinal  $(527 \pm 4.57 \text{ mg})$  tissue were weighed and diluted with 2.25 mL and 2.0 mL of 9 g/L NaCl solution, respectively, in a 10-mL storage tube. Pancreatic and intestinal samples were homogenized (Kinematica Polytron PT 10/35; Brinkmann Instruments Inc.) and protein concentration was measured using the bicinchoninic acid (BCA) procedure (Pierce BCA Protein Assay Kit, Cat no. 23225; Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc.) using bovine serum albumin as the standard (Smith et al., 1985). Activity of  $\alpha$ -amylase was determined using the procedure from Wallenfels et al. (1978) that was adapted for analysis of pancreatic tissue. Alpha-amylase activity was assayed kinetically with a commercially available reagent (Amylase Reagent Set, Cat no. A533; Teco Diagnostics) containing p-nitrophenyl-D-maltoheptaoside as the substrate. The reagent was reconstituted [0.225 mM p-nitrophenyl-D-maltoheptaoside; 6,250 U/L  $\alpha$ -glucosidase (*Saccharomyces cerevisiae*); 2,500 U/L glucoamylase (*Rhizopus Sp.*); 12.5 mM NaCl; 1.25 mM

CaCl2; 12.5 mM buffer] with 24 mL of distilled water and pre-warmed to 39°C in an incubator. Pancreatic trypsin activity was assayed kinetically using the methods described by Geiger and Fritz (1986) using N-alpha-Benzoyl-DL-arginine-4-nitroanilide hydrochloride (CAS: 911-77-3; Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc.) as the substrate. Five hundred microliters of the pancreas homogenate was combined with 500  $\mu$ L of 200 U/L enterokinase (CAS: 9014-74-8; Sigma-Aldrich Co.) to activate trypsinogen (Glazer and Steer, 1977) in a 1.5-mL centrifuge tube. Tubes were incubated at 30°C for 60 min in a water bath, followed by drenching in an ice bath.

Each intestinal segment was assayed for brush border carbohydrases: maltase, isomaltase, sucrase, and glucoamylase. Intestinal disaccharidases (maltase, isomaltase, sucrase) were assayed using modified methods of Dahlqvist (1964). Maltose, isomaltose, and sucrose were used as the substrates, respectively. Soluble starch was the substrate used to analyze for glucoamylase activity (Kidder et al., 1972). Five-hundred microliters of the intestinal homogenate were combined with 500  $\mu$ L of 25 mM KPO<sub>4</sub> buffer (Turner and Moran, 1982) and 100  $\mu$ L of 60 mM substrate solution in a 1.5-mL centrifuge tube. Tubes were incubated for 30 min at 39°C in a water bath. The reaction was terminated by heating tubes for 2 min in a 90°C water bath, followed by drenching in an ice bath. Tubes were then centrifuged at 4000 × g for 20 min at 4°C. Liberated glucose was measured using the hexokinase/glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase procedure (Farrance, 1987).

All assays were optimized to achieve maximal velocity through the linear concentration range. Analyses were adapted for use on a microplate spectrophotometer (Synergy H1; BioTek Instruments, Inc.) at 39°C. One unit (U) of enzyme activity equals 1 µmol of substrate hydrolyzed per min. Blanks of each intestinal homogenate and substrate solution were quantified for endogenous glucose concentrations and subtracted from the total amount of product produced per min. Pancreatic digestive enzyme activity data are expressed as U/g pancreas (concentration), U/g

protein (specific activity), kU/pancreas (content), and U/kg BW (content relative to BW). Small intestinal digestive enzyme activity data are expressed as U/g mucosa (concentration) and U/g protein (specific activity).

# 2.3.4. Statistical analysis

All variables were tested for normality and homogeneity of variances. The data were analyzed as a randomized complete block design using the GLM procedure of Statistical Analysis System (SAS 9.4) with animal as the experimental unit and slaughter group as the blocking factor. Small intestinal digestive enzyme activity data were analyzed for effects of treatment and slaughter group within each site of the small intestine (duodenum, jejunum, ileum). Mean separation was conducted for data if the probability of a greater F-statistic in the ANOVA was significant for the effect of treatment. Individual mean differences were evaluated using the least significant if  $P \leq 0.05$ . Tendencies were declared when  $0.05 < P \le 0.10$ .

## 2.4. Results

The BW of steers at slaughter (P = 0.003) was greater in steers infused with casein compared to control or glutamic acid infused steers (Table 2). Small intestinal length and mass:length were not influenced by treatment. Small intestinal and pancreatic mass (g or % of BW) were not influenced by duodenal infusion treatments.

	Treatment				
Item	Control	Glutamic Acid	Casein	SEM <sup>2</sup>	<i>P</i> -value <sup>3</sup>
Initial BW, kg	179	181	175	5.14	0.60
BW at slaughter, kg	200 <sup>a</sup>	206 <sup>a</sup>	239 <sup>b</sup>	7.42	0.003
Small intestinal mass:length, g/cm	1.18	1.21	1.09	0.105	0.64
Small intestinal length, m	30.5	29.0	31.0	1.62	0.52
Small intestinal mass					
kg	3.58	3.44	3.34	0.195	0.64
% of BW	1.78	1.71	1.43	0.129	0.14
Pancreatic mass					
g	199	205	208	16.7	0.88
% of BW	0.0992	0.100	0.0902	0.00856	0.63

**Table 2.** Least square means for the effects of duodenal infusions of starch with casein or glutamic acid on body weights, pancreatic and small intestinal mass, and small intestinal length.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Abbreviations: BW, body weight.

<sup>2</sup>Standard error of the mean (Casein, n = 6).

<sup>3</sup>Means with different superscripts within a row differ ( $P \le 0.05$ ).

Pancreatic protein concentration, content, and content relative to BW did not differ among treatments (Table 3). Duodenal casein infusion increased  $\alpha$ -amylase concentration (P = 0.05), specific activity (P = 0.02), content (P = 0.03), and content relative to BW (P = 0.01) compared to control and glutamic acid steers. Pancreatic trypsin activity was not affected by treatment. The  $\alpha$ -amylase:trypsin ratio was greatest (P < 0.001) in steers infused with casein.

		Treatment			
Item	Control	Glutamic Acid	Casein	SEM <sup>2</sup>	<i>P</i> -value <sup>3</sup>
Protein					
mg/g pancreas	102	99.0	79.8	9.80	0.23
g/pancreas	20.4	21.0	16.3	2.36	0.29
g/kg BW	93.4	94.1	63.0	12.2	0.12
α-Amylase					
U/g pancreas	82.0ª	71.3ª	217 <sup>b</sup>	44.4	0.05
U/g protein	758 <sup>a</sup>	764 <sup>a</sup>	2500 <sup>b</sup>	456	0.02
kU/pancreas	16.5 <sup>a</sup>	14.5 <sup>a</sup>	48.1 <sup>b</sup>	9.77	0.03
U/kg BW	81.3ª	69.6 <sup>a</sup>	218 <sup>b</sup>	36.1	0.01
Trypsin					
U/g pancreas	5.80	5.44	6.72	12.9	0.67
U/g protein	56.4	56.9	85.1	11.8	0.13
kU/pancreas	1.16	1.12	1.43	0.277	0.63
U/kg BW	5.72	6.71	5.37	1.11	0.64
α-Amylase:trypsin	12.8ª	13.6 <sup>a</sup>	41.8 <sup>b</sup>	4.75	< 0.001

**Table 3.** Least square means for the effects of duodenal infusions of starch with casein or glutamic acid on pancreatic mass, protein concentration, and digestive enzyme activity in steers.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Abbreviations: BW, body weight; U, unit.

<sup>2</sup>Most conservative standard error of the mean (Casein, n = 6).

<sup>3</sup>Means with different superscripts within a row differ ( $P \le 0.05$ ).

Duodenal mass (g or % of BW) and protein concentration were not affected by different infusion treatments (Table 4). Duodenal isomaltase and glucoamylase activities were not influenced by duodenal infusion treatment. Duodenal maltase concentration (P = 0.03) and specific activity (P = 0.02) were greater with glutamic acid compared to control and casein.

	Treatment				
Item	Control	Glutamic Acid	Casein	SEM <sup>2</sup>	<i>P</i> -value <sup>3</sup>
Duodenal mass					
g	177	189	205	11.3	0.21
% of BW	0.0874	0.0942	0.0870	0.00483	0.33
Protein					
mg/g duodenum	64.3	68.5	72.0	3.51	0.25
Isomaltase					
U/g duodenum	0.193	0.219	0.177	0.0466	0.74
U/g protein	3.00	3.10	2.51	0.712	0.80
Maltase					
U/g duodenum	0.157 <sup>a</sup>	0.357 <sup>b</sup>	0.125 <sup>a</sup>	0.0827	0.03
U/g protein	2.41 <sup>a</sup>	5.74 <sup>b</sup>	1.47 <sup>a</sup>	1.29	0.02
Glucoamylase					
U/g duodenum	0.163	0.220	0.130	0.0707	0.54
U/g protein	2.44	3.18	1.79	1.06	0.55

**Table 4.** Least square means for the effects of duodenal infusions of starch with casein or glutamic acid on duodenal mass, protein concentration, and carbohydrase activities in steers.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Abbreviations: BW, body weight; U, unit.

<sup>2</sup>Standard error of the mean (Casein, n = 6).

<sup>3</sup>Means with different superscripts within a row differ ( $P \le 0.05$ ).

Duodenal infusion treatments did not influence jejunal mass (g or % of BW) or protein concentration (Table 5). Jejunal isomaltase concentration tended to be greater (P = 0.10) in steers infused with casein than glutamic acid or control. Isomaltase specific activity in the jejunum was not influenced by treatment. Casein infusion increased jejunal maltase concentration (P = 0.03) and specific activity (P = 0.02) compared to control and glutamic acid. Glucoamylase concentration in the jejunum tended to be greater (P = 0.06) in steers infused with casein compared to control or glutamic acid. Jejunal glucoamylase specific activity increased (P = 0.03) with casein infusion compared with control or glutamic acid.

	Treatment				
Item	Control	Glutamic Acid	Casein	SEM <sup>2</sup>	<i>P</i> -value <sup>3</sup>
Jejunal mass					
kg	1.54	1.46	1.51	0.142	0.88
% of BW	0.749	0.730	0.638	0.0682	0.46
Protein					
mg/g jejunum	67.9	65.3	74.7	5.04	0.35
Isomaltase					
U/g jejunum	1.66	1.21	2.30	0.390	0.10
U/g protein	24.1	17.8	31.6	5.15	0.12
Maltase					
U/g jejunum	1.84 <sup>a</sup>	1.42 <sup>a</sup>	3.14 <sup>b</sup>	0.455	0.03
U/g protein	26.7ª	21.6ª	43.5 <sup>b</sup>	5.71	0.02
Glucoamylase					
U/g jejunum	0.183	0.194	0.390	0.0664	0.06
U/g protein	2.74 <sup>a</sup>	2.74 <sup>a</sup>	5.41 <sup>b</sup>	0.784	0.03

**Table 5.** Least square means for the effects of duodenal infusions of starch with casein or glutamic acid on jejunal mass, protein concentration, and carbohydrase activities in steers.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Abbreviations: BW, body weight; U, unit.

<sup>2</sup>Standard error of the mean (Casein, n = 6).

<sup>3</sup>Means with different superscripts within a row differ ( $P \le 0.05$ ).

Ileal mass (g) was not influenced by duodenal infusions of control, casein, or glutamic acid (Table 6). Ileal mass tended to be less (P = 0.07) in steers infused with casein compared to control or glutamic acid. Treatment did not influence ileal protein concentrations or activity of isomaltase and glucoamylase in the ileum; however, maltase concentration and specific activity in the ileum tended to be greater (P = 0.10) in steers infused with casein than control or glutamic acid. Sucrase activity was not detected in the duodenum, jejunum, or ileum.

	Treatment				
Item	Control	Glutamic Acid	Casein	SEM <sup>2</sup>	<i>P</i> -value <sup>3</sup>
Ileal mass					
kg	1.70	1.77	1.45	0.129	0.18
% of BW	0.836	0.883	0.621	0.0830	0.07
Protein					
mg/g ileum	65.3	61.2	68.8	3.32	0.22
Isomaltase					
U/g ileum	0.853	1.37	1.99	0.464	0.20
U/g protein	12.6	22.6	29.1	7.08	0.20
Maltase					
U/g ileum	0.934	1.44	2.38	0.476	0.10
U/g protein	13.9	23.5	35.0	7.01	0.10
Glucoamylase					
U/g ileum	0.669	0.851	1.07	0.174	0.23
U/g protein	10.3	13.7	15.8	2.58	0.25

**Table 6.** Least square means for the effects of duodenal infusions of starch with casein or glutamic acid on ileal mass, protein concentration, and carbohydrase activities in steers.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Abbreviations: BW, body weight; U, unit.

<sup>2</sup>Standard error of the mean (Casein, n = 6).

<sup>3</sup>Means with different superscripts within a row differ ( $P \le 0.05$ ).

## **2.5.** Discussion

Small intestinal starch digestion in ruminants is potentially limited by inadequate production of pancreatic ( $\alpha$ -amylase) and small intestinal (maltase, isomaltase, glucoamylase) carbohydrases (2 Little et al., 1968; Owens et al., 1986; Kreikemeier and Harmon, 1995; Brake and Swanson, 2018). Pancreatic and small intestinal carbohydrases contribute to luminal and membrane-bound hydrolysis of starch to oligosaccharides and disaccharides and then to glucose. However, regulation of post-ruminal digestive enzymes in cattle is complex (Swanson et al., 2000b) and there are numerous neurohormonal signaling mechanisms involved in digestive enzyme synthesis and secretion (Swanson et al., 2003). Possible mechanisms for changes in

digestive enzyme activity include changes in tissue mass, mRNA expression, protein concentrations or secretions, or post-translational modifications (Wang et al., 1998). Pancreatic digestive enzymes respond to changes in nutrient intake (Kreikemeier et al., 1990) and changes in tissue mass (Wang et al., 1998; Swanson et al., 2002b). While non-ruminant digestive enzymes typically increase proportionally to substrate (Brannon, 1990), pancreatic digestive enzymes in ruminants respond differently to diet and luminal nutrient supply (Harmon, 1992). Moreover, postruminal carbohydrate supply as starch (Walker and Harmon, 1995; Wang and Taniguchi, 1998; Swanson et al., 2002a) or glucose (Swanson et al., 2002a) has been shown to decrease pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity in ruminants.

Previous experiments have demonstrated that post-ruminal protein supply can increase pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity (Swanson et al., 2002b; Richards et al., 2003; Swanson et al., 2004) and small intestinal starch digestion in cattle (Richards et al., 2002; Brake et al., 2014a; Brake et al., 2014b; Blom et al., 2016) and sheep (Mendoza and Britton, 2003). However, differences in ileal ethanol-soluble starch flow has led to the speculation that casein and glutamic acid modulate improvements in intestinal starch digestion by different mechanisms. In the current study, casein dramatically increased  $\alpha$ -amylase activity which is in agreement with previous studies using dietary (Kreikemeier et al., 1990; Swanson et al., 2008b; Lee et al., 2013) or abomasal infusion (Swanson et al., 2002b; Richards et al., 2003; Swanson et al., 2004) models. Regulation of pancreatic digestive enzymes in ruminants seems to be more specific to  $\alpha$ -amylase, as few studies have demonstrated differences in pancreatic protease activities independent of changes in tissue mass (Swanson et al., 2002b; Swanson et al., 2004; Keomanivong et al., 2017).

Interestingly, duodenal casein supply also increased maltase, glucoamylase, and isomaltase activities in the jejunum in the current experiment. It is unclear if increases in small intestinal

carbohydrases with casein infusion are directly related to increased luminal protein flow, as peptide hydrolysates and free amino acids from casein may influence neuroendocrine signaling to increase carbohydrase activity in the small intestine. Alternatively, increased luminal protein flow may cause increases in carbohydrase activities indirectly. Increased flow of luminal substrates (maltose, isomaltose, limit dextrins) as a result of greater hydrolysis of amylose and amylopectin in response to increases in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity may modulate increases in small intestinal carbohydrase activities. Indeed, Rodriguez et al. (2004) suggested that increases in luminal substrate flow may increase small intestinal carbohydrase activities indirectly in cattle. Further delineations are needed to understand the hydrolytic limit to small intestinal starch digestion and regulation of post-ruminal digestive enzyme activity in cattle.

Brake et al. (2014b) demonstrated that a combination of non-essential amino acids similar to the non-essential amino acid profile of casein increased small intestinal digestion while essential amino acids did not. Additionally, duodenal glutamic acid infusions have resulted in increases in small intestinal starch digestion similar to casein (Brake et al., 2014b; Blom et al., 2016). With exception of duodenal maltase, it appears that glutamic acid failed to increase most enzymes important to small intestinal starch digestion. One major difference from previous studies where glutamic acid increased starch digestion (Brake et al., 2014b; Blom et al., 2016) was the length of the infusion period. In the current study, steers were infused with starch or a combination of starch and casein or glutamic acid for 58 d while previous experiments only evaluated small intestinal starch digestion up to 6-d (Brake et al., 2014b) or 12-d (Blom et al., 2016). This may suggest that glutamic acid is not effective in improving small intestinal starch digestion long-term. A greater understanding of intestinal sensing and signaling in cattle is needed to identify specific

mechanisms that may limit long-term improvements in small intestinal starch digestion in response to glutamic acid.

There have been multiple reports (Huber et al., 1961; Siddons, 1968; Kreikemeier et al., 1990) that sucrase activity is absent in the ruminant small intestine. Furthermore, abomasal infusions of sucrose does not induce mucosal sucrase activity in lambs (Swanson and Harmon, 1997). Likewise in the current study, sucrase activity was undetectable in the duodenum, jejunum, and ileum. Using the sucrase-deficient shrew as a model for sucrase deficiency, Nichols et al. (2017) determined that the absence of sucrase activity results in decreased starch digestion. It should be noted that maltase and isomaltase activities were not affected in their sucrase-deficient shrew model. This may suggest that the absence of sucrase activity in ruminants plays a role in the reduced capacity for small intestinal starch hydrolysis. More research on the transcriptional regulation and post-translational modification of sucrase-isomaltase is needed to better understand how the absence of sucrase activity may influence carbohydrate digestion in the ruminant small intestine.

### **2.6.** Conclusions

Duodenal casein supply increased both pancreatic and small intestinal carbohydrase activities in steers. Glutamic acid increased duodenal maltase activity but failed to induce changes in pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase or other small intestinal carbohydrases. Data from the current study suggest that casein may modulate increases in small intestinal starch digestion by increasing post-ruminal carbohydrase activities in cattle. A greater understanding of the complex relationships between luminal nutrient flows, gut signaling, and digestive enzyme regulation is needed to identify mechanisms to potentially increase small intestinal starch digestion in cattle.

## 2.7. Literature cited

AOAC, 1990. Official methods of analysis. 19th ed. Assoc. Off. Anal. Chem., Arlington, VA.

- Binnerts, W. T., T. Van't Klooster, and A. M. Frens. 1968. Soluble chromium indicator measured by atomic absorption in digestion experiments. Vet. Rec. 81:470.
- Blom, E. J., D. E. Anderson, and D. W. Brake. 2016. Increases in duodenal glutamic acid supply linearly increase small intestinal starch digestion but not nitrogen balance in cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 94:5332-5340.
- Brannon, P. M. 1990. Adaptation of the exocrine pancreas to diet. Ann. Rev. Nutr. 10:85-105.
- Brake, D. W., E. C. Titgemeyer, E. A. Bailey, and D. E. Anderson. 2014a. Small intestinal digestion of raw cornstarch in cattle consuming a soybean hull-based diet is improved by duodenal casein infusion. J. Anim. Sci. 92:4047-4056.
- Brake, D. W., E. C. Titgemeyer, and D. E. Anderson. 2014b. Duodenal supply of glutamate and casein both improve intestinal starch digestion in cattle but by apparently different mechanisms. J. Anim. Sci. 92:4057-4067.
- Brake, D. W., and K. C. Swanson. 2018. Ruminant nutrition symposium: Effects of postruminal flows of protein and amino acids on small intestinal starch digestion in beef cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 96:739-750.
- Cao, Y. C., X. J. Yang, L. Guo, C. Zheng, D. D. Wang, C. J. Cai, and J. H. Yao. 2018.Regulation of pancreas development and enzymatic gene expression by duodenal infusion of leucine and phenylalanine in dairy goats. Livest. Sci. 216:9-15.
- Cao, Y., K. Liu, S. Liu, L. Guo, C. Cai, and J. Yao. 2019. Isoleucine regulates the synthesis of pancreatic enzymes via the activation of mRNA expression and phosphorylation in the
mammalian target of rapamycin signalling pathways in pancreatic tissues. Biomed. Res. Int. 2019:6302950.

Dahlqvist, A. 1964. Method of assay of intestinal disaccharidases. Anal. Biochem. 7:18.

DeFrain, J. M., J. E. Shirley, E. C. Titgemeyer, A. F. Park, R. T. Ethington. 2002. A pelleted combination of raw soyhulls and condensed corn steep liquor for lactating dairy cows. J. Dairy Sci. 85:3403-3410.

Farrance, I. 1987. Plasma glucose methods, a review. Clin. Biochem. Rev. 8:55-68.

- Freetly, H. C., C. L. Ferrell, T. G. Jenkins, A. L. Goetsch. 1995. Visceral oxygen consumption during chronic feed restriction and realimentation in sheep. J. Anim. Sci. 73:843-852.
- Geiger, R., and H. Fritz. 1986. Trypsin. Methods of Enzymatic Analysis. 5:119–128.
- Glazer, G., and M. L. Steer. 1977. Requirements for activation of trypsinogen and chymotrypsinogen in rabbit pancreatic juice. Anal. Biochem. 77:130–140.
- Guo, L., H. Tian, J. Shen, C. Zheng, S. Liu, Y. Cao, C. Cai, J. Yao. 2018. Phenylalanine regulates initiation of digestive enzyme mRNA translation in pancreatic acinar cells and tissue segments in dairy calves. Biosci. Rep. 38:BSR20171189.
- Harmon, D. L. 1992. Impact of nutrition on pancreatic exocrine and endocrine secretion in ruminants: a review. J. Anim. Sci. 70:1290-1301.
- Harmon, D. L. 1993. Nutritional regulation of postruminal digestive enzymes in ruminants. J. Dairy Sci. 76:2102-2111.
- Harmon, D. L. 2009. Understanding starch utilization in the small intestine of cattle. Asian-Aust.J. Anim. Sci. 22:915-922.
- Herrera-Saldana, R., and J. T. Huber. 1989. Influence of varying protein and starch degradabilities on performance of lactating cows. J. Dairy Sci. 72:1477-1483.

- Huber, J. T., N. L. Jacobson, R. S. Allen, and P. A. Hartman. 1961. Digestive enzyme activities in the young calf. J. Dairy Sci. 44:1494-1501.
- Huntington, G. B. 1997. Starch utilization by ruminants: from basics to the bunk. J. Anim. Sci. 75:852-867.
- Keomanivong, F. E., A. T. Grazul-Bilska, D. A. Redmer, C. S. Bass, S. L. Kaminski, P. P.
  Borowicz, J. D. Kirsch, and K. C. Swanson. 2017. The impact of diet and arginine supplementation on pancreatic mass, digestive enzyme activity, and insulin-containing cell cluster morphology during the estrous cycle in sheep. Domest. Anim. Endocrinol. 59:23-29.
- Kidder, D. E., F. W. G. Hill, and J. A. Stevens. 1972. Automatic measurement of some mucosal carbohydrases. Clin. Chim. Acta. 37:491-501.
- Kreikemeier, K. K., D. L. Harmon, J. P. Peters, K. L. Gross, C. K. Armendariz, and C. R. Krehbiel. 1990. Influence of dietary forage and feed intake on carbohydrase activities and small intestinal morphology of calves. J. Anim. Sci. 68:2916-2929.
- Kreikemeier, K. K., and D. L. Harmon. 1995. Abomasal glucose, maize starch and maize dextrin infusions in cattle: Small-intestinal disappearance, net portal glucose flux and ileal oligosaccharide flow. Br. J. Nutr. 73:763-772.
- Lee, S. B., C. W. Choi, Y. C. Jin, T. Wang, K. H. Lee, M. B. Ku, J. H. Hwang, K. H. Kim, R. S. A. Vega, and H. G. Lee. 2013. Effect of oral administration of intact casein on gastrointestinal hormone secretion and pancreatic α-amylase activity in Korean native steer. Asian Australas. J. Anim. Sci. 26:654-660.

- Liao, S. F., E. S. Vanzant, J. A. Boling, and J. C. Matthews. 2008. Identification and expression pattern of cationic amino acid transporter-1 mRNA in small intestinal epithelia of Angus steers at four production stages. J. Anim. Sci. 86:620-631.
- Little, C. O., G. E. Mitchell, Jr., C. M. Reitnour. 1968. Postruminal digestion of corn starch in steers. J. Anim. Sci. 27:790-792.
- Liu, K., Y. Liu, S. M. Liu, M. Xu, Z. P. Yu, X. Wang, Y. C. Cao, and J. H. Yao. 2015. Relationships between leucine and the pancreatic exocrine function for improving starch digestibility in ruminants. J. Dairy Sci. 98:2576-2582.
- Liu, K., J. Shen, Y. Cao, C. Cai, and J. Yao. 2018. Duodenal infusions of isoleucine influence pancreatic exocrine function in dairy heifers. Arch. Anim. Nutr. 72:31-41.
- Mendoza, G. D., and R. A. Britton. 2003. Response of intestinal starch digestion to duodenal infusion of casein. J. Appl. Anim. Res. 24:123-128.
- McLeod, K. R., R. L. Baldwin VI, D. L. Harmon, C. J. Richards, and W. V. Rumpler. 2001. Influence of ruminal and postruminal starch infusion on energy balance in growing steers. In: Energy metabolism in farm animals, Wageningen, The Netherlands: EAAP Publ. pp. 385-388.
- McLeod, K. R., R. L. Baldwin VI, M. B. Solomon, and R. G. Baumann. 2007. Influence of ruminal and postruminal carbohydrate infusion on visceral organ mass and adipose tissue accretion in growing beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 85:2256-2270.
- NASEM. 2016. Nutrient Requirements of Beef Cattle: Eighth Revised Edition. Washington (DC): The National Academies Press. National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine.

Nichols, B. L., S. E. Avery, R. Quezada-Calvillo, S. B. Kilani, A. H. Lin, D. G. Burrin, B. E. Hodges, S. K. Chacko, A. R. Opekun, M. E. Hindawy, B. R. Hamaker, and S. I. Oda. 2017. Improved starch digestion of sucrase-deficient shrews treated with oral glucoamylase enzyme supplements. J. Pediatr. Gastroenterol. Nutr. 65:e35-e42.

Ørskov, E. R. 1986. Starch digestion and utilization in ruminants. J. Anim. Sci. 63:1624-1633.

- Owens, C. E., R. A. Zinn, A. Hassen, and F. N. Owens. 2016. Mathematical linkage of total-tract digestion of starch and neutral detergent fiber to their fecal concentrations and the effect of site of starch digestion on the extent of digestion and energetic efficiency of cattle. Prof. Anim. Sci. 32:531-549.
- Owens, F. N., R. A. Zinn, and Y. K Kim. 1986. Limits to starch digestion in the ruminant small intestine. J. Anim. Sci. 63:1634-1648.
- Richards, C. J., A. F. Branco, D. W. Bohnert, G. B. Huntington, M. Macari, and D. L. Harmon. 2002. Intestinal starch disappearance increased in steers abomasally infused with starch and protein. J. Anim. Sci. 80:3361-3368.
- Richards, C. J., K. C. Swanson, S. J. Paton, D. L. Harmon, and G. B. Huntington. 2003.Pancreatic exocrine secretion in steers infused postruminally with casein and cornstarch.J. Anim. Sci. 81:1051-1056.
- Rodriguez, S. M., K. C. Guimaraes, J. C. Matthews, K. R. McLeod, R. L. Baldwin VI, and D. L. Harmon. 2004. Influence of abomasal carbohydrates on small intestinal sodiumdependent glucose cotransporter activity and abundance in steers. J. Anim. Sci. 82:3015-3023.

- Scheaffer, A. N., J. S. Caton, D. A. Redmer, and L. P. Reynolds. 2004. The effect of dietary restriction, pregnancy, and fetal type in different ewe types on fetal weight, maternal body weight, and visceral organ mass in ewes. J. Anim. Sci. 82:1826-1838.
- Siddons, R. C. 1968. Carbohydrase activities in the bovine digestive tract. Biochem. J. 108:839-844. https://doi.org/10.1042/bj1080839
- Smith, P. K., R. I. Krohn, G. T. Hermanson, A. K. Mallia, F. H. Gartner, M. D. Provenzano, E. K. Fujimoto, N. M. Goeke, B. J. Olson, and D. C. Klenk. 1985. Measurement of protein using bicinchoninic acid. Anal. Biochem. 150:76-85.
- Streeter, M. N., S. J. Barron, D. G. Wagner, C. A. Hibberd, F. N. Owens, and F. T. McCollum. 1991. Technical note: A double L intestinal cannula for cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 69:2601– 2607.
- Swanson, K. C., and D. L. Harmon. 1997. 505 Influence of abomasal sucrose infusion on small intestinal disaccharidase activity in lambs. J. Anim. Sci. 75(suppl.1):263.
- Swanson, K. C., D. A. Redmer, L. P. Reynolds, and J. S. Caton. 1999. Ruminally undegraded intake protein in sheep fed low-quality forage: Effect on weight, growth, cell proliferation, and morphology of visceral organs. J. Anim. Sci. 77:198-205.
- Swanson, K. C., L. P. Reynolds, and J. S. Caton. 2000. Influence of dietary intake and lasalocid on serum hormones and metabolites of visceral growth in whether lambs. Small Ruminant Res. 35:235-247.
- Swanson, K. C., J. C. Matthews, A. D. Matthews, J. A. Howell, C. J. Richards, and D. L. Harmon. 2000b. Dietary carbohydrate source and energy intake influence the expression of pancreatic α-amylase in lambs. J. Nutr. 130:2157-2165.

- Swanson, K. C., C. J. Richards, and D. L. Harmon. 2002a. Influence of abomasal infusion of glucose or partially hydrolyzed starch on pancreatic exocrine secretion in beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 80:1112-1116. https://doi.org/10.2527/2002.8041112x.
- Swanson, K. C., J. C. Matthews, C. A. Woods, and D. L. Harmon. 2002b. Postruminal administration of partially hydrolyzed starch and casein influences pancreatic alphaamylase expression in calves. J. Nutr. 132:376–381.
- Swanson, K. C., J. C. Matthews, C. A. Woods, and D. L. Harmon. 2003. Influence of substrate and/or neurohormonal mimic on in vitro pancreatic enzyme release from calves postruminally infused with partially hydrolyzed starch and/or casein. J. Anim. Sci. 81:1323-1331.
- Swanson, K. C., J. A. Benson, J. C. Matthews, and D. L. Harmon. 2004. Pancreatic exocrine secretion and plasma concentration of some gastrointestinal hormones in response to abomasal infusion of starch hydrolyzate and/or casein. J. Anim. Sci. 82:1781-1787.
- Swanson, K. C., N. Kelly, Y. J. Wang, M. Ko, S. Holligan, Z. Fan, and B. W. McBride. 2008a. Pancreatic mass, cellularity, and α-amylase and trypsin activity in feedlot steers fed increasing amounts of a high-moisture-corn based diet. Can. J. Anim. Sci. 88:303-308.
- Swanson, K. C., N. Kelly, H. Salim, Y. J. Wang, S. Holligan, M. Z. Fan, and B. W. McBride.
  2008b. Pancreatic mass, cellularity, and a-amylase and trypsin activity in feedlot steers
  fed diets differing in crude protein concentration. J. Anim. Sci. 86:909-915.
- Toofanian, F., D. E. Kidder, and F. W. G. Hill. 1974. The amylases of calf small intestine. Br. Vet. J. 130:19-21.

- Turner, R. J., and A. Moran 1982. Heterogeneity of sodium-dependent D-glucose transport sites along the proximal tubule: Evidence from vesicle studies. Am. J. Physiol. 242:F406-F414.
- Van Soest, P. J., J. B. Robertson, and B. A. Lewis. 1991. Methods for dietary fiber, neutral detergent fiber, and nonstarch polysaccharides in relation to animal nutrition. J. Dairy Sci. 74:3583-3597.
- Walker, J. A., and D. L. Harmon. 1995. Influence of ruminal or abomasal starch hydrolysate infusion on pancreatic exocrine secretion and blood glucose and insulin concentrations in steers. J. Anim. Sci. 73:3766-3774. doi: 10.2527/1995.73123766x
- Wallenfels, K., P. Foldi, H. Niermann, H. Bender, and D. Linder. 1978. The enzymic synthesis, by transglucosylation of a homologous series of glycosidically substituted maltooligosaccharides, and their use as amylase substrates. Carbohydr. Res. 61:359–368.
- Wang, X., and K. Taniguchi. 1998 Activity of pancreatic digestive enzyme in sheep given abomasal infusion of starch and casein. Anim. Feed Sci. Technol. 69:870-874.
- Wang, X. B., T. Ogawa, S. Suda, K. Taniguchi, H. Uike, H. Kumagai, K. Mitani. 1998. Effects of nutritional level on digestive enzymes in the pancreas and small intestine of calves slaughtered at same body weight. Asian-Austr. J. Anim. Sci. 11:375-380.
- Yu, Z. P., M. Xu, K. Liu, J. H. Yao, H. X. Yu, and F. Wang. 2014b. Leucine markedly regulates pancreatic exocrine secretion in goats. J. Anim. Physiol. Anim. Nutr. 98:169-177.

# 3. INFLUENCE OF DIETARY FRUCTOSE ON VISCERAL ORGAN MASS, CARBOHYDRASE ACTIVITY, AND mRNA EXPRESSION OF GENES INVOLVED IN CARBOHYDRATE ASSIMILATION IN NEONATAL CALVES

#### **3.1.** Abstract

Ten Holstein steer calves (BW =  $41.2 \pm 1.45$  kg) were fed equal amounts of milk-replacer twice daily at 2.0% of BW and assigned to one of two dietary treatment groups: 1) milk-replacer (control; n = 6) or 2) milk-replacer + fructose (fructose; n = 4). Dietary fructose was provided at 2.2 g/kg of BW. Calves were fed dietary treatments for 28 days with blood sampled every 7 days. On day 29, calves were slaughtered, visceral weights were recorded, and the pancreas and small intestine were collected. Pancreatic and small intestinal carbohydrase activities were assayed. Quantitative, real-time PCR was conducted for small intestinal mRNA expression of nutrient transporters (GLUT5, SGLT1, GLUT2), digestive enzymes (lactase, maltase-glucoamylase, sucrase-isomaltase), and ketohexokinase. Data were analyzed using MIXED procedures in SAS. Dietary fructose decreased (P=0.004) serum glucose concentration but did not affect serum urea-N concentration. Feeding fructose increased (P=0.01) serum NEFA concentrations on day 0 and 7, but not on other days. Feeding fructose increased (P < 0.05) the mass of the small intestine and liver and tended to increase (P=0.06) kidney mass. Pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase and small intestinal isomaltase, maltase, and lactase activities were not influenced by dietary fructose. Sucrase activity was not detected in the small intestine. Fructose increased (P=0.05) small intestinal glucoamylase concentration by 30% and increased (P < 0.001) maltase-glucoamylase mRNA expression by 6.8fold. Dietary fructose did not influence mRNA expression of GLUT5, SGLT1, GLUT2, or ketohexokinase. In calves fed fructose, small intestinal lactase mRNA expression increased (P=0.001) by 3.1-fold. Sucrase-isomaltase mRNA expression in the small intestine decreased

(*P*<0.001) by 5.1-fold with dietary fructose. Dietary fructose supply influences nutrient utilization, visceral organ mass, and digestive enzyme mRNA expression and activity in neonatal calves.

#### **3.2. Introduction**

The digestive tract of neonatal ruminants allows for flow of digesta to the abomasum, and subsequently, the small intestine without pre-gastric fermentation. Carbohydrate utilization in preruminant calves has been studied extensively and it is well established that young calves readily utilize glucose, galactose, and lactose but not sucrose, maltose, or starch (Dollar and Porter, 1957; Siddons et al., 1969). Dietary sucrose cannot be enzymatically digested in the calf small intestine (Huber et al., 1961; Siddons et al., 1969) because of the absence of sucrase activity in the brush border membrane of the small intestine (Dollar and Porter, 1957; Huber et al., 1961; Siddons, 1968). In humans, dietary fructose supplementation has been shown to induce sucrase activity in patients with congenital sucrase-isomaltase deficiency (Greene et al., 1972).

The pancreas and small intestine have important roles in post-ruminal carbohydrate digestion and absorption and there is limited information on regulation of digestive enzymes and nutrient transporters in response to luminal carbohydrate flow in ruminants. Previous research in cattle has demonstrated that post-ruminal carbohydrate supply as starch or glucose decreases pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity (Swanson et al., 2002b). Four proteins in the small intestine possess carbohydrase activity: sucrase-isomaltase, maltase-glucoamylase, lactase, and trehalase. Conflicting reports demonstrate that differences in the composition of luminal carbohydrate flow can alter the regulation of small intestinal disaccharidases. Specifically, Rodriguez et al. (2004) demonstrated that abomasal infusions of glucose increased maltase activity in steers. In contrast, Gilbert et al. (2015) found that replacing 18% of the lactose in milk-replacer with maltose or maltodextrins decreased maltase activity in the small intestine in calves. Indeed, a greater

understanding of the regulatory mechanisms involved in digestive enzyme activity are needed to potentially improve post-ruminal carbohydrate digestion.

Fructose is a monosaccharide that is passively transported through the apical membrane of the small intestine by the facilitated glucose transporter 5 (GLUT5) (Ferraris et al., 2018). Dietary fructose supplementation has been shown to increase GLUT5 expression and enhance intestinal fructose transport in neonatal rats (Shu et al., 1997). Zhao et al. (1993) found that GLUT5 expression in the intestine is significantly lower than in the liver or kidney in cattle. In contrast, many authors have reported that the greatest amount of GLUT5 expression occurs in the small intestine in humans, rats, mice, rabbits, chickens, and horses (Douard and Ferraris, 2008). Nutritional regulation of GLUT5 by fructose requires luminal presence of fructose in the human and rodent small intestine (Shu et al., 1998; Ferraris et al., 2018) and GLUT5 expression is directly proportional to intestinal luminal fructose concentration (Shu et al., 1997). In cattle, ruminal or abomasal infusions of partially hydrolyzed starch did not affect GLUT5 mRNA expression in the duodenum, jejunum, or ileum (Liao et al., 2010).

Many previous research studies have suggested that the liver is the principal site of fructose metabolism (Caliceti et al., 2017; Jegatheesan and De Bandt, 2017; Lee and Cha, 2018). However, recent research has demonstrated that a significant proportion of dietary fructose is metabolized in the small intestine in rats (Jang et al., 2018). Yet, fructose has a physiological role in many tissues including the kidney (Johnson et al., 2010), testis (Angulo et al., 1998), and placenta (White et al., 1979; Crouse et al., 2019). Fructose is phosphorylated by ketohexokinase to fructose-1-phosphate which bypasses the main regulatory steps in glycolysis (Elliott et al., 2002), leading to a relatively unregulated source of acetyl-CoA, an important substrate for the tricarboxylic acid cycle, fatty acid synthesis, and lipogenesis (Samuel, 2011; Crescenzo et al., 2014). It is unclear how dietary

fructose supplementation affects gastrointestinal development and small intestine digestive and absorptive function in ruminants. Therefore, the objective of this study was to evaluate the effects of dietary fructose on visceral organ development, nutrient utilization, and mRNA expression of digestive enzymes and nutrient transporters in the small intestine.

#### 3.3. Materials and methods

All animal procedures were approved by the North Dakota State University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee. A17037

#### **3.3.1.** Animals and diets

Twelve Holstein steer calves (initial BW =  $40.5 \pm 1.80$  kg) were housed and fed in individual pens  $(0.91 \times 1.2 \text{ m})$  in a temperature-controlled environment  $(14^{\circ}\text{C})$  with Tenderfoot flooring at the North Dakota State University Animal Nutrition and Physiology Center. Calves were fed milk-replacer at 2.0% of BW daily (Nurture Calf Formula Basic Bov Medicated; Provimi, Inc., Brookville, OH) in equal amounts at 0730 and 1630 during a 7-d adaptation period. During the adaptation period, calves were trained to consume feed from a bucket and acclimated to their pens. Following the adaptation period, calves were randomly assigned to dietary treatment groups: milk-replacer (control) or milk-replacer + fructose (fructose). Fructose (Archer Daniels Midland Co., Chicago, IL) was fed at 2.2 g/kg BW. Calves had ad libitum access to water. Approximately 1.5 L of warm water was measured into each bucket and the fructose was added and dissolved for the fructose treatment. Milk-replacer was added and diets were hand-mixed for 30 s with a whisk. Bulk samples of the milk-replacer were obtained and analyzed for chemical composition (93.25%) DM, 93.44% OM, 21.68% CP, 9.19% CF, 4.63% starch, 0.70% Ca, 0.51% P) including DM, and ash (AOAC, 1990), N using a Kjeltec Auto 1030 Analyzer (Foss Tecator AB, Höganäs, Sweden; AOAC, 1990). Crude protein was calculated by multiplying N concentration x 6.25. Crude fat, Ca,

and P concentrations were analyzed using standard procedures (AOAC, 1990). Starch content was analyzed using the methods of Herrera-Saldana and Huber (1989). Calves were fed dietary treatments over a 28-d period and then slaughtered. Two calves in the fructose treatment were removed from the study due to illness and all data pertaining to those calves were excluded from analyses.

#### **3.3.2. Sample collection**

Blood samples were collected by jugular venipuncture on d 0, 7, 21, and 28 before and 2 hr after the morning feeding. Blood samples were allowed to clot for 20 min and centrifuged at  $2000 \times g$  for 20 min at 4°C and serum was stored at -20°C for later analysis. Glucose concentrations in serum samples were measured using the hexokinase/glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase procedure (Farrance, 1987). Serum urea-N concentrations were analyzed using the QuantiChrom Urea Assay Kit (BioAssay Systems, Hayward, CA) containing *o*-phthaldialdehyde and primaquine diphosphate, based on the procedures of Jung et al. (1975). Serum non-esterified fatty acid (NEFA) concentrations were determined using the modified methods of Eisemann et al. (1988) with a commercial enzymatic kit (HR Series NEFA-HR; Fujifilm Waco Diagnostics, Mountain View, CA). Serum glucose, urea-N, and NEFA procedures were adapted for use on a microplate spectrophotometer (Synergy H1; BioTek Instruments, Inc., Winooski, VT). L-lactate concentrations in serum were analyzed using the lactate dehydrogenase procedure (Gutmann and Wahlefeld, 1974) on a UV-VIS spectrophotometer (DU 800; Beckman Coulter, Inc., Brea, CA).

Body weights were measured every 7 days with a two-day weight recorded at the start of the collection period. On day 29, each calf was fed, in 30-min increments, and slaughtered 2 h after feeding via captive bolt and exsanguination. Viscera were removed, weighed, and separated for individual weights and subsample collection. Omental, mesenteric, and perirenal fat was

removed, composited, and weighed. Visceral fat was calculated as the sum of omental, mesenteric, and perirenal fat masses (Favre et al., 2017). The gastrointestinal tract, foregut (reticulorumen, omasum, and abomasum), small intestine, large intestine, pancreas, liver (gallbladder removed), spleen, heart, kidney, and lung masses were recorded on a wet-tissue basis after removing digesta. The small intestine was removed at the pyloric and ileocecal junctions and cut into four segments: duodenum, proximal jejunum, distal jejunum, and ileum. Demarcations of the four sections of the small intestine were made using the modified methods of Bauer et al. (2001b). Briefly, one meter sections were measured from the pylorus and ileocecal junction to represent portions of the duodenum and ileum, respectively. The remainder of the small intestine was measured, and cut in half to represent the proximal and distal jejunum. One meter segments were cut and sampled from the midpoint of the previously cut sections. Each one meter intestinal segment was weighed, and scraped using a glass microscope slide (Siddons, 1968). The tissue remaining after the mucosal scrape was weighed and mucosal density calculated. The longissimus dorsi was removed from the 12<sup>th</sup> rib, and trimmed of all external fat and epimysial connective tissue. Subsamples of the pancreas, liver, longissimus dorsi (12th to 13th rib), duodenum, proximal jejunum, distal jejunum, and ileum were flash-frozen in isopentane (2-Methylbutane, J. T. Baker, Center Valley, PA) that was super-cooled in liquid nitrogen and then stored at -80 °C until further analyses (Keomanivong et al., 2016). Crude fat concentrations of the liver, longissimus dorsi, and pancreas were measured using standard procedures (AOAC, 1990).

# 3.3.3. Quantitative, real-time PCR

Samples of duodenal, proximal and distal jejunal, and ileal mucosa from each animal were used for quantitative real-time PCR analysis. The RNA was extracted and purified using the Qiagen RNeasy Mini Kit and genomic DNA (gDNA) was eliminated using a gDNA Eliminator column (Qiagen Inc., Germantown, MD). Ribonucleic acid concentrations were quantified using a fluorometer (Qubit 3.0; Thermo-Fisher Scientific, Inc., Waltham, MA) and RNA quality was assessed using a microplate spectrophotometer (Synergy H1; BioTek Instruments, Inc., Winooski, VT) at wavelengths 230, 260, and 280 nm. Complementary DNA was synthesized from 1000 ng/µL RNA for each sample utilizing the iScript cDNA Synthesis Kit (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA) containing reverse transcriptase. Hydrolysis probes were utilized for each gene containing 6-carboxyfluorescein (FAM) dye and minor groove binder (MGB) label. Hydrolysis probes were sourced (TaqMan; Applied Biosystems, Grand Island, NY), except maltaseglucoamylase which was custom designed (PrimeTime Std qPCR Assay; Integrated DNA Technologies, Inc., Coralville, IA) using the NCBI reference sequence from GenBank (XM\_024991197.1; Bethesda, MD) to produce amplicons bridging exon-exon junctions (Cui et al., 2007). Amplification efficiency was assessed for each primer and probe set by generating a five point 10-fold serial dilution standard curve (Table 7). Gene expression was quantified using a 7500, Fast, Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems, Grand Island, NY), with TaqMan Fast Advanced Master Mix, using a 20 µL total reaction volume (10 µL Master Mix; 7 µL nucleasefree water; 2 µL cDNA; 1 µL probe) for all genes.

Systematic and common gene names, probe assay numbers, and primer efficiencies are reported in Table 7. Quantitative, real-time PCR analysis (intraplate CV = 0.562, interplate CV = 0.357) was conducted with 40 oscillating cycles of denaturing (95°C for 20s) and annealing/extension (60°C for 30 s) temperatures. Multiple reference genes were evaluated for the stability of expression across treatments and intestinal segments: beta-actin, glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase, RNA polymerase II subunit A, and succinate dehydrogenase complex flavoprotein subunit A. Stability was by geNorm analysis (Vandesompele et al., 2002) using

qbase+ software (Biogazelle, Zwijnarrde, Belgium). The gene with the lowest M-value (<0.05) was glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase, which was therefore selected as the reference gene. Experimental genes of interest were ketohexokinase, solute carrier family 2 member 5 (GLUT5), solute carrier family 5 member 2 (SGLT1), solute carrier family 2 member 2 (GLUT2), sucrase-isomaltase, maltase-glucoamylase, and lactase. Relative mRNA expression was calculated using the  $2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$  method (Livak and Schmittgen, 2001) with glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase used as the reference gene.

**Table 7.** Selected genes in the small intestine that were analyzed using quantitative, real-time PCR.

Name	Gene	Assay No.	Primer Efficiency
Solute carrier family 2 member 5 (GLUT5)	SLC2A5	Bt03258299_g1	92.432
Solute carrier family 2 member 2 (GLUT2)	SLC2A2	Bt03258678_m1	92.511
Solute carrier family 5 member 1 (SGLT1)	SLC5A1	Bt03223889_m1	105.067
Sucrase-isomaltase	SI	Bt03259068_m1	91.756
Maltase-glucoamylase <sup>1</sup>	MGAM	XM_024991197.1	97.247
Lactase	LCT	Bt04285580_m1	96.149
Ketohexokinase	KHK	Bt03249204_m1	99.362
Beta-actin	ACTB	Bt03279174_g1	94.901
RNA polymerase IIA	POLR2A	Bt04294167_m1	97.892
Succinate dehydrogenase complex flavoprotein subunit A	SDHA	Bt04307498_m1	101.496
Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase	GAPDH	Bt03279174_g1	97.892

<sup>1</sup>Maltase-glucoamylase was assayed using a PrimeTime Assay Standard Probe from Integrated DNA technologies. Probe: 5'-

/56FAM/CAGCATTCC/ZEN/ATCTGGCACCTCTGA/3IABkFQ/-3'; Reverse Primer: 5'-CGGCGAATTTCAATCCCAAAT-3'; Forward Primer: 5'-GTTCCAGTCCCTCTCAACATAC-3'

#### 3.3.4. Digestive enzyme activity

Pancreatic (0.50 ± 0.007 g) or intestinal (0.51 ± 0.021 g) tissue were weighed and diluted with 9 g/L NaCl solution in a 10-mL storage tube. Samples were homogenized (Kinematica Polytron PT 10/35; Brinkmann Instruments Inc.) and protein concentrations were measured using the bicinchoninic acid procedure (Pierce BCA Protein Assay Kit, Cat no. 23225; Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc.) using bovine serum albumin as the standard (Smith et al., 1985). Activity of  $\alpha$ amylase was determined using the procedure from Wallenfels et al. (1978) that was adapted for analysis of pancreatic tissue. Alpha-amylase activity was assayed kinetically with a commercially available reagent (Amylase Reagent Set; Cat no. A533; Teco Diagnostics, Anaheim, CA) containing p-nitrophenyl-D-maltoheptaoside as the substrate. The reagent was reconstituted (0.225 mM p-nitrophenyl-D-maltoheptaoside; 6,250 U/L  $\alpha$ -glucosidase (*Saccharomyces cerevisiae*); 2,500 U/L glucoamylase (*Rhizopus Sp.*); 12.5 mM NaCl; 1.25 mM CaCl2; 12.5 mM buffer) with 24 mL of distilled water and pre-warmed to 39°C in an incubator.

Each intestinal segment was assayed for brush border carbohydrases: lactase, maltase, isomaltase, sucrase, and glucoamylase. Intestinal disaccharidases (lactase, maltase, isomaltase, and sucrase) were assayed using modified methods of Dahlqvist (1964). Lactose, maltose, isomaltose, and sucrose were used as the substrates, respectively. Soluble starch was the substrate used to analyze for glucoamylase activity (Kidder et al., 1972). Five-hundred microliters of the intestinal homogenate was combined with 500  $\mu$ L of 25 mM KPO<sub>4</sub> buffer (Turner and Moran, 1982) and 100  $\mu$ L of 60 mM substrate solution in a 1.5-mL centrifuge tube. Tubes were incubated for 30 min at 39°C in a water bath. In a preliminary assay, the sucrase incubation time was increased to 24 h because of failure to detect activity after 30 min or 1 h. The reaction was terminated by heating tubes for 2 min in a 90°C water bath, followed by drenching in an ice bath.

Tubes were then centrifuged at  $4000 \times \text{g}$  for 20 min at 4°C. Liberated glucose was measured using the hexokinase/glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase procedure (Farrance, 1987).

All assays were optimized to achieve maximal velocity through the linear concentration and adapted for use on a microplate spectrophotometer (Synergy H1; BioTek Instruments, Inc., Winooski, VT) at 39°C. One unit (U) of enzyme activity equals 1 µmol of substrate hydrolyzed per min. Blanks of each intestinal homogenate and substrate solution were quantified for endogenous glucose concentrations and subtracted from the total amount of product produced per min. Enzyme activity data are expressed as U/g tissue (concentration) and U/g protein (specific activity).

#### **3.3.5.** Statistical analysis

Data were analyzed as a completely randomized design using SAS (SAS 9.4, SAS Institute, Cary, NC). Normality was assessed using the Shapiro-Wilk test of the UNIVARIATE procedure. The TTEST procedure of SAS was used to analyze visceral weights and fat concentrations for homogeneity of variances (Folded F-test) and effects of treatment. Body weight, and serum metabolite data were analyzed using the repeated measures statement of the MIXED procedure of SAS for effects of day, time, treatment, and their interactions. Small intestinal mass, protein concentration, mucosal density, carbohydrase activity, and mRNA expression data were analyzed using the repeated measures statement of the MIXED procedure for effects of site, treatment, and the site  $\times$  treatment interaction. Least square means were separated using the least significant difference approach, protected by a significant F-test. Appropriate (minimize information criterion) covariance structures were utilized (Wang and Goonewardene, 2004). Results were considered significant if  $P \le 0.05$ . Tendencies were declared when  $0.05 < P \le 0.10$ . For small intestinal data, there were no significant site  $\times$  treatment interactions and therefore, only main effects of treatment are presented.

# **3.4. Results**

# 3.4.1. Growth performance and nutrient utilization

Initial or final BW, average daily gain, and gain:feed were not affected by fructose supplementation (Table 8).

**Table 8.** Least square means for the effect of dietary fructose supplementation on initial and final body weight (BW), average daily gain (ADG), and gain:feed (G:F).

Item	Control	Fructose <sup>1</sup>	SEM <sup>2</sup>	<i>P</i> -value
Initial BW, kg	39.9	43.2	2.26	0.29
Final BW, kg	54.0	57.1	3.47	0.51
ADG, kg/d	0.51	0.50	0.054	0.91
G:F, kg/d	0.64	0.54	0.05	0.18

<sup>1</sup>Fructose was provided in the diet at 2.2 g/kg of BW.

<sup>2</sup>Standard error of the mean (Fructose, n = 4).

There were no interactions among day, time, or treatment for serum glucose or urea-N concentrations. Dietary fructose decreased (P = 0.004) serum glucose concentrations but did not affect serum urea-N concentrations (Fig. 1).



**Figure 1.** Least square means for the effect of dietary fructose on serum A) glucose and B) urea-N concentrations in neonatal calves.

Serum glucose concentrations were greater (P < 0.001) 2-h after feeding but serum urea-N

concentrations were not influenced by feeding time (Table 9).

Time						
Item	Fasting	Fed <sup>1</sup>	SEM <sup>2</sup>	<i>P</i> -value		
Serum glucose, mM	4.50	5.31	0.135	< 0.001		
Serum urea-N, mM	2.78	2.98	0.172	0.43		

**Table 9.** Least square means for the effect of sampling time (pre-feeding or 2 h post-feeding) on serum glucose and urea-N concentrations.

<sup>1</sup>Blood samples were collected 2 h post-feeding.

<sup>2</sup>Standard error of the mean (FRUC, n = 4).

Serum glucose concentrations linearly increased (P < 0.001) from day 0 to 28 of feeding (Table 10). In contrast, serum urea-N concentrations linearly decreased (P = 0.01) with day of feeding.

**Table 10.** Least square means for the effect of day on body weight and serum glucose and urea-N and concentrations.

		Day					P-v	alue
Item	0	7	14	21	28	SEM <sup>2</sup>	Linear	Quad.
Body weight, kg	41.5	44.8	48.5	51.6	54.3	2.30	< 0.001	0.81
Serum glucose, mM	4.26	4.50	5.42	4.91	5.41	0.206	< 0.001	0.16
Serum urea-N, mM	3.41	3.17	2.54	2.75	7.51	0.90	0.01	0.33

<sup>1</sup>Fructose was provided in the diet at 2.2 g/kg of BW.

<sup>2</sup>Standard error of the mean (Fructose, n = 4).

There were no time × treatment or day × time × treatment interactions for serum NEFA concentrations. There was a day × treatment interaction (P = 0.01) for serum NEFA as on day 0 and 7, feeding fructose increased (P = 0.01) serum NEFA concentrations but not on other days (Fig. 2).



**Figure 2.** Least square means for the day  $\times$  treatment interaction for non-esterified fatty acid concentrations in serum from calves fed milk-replacer (control) or milk replacer + 2.2 g/kg of BW fructose (fructose).

There also was a day × time interaction (P < 0.001) for serum NEFA concentrations as there were no differences between fasting- or fed-state NEFA concentrations in serum on day 0 or 14 but on days 7, 21, and 28, serum NEFA concentrations were greater (P < 0.001) 2-h postfeeding than during the fasted state (Fig. 3).



**Figure 3.** Least square means for the day  $\times$  time interaction for non-esterified fatty acid concentrations in serum from calves that were fasting or fed (2 h after feeding).

There was a day × treatment interaction (Fig. 4) for serum L-lactate concentrations. On day 0, serum L-lactate concentrations were greatest (P = 0.02) in both treatment groups compared to all other days. Furthermore, on days 7, 14, 21, and 28, dietary fructose decreased (P = 0.02) serum L-lactate concentrations.



**Figure 4.** Least square means for the day  $\times$  treatment interaction for L-lactate concentrations in serum from calves fed milk-replacer (control) or milk replacer + 2.2 g/kg of BW fructose (fructose).

#### **3.4.2.** Visceral organ mass and fat content

Mass of the gastrointestinal tract, foregut complex, reticulorumen, omasum, abomasum, large intestine, colon, spleen, pancreas, heart, and longissimus dorsi were not affected by dietary fructose (Table 11). Dietary fructose increased (P < 0.05) the mass of the small intestine and liver and tended to increase (P = 0.06) kidney mass. When mass was expressed per kg of BW, small intestine and kidney mass were not affected by dietary fructose. Mass of the duodenum, proximal jejunum, and ileum were not affected by dietary fructose. However, feeding fructose increased distal jejunum mass (P = 0.01) but, did not influence distal jejunum mass per kg of BW. Feeding fructose tended to increase (P < 0.10) liver and lung mass per kg of BW and tended to decrease (P = 0.08) cecum mass per kg of BW.

	Tre	atment			
Item	Control	Fructose <sup>1</sup>	SEM <sup>2</sup>	P-value	
Gastrointestinal tract					
g	6280	6910	431.7	0.29	
g/kg of BW	118	122	1.0	0.78	
Foregut complex <sup>3</sup>					
g	628	611	45.7	0.78	
g/kg of BW	11.7	10.7	0.73	0.32	
Reticulorumen	240	271	10.1	0.10	
g	340 5 72	271	18.1	0.18	
g/kg 01 B w	5.72	4.70	0.438	0.15	
Omasum	71.0	71.2	11.1	0.07	
g g/kg of BW	1 35	1.3	0.168	0.97	
Abomasum	1.55	1.22	0.108	0.57	
g	251	269	24.1	0 59	
5 g/kg of BW	231 4 74	4 65	0 310	0.84	
Small intestine	7./7	т.05	0.510	0.04	
g	1133	1313	56.1	0.04	
g/kg of BW	21.4	23.1	1.75	0.49	
Duodenum		-011	1170	0117	
g	74	83	6.66	0.35	
g/kg of BW	1.39	1.43	0.187	0.86	
Proximal jejunum					
g	57	61	2.98	0.26	
g/kg of BW	1.05	1.07	0.104	0.92	
Distal jejunum					
g	46	58	2.65	0.01	
g/kg of BW	0.857	1.00	0.0651	0.13	
Ileum					
g	90	89	6.95	0.85	
g/kg of BW	1.66	1.54	0.162	0.58	
Large intestine <sup>4</sup>					
g	398	422	23.0	0.44	
g/kg of BW	7.52	7.42	0.646	0.91	
Cecum	<b>C A</b>	<b>5</b> 4	1.1.6	0.12	
g 4 CDN/	64	54	4.46	0.12	
g/kg of BW	1.20	0.937	0.102	0.08	
Colon	225	260	24.2	0.21	
g g/kg of BW	555	509	24.5	0.51	
Spleen	0.51	0.49	0.020	0.84	
g	154	179	16.5	0.28	
g g/kg of BW	2.84	3 13	0 177	0.28	
Pancreas	2.04	5.15	0.177	0.24	
σ	55	56	5 13	0.83	
g/kg of BW	1.01	1.00	0.084	0.85	
Liver					
g	1328	1594	86.7	0.05	
g/kg of BW	24.8	27.9	1.24	0.09	
Kidney					
g	239	295	19.7	0.06	
g/kg of BW	4.46	5.17	0.303	0.11	

 Table 11. Least square means for the effects of dietary fructose on visceral organ mass.

	Tre	atment		
Item	Control	Fructose <sup>1</sup>	SEM <sup>2</sup>	<i>P</i> -value
Heart				
g	436	446	21.3	0.72
g/kg of BW	8.17	7.84	0.446	0.58
Lungs				
g	731	930	106.1	0.18
g/kg of BW	13.45	16.12	1.090	0.10
Longissimus dorsi				
g	48	56	3.77	0.14
g/kg of BW	0.889	0.979	0.0051	0.20
1				

**Table 11**. Least square means for the effects of dietary fructose on visceral organ mass (continued).

<sup>1</sup>Fructose was provided in the diet at 2.2 g/kg of BW.

<sup>2</sup>Standard error of the mean (Fructose, n = 4).

<sup>3</sup>Calculated as sum of reticulorumen + omasum + abomasum.

 $^{4}$ Calculated as sum of cecum + colon.

Omental and mesenteric fat mass were not affected by dietary fructose (Table 12). Perirenal fat mass tended to increase (P = 0.06) in calves fed fructose but was not affected when expressed per kg of BW. Fat concentration of the longissimus dorsi, pancreas, or liver were not influenced by fructose feeding.

	Tre	atment		
Item	Control	Fructose <sup>1</sup>	SEM <sup>2</sup>	<i>P</i> -value
Visceral fat <sup>3</sup>				
g	585	629	43.8	0.46
g/kg of BW	10.7	10.9	0.88	0.86
Omental fat				
g	177	170	14.4	0.72
g/kg of BW	3.27	3.00	0.188	0.28
Mesenteric fat				
g	219	215	23.0	0.88
g/kg of BW	4.09	3.79	0.412	0.58
Perirenal fat				
g	189	245	19.6	0.06
g/kg of BW	3.57	4.34	0.459	0.23
Longissimus dorsi fat <sup>4,5</sup>				
mg/g	3.98	3.41	0.81	0.61
g/longissimus dorsi	0.40	0.38	0.079	0.83
mg/kg of BW	7.57	6.92	1.74	0.78
Pancreatic fat <sup>5</sup>				
mg/g	37.9	28.2	5.33	0.20
g/pancreas	5.38	4.16	0.85	0.30
mg/kg of BW	99.7	72.5	13.7	0.16
Hepatic fat <sup>5</sup>				
mg/g	4.73	4.44	0.37	0.57
g/pancreas	15.45	18.03	1.92	0.33
mg/kg of BW	285	315	23.1	0.35

**Table 12.** Least square means for the effects of dietary fructose on gross fat content of the viscera, kidney, longissimus dorsi, pancreas, and liver.

<sup>1</sup>Fructose was provided in the diet at 2.2 g/kg of BW.

<sup>2</sup>Standard error of the mean (Fructose, n = 4).

<sup>3</sup>Calculated as sum of omental + mesenteric + perirenal fat.

<sup>4</sup>Fat in longissimus dorsi sample taken between 12<sup>th</sup> and 13<sup>th</sup> rib.

<sup>5</sup>Fat concentrations are expressed on a dry-tissue basis.

# **3.4.3.** Digestive enzyme activity

Dietary fructose increased (P = 0.04) small intestinal mucosal density (Table 13). Pancreatic and small intestinal protein concentrations (mg/g) were not influenced by feeding fructose. Feeding fructose did not influence pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase concentration or specific activity. Glucoamylase concentration increased (P = 0.05) with dietary fructose and glucoamylase specific activity tended to increase (P = 0.09) with dietary fructose. Isomaltase, maltase, and lactase concentrations and specific activities were not influenced by dietary fructose. Sucrase activity was not detected in any segment of the small intestine in calves from either treatment.

	Treatment			
Item	Control	Fructose <sup>1</sup>	$SEM^2$	<i>P</i> -value
Mucosal density, %	63.4	66.8	1.21	0.04
Small intestinal protein, mg/g	70.6	72.7	1.94	0.40
Pancreatic protein, mg/g	88.3	80.5	3.70	0.14
α-Amylase				
U/g pancreas	70.8	102.1	18.0	0.21
U/g protein	805	1330	261.6	0.16
Glucoamylase				
U/g intestine	0.480	0.624	0.0544	0.05
U/g protein	6.86	8.56	0.767	0.09
Isomaltase				
U/g intestine	0.486	0.497	0.0320	0.79
U/g protein	7.09	6.90	1.20	0.81
Lactase				
U/g intestine	5.85	4.62	1.473	0.21
U/g protein	79.5	62.5	20.07	0.20
Maltase				
U/g intestine	0.967	1.01	0.049	0.50
U/g protein	14.1	14.0	1.02	0.97

**Table 13.** Least square means for the effect of dietary fructose on pancreatic and small intestinal protein concentration and carbohydrase activities.

<sup>1</sup>Fructose was provided in the diet at 2.2 g/kg of BW.

<sup>2</sup>Standard error of the mean (Fructose, n = 4).

<sup>3</sup>Least square mean for the effect of treatment across all sampling sites (duodenum, proximal jejunum, distal jejunum, ileum).

Small intestinal sampling site mass was greatest (P < 0.001) in the ileum and least in the proximal and distal jejunum (Table 14). When expressed per kg of BW, duodenal and ileal mass were greater (P < 0.001) than proximal and distal jejunal mass. Protein concentration did not differ among sites of the small intestine. Mucosal density was greatest (P < 0.001) in the proximal jejunum. Glucoamylase activity was not influenced by site of the small intestine. Isomaltase and maltase specific activity were not influenced by site of the small intestine. Isomaltase and maltase concentrations were greatest (P < 0.03) in the distal jejunum. Lactase concentration and specific activity were greatest in the proximal jejunum and least in the ileum (P < 0.001).

		S				
Item	Duod.	Prox. Jej.	Dist. Jej.	Ileum	SEM <sup>2</sup>	P-value
Mass						
g	78.4 <sup>b</sup>	59.1ª	52.1ª	89.4°	3.36	< 0.001
g/kg BW	1.41 <sup>b</sup>	1.06 <sup>a</sup>	$0.927^{a}$	1.60 <sup>b</sup>	0.08900	< 0.001
Protein						
mg/g	74.0	73.5	71.2	67.9	2.50	0.31
Mucosal density, %	61.3ª	73.6 <sup>b</sup>	61.2ª	64.4 <sup>a</sup>	1.56	< 0.001
Glucoamylase						
U/g intestine	0.640	0.482	0.610	0.475	0.0703	0.24
U/g protein	8.68	6.58	8.53	7.05	0.990	0.35
Isomaltase						
U/g intestine	0.471 <sup>a</sup>	0.440 <sup>a</sup>	0.603 <sup>b</sup>	0.451 <sup>a</sup>	0.0414	0.03
U/g protein	6.40	6.05	8.56	6.96	0.772	0.12
Lactase						
U/g intestine	5.80 <sup>b</sup>	11.68 <sup>c</sup>	3.37 <sup>b</sup>	0.109 <sup>a</sup>	0.9881	< 0.001
U/g protein	77.6 <sup>b</sup>	157°	47.1 <sup>b</sup>	1.95ª	12.957	< 0.001
Maltase						
U/g intestine	0.933ª	0.936 <sup>a</sup>	1.18 <sup>b</sup>	0.906 <sup>a</sup>	0.0631	0.01
U/g protein	12.7	12.8	16.7	14.0	1.31	0.13

**Table 14.** Least square means for the effect of sampling site on small intestinal mass, protein concentration, mucosal density, and carbohydrase activities.

<sup>1</sup>Fructose was provided in the diet at 2.2 g/kg of BW.

<sup>2</sup>Standard error of the mean (Fructose, n = 4).

<sup>a-c</sup>Means within a row with the same letter do not differ.

### 3.4.4. mRNA expression

Dietary fructose did not influence mRNA expression of GLUT5, SGLT1, GLUT2, or ketohexokinase (Table 15). In calves fed fructose, small intestinal lactase mRNA expression increased (P = 0.001) by 3.1-fold. Sucrase-isomaltase mRNA expression in the small intestine decreased (P < 0.001) by 5.1-fold with dietary fructose. Fructose increased (P < 0.001) maltase-glucoamylase mRNA expression in the small intestine by 6.80-fold.

**Table 15.** Least square means for the effect of dietary fructose on mRNA expression of genes in the small intestine.

		Trea	tment		
Item	Fold Change	Control	Fructose <sup>1</sup>	$SEM^2$	<i>P</i> -value
Ketohexokinase	↓1.03	1.15	1.12	0.205	0.91
GLUT5	↑1.14	0.655	0.744	0.1131	0.55
SGLT1	↓1.21	1.00	0.828	0.1242	0.29
GLUT2	<b>↑1.21</b>	0.869	1.05	0.1537	0.37
Lactase	↑3.10	0.701	2.17	0.3218	0.001
Sucrase-isomaltase	↓5.07	1.36	0.268	0.2222	< 0.001
Maltase-glucoamylase	↑6.80	1.94	13.2	2.142	< 0.001

<sup>1</sup>Fructose was provided in the diet at 2.2 g/kg of BW.

<sup>2</sup>Standard error of the mean (Fructose, n = 4).

<sup>3</sup>Least square mean for the effect of treatment across all sampling sites (duodenum, proximal jejunum, distal jejunum, ileum).

Glucose transporter 5 mRNA expression was greatest in the duodenum and proximal jejunum and least in the distal jejunum and ileum (P < 0.001; Table 16). The mRNA expression of SGLT1 and GLUT2 were greatest in the proximal jejunum and least in the distal jejunum and ileum (P < 0.001). Lactase mRNA expression was greatest (P = 0.001) in the proximal jejunum. Furthermore, duodenal and distal jejunum lactase mRNA expression was greater (P = 0.001) than ileal lactase expression. Sucrase-isomaltase and ketohexokinase mRNA expression did not differ across sites of the small intestine.

	Site					
Item	Duod.	Prox. Jej.	Dist. Jej.	Ileum	SEM <sup>2</sup>	<i>P</i> -value
Ketohexokinase	1.01	1.39	1.45	0.674	0.2648	0.16
GLUT5	0.980 <sup>b</sup>	1.35 <sup>b</sup>	0.420 <sup>a</sup>	0.053 <sup>a</sup>	0.1460	< 0.001
SGLT1	0.952 <sup>b</sup>	1.50 <sup>c</sup>	$0.817^{ab}$	0.388 <sup>a</sup>	0.1603	< 0.001
GLUT2	1.10 <sup>b</sup>	2.44 <sup>c</sup>	0.287ª	0.007 <sup>a</sup>	0.2088	< 0.001
Lactase	1.52 <sup>b</sup>	2.68 <sup>c</sup>	1.53 <sup>b</sup>	0.015 <sup>a</sup>	0.4155	0.001
Sucrase-isomaltase	0.766	0.564	1.26	0.668	0.2869	0.35
Maltase-glucoamylase	6.28	6.18	8.98	8.79	3.044	0.86

**Table 16.** Least square means for the effect of sampling site on mRNA expression in the small intestine.

<sup>1</sup>Fructose was provided in the diet at 2.2 g/kg of BW.

<sup>2</sup>Standard error of the mean (Fructose, n = 4).

<sup>a-c</sup>Means within a row with the same letter do not differ.

# **3.5. Discussion**

Shifting the site of soluble carbohydrate digestion and absorption to the small intestine can provide a greater amount of energy available for maintenance and production compared to ruminal fermentation (Owens et al., 1986). While there is information about glucose absorption and utilization in ruminants, there is much less known about fructose as it is not a typical component of the diet and negligible amounts of fructose would typically flow to the small intestine. However, because fructose is metabolized differently than glucose, it serves as a relatively unregulated source of acetyl-CoA by bypassing the main regulatory steps in glycolysis (Elliott et al., 2002). High dietary intakes of fructose can increase lipogenesis and fatty acid synthesis in humans (Samuel, 2011) and rats (Crescenzo et al., 2014). Dietary carbohydrates, such as glucose, can be utilized in ruminants as a substrate to increase intramuscular fat (Smith and Crouse, 1984) or milk fat synthesis in beef and dairy cattle, respectively. Volpi-Lagreca and Duckett (2016) speculated that intestinal supply of fructose may result in increased intramuscular fat deposition in beef cattle. Moreover, about one-half of milk fatty acids are derived from *de novo* synthesis in dairy cows,

with a majority of the carbon source as acetate (Bauman and Mikko Griinari, 2003). Therefore, ectopic lipid accumulation from excess dietary energy intake (as fat or carbohydrate) may provide value for animal nutrition feeding strategies (Arai, 2014). However, the neonatal calf is an ontogenetic ruminant and may not have the genetic capacity to utilize large quantities of dietary carbohydrates for *de novo* fatty acids synthesis compared to mature ruminants (Roehrig et al., 1988; Pantophlet et al., 2016). Therefore, the lack of change in visceral, hepatic, and longissimus dorsi fat concentrations is likely because of the age of the calves rather than dietary inclusion of fructose. Despite this, the neonatal calf is a suitable model for studying effects of post-ruminal carbohydrate flow on post-ruminal digestion and absorption.

Feeding fructose to neonatal calves apparently altered carbohydrate metabolism and utilization in the current study, based on differences in serum glucose, L-lactate, and NEFA concentrations. Many previous studies in calves have demonstrated suppressed glucose concentrations in response to feeding fructose (Siddons et al., 1969; Daniels et al., 1974; Tyler and Ramsey, 1993; Keller et al., 1998; Becker et al., 2000; Pantophlet et al., 2016) and this effect is thought to be independent of insulin sensitivity (Pantophlet et al., 2016). Rapid catabolism of fructose by ketohexokinase to fructose-1-phosphate increases AMP concentrations, which is a negative allosteric regulator of fructose 1,6-bisphosphatase (Timson, 2019). Therefore, decreased serum glucose concentrations in response to dietary fructose could potentially be due to accumulation of fructose-1-phosphate and AMP, leading to a reduction in gluconeogenesis. In the current study, feeding fructose increased serum NEFA concentrations on days 0 and 7 of the feeding period but did not differ from control calves on days 14, 21, or 28. The convergent response for serum NEFA concentrations may suggest that the liver adapts to fructose supply by increasing fatty acid metabolism in the liver. This could partially be because of the increase in liver mass in

calves supplemented with fructose. More information is needed to determine if serum NEFA differences among days in calves fed fructose are because of increased incorporation of fatty acids into triglycerides and/or reduced fatty acid synthesis. A greater understanding of nutrient flux across the portal-drained viscera and liver are needed to evaluate tissue-level and whole-body changes in glucose and lipid metabolism in response to dietary fructose.

Although BW was not affected by treatment, mass of the small intestine, liver, and kidney increased in response to dietary fructose. The small intestine, liver, and kidney are the primary tissues involved in nutrient absorption, metabolism, and excretion. It is unclear if these observed differences in tissue mass influence energy demands or if changes in tissue mass during neonatal growth could influence post-weaning performance. Increases in small intestinal and hepatic mass could potentially increase energy expenditure for the maintenance of these tissues and potentially decrease energy balance. Alternatively, an increase in small intestinal or hepatic mass may increase the capacity for digestion, absorption, or metabolism resulting in an increase energy supply. Evidence for increases in digestive or absorptive capacities may also be supported by the increase in small intestinal mucosal density in calves fed fructose. Recent research has demonstrated that a significant proportion of dietary fructose is metabolized in the small intestine in rats (Jang et al., 2018). In contrast, many authors have suggested that the liver is the principal site of fructose metabolism (Caliceti et al., 2017; Jegatheesan and De Bandt, 2017). There is valid evidence to support this concept because of the high levels of expression of enzymes involved in fructose catabolism, sensitivity to fructose, and association of fructose with the incidence of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (Koo et al., 2008; Ishimoto et al., 2013; Lanaspa et al., 2013; Zhang et al., 2017; Jang et al., 2018). Regardless, dietary fructose may have specific effects on both the small intestine and liver in many species including rats, mice, humans, and cattle.

In rats, dietary fructose, independent of energy intake, has been shown to increase kidney weight, renal hypertrophy, and tubular cell proliferation (Nakamaya et al., 2010). Although not measured in the current study, it is thought that hepatic fructose metabolism, which subsequently leads to depletion of ATP (Yair and Allen, 2017) and production of uric acid, may contribute to adverse effects on renal function (Johnson et al., 2010). There was also a tendency for increased perirenal fat mass in the fructose-fed calves. It is unclear if the tendency for an increase in perirenal fat mass is directly due to dietary fructose intake or indirectly through increases in kidney mass. Others have reported that dietary carbohydrates do not significantly contribute to body fat deposition in milk-fed calves (van den Borne et al., 2007). Rats fed fructose have been shown to have increased perirenal fat pad mass per unit of BW (Rönn et al., 2013), independent of changes in visceral adiposity. Indeed, research in rodent and ruminant models, similar to the current study, suggests that fructose can affect kidney mass and function.

Regulation of post-ruminal digestive enzyme activity in ruminants has typically been thought to respond to dietary intake level or energy intake more so than luminal carbohydrate (Kreikemeier et al., 1990; Harmon, 1992; Swanson et al., 2000). In the current study, pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase concentration was 44.2% greater in calves supplemented with fructose. Previous research has demonstrated that post-ruminal carbohydrate supply as starch or partially hydrolyzed starch (Walker and Harmon, 1995; Wang and Taniguchi, 1998; Swanson et al., 2002b) or glucose (Swanson et al., 2002b) decreases pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase activity in ruminants. Swanson et al. (2002b) infused 1.37 g/kg of BW or 2.76 g/kg of BW of glucose into the abomasum, which is similar to the 2.2 g/kg of BW of fructose provided in the current study. Fructose increases cholecystokinin (CCK) secretion in humans (Kuhre et al., 2014) and CCK has been thought to be a major regulator of pancreatic exocrine secretion in nonruminants (Miyasaka and Funakoshi, 1998). Much less is known in ruminants; however, *in vitro* incubations of bovine pancreatic acinar cells with caereulein, a CCK mimic, increased  $\alpha$ -amylase release when incubated with amino acids or when tissue was collected from ruminating calves infused with casein (Swanson et al., 2003). It should be noted that neonatal calves in our study had a large supply of post-ruminal protein, as the milk-replacer contained 21.68% CP on a DM basis. In contrast to nonruminants, pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase typically increases with post-ruminal protein or amino acid flow in ruminants (Swanson et al., 2002a; Liu et al., 2015)

Dietary fructose increased small intestinal glucoamylase concentration by 30.0% and maltase-glucoamylase expression by 6.8-fold. Approximately 80% of the apparent maltase activity is derived from sucrase-isomaltase and the remaining 20% from maltase-glucoamylase in humans and mice (Galand, 1989; Lin et al., 2012). Differential regulation of maltase-glucoamylase (increase) and sucrase-isomaltase (decrease) mRNA expression by dietary fructose may explain why there was no change in maltase activity yet an increase in glucoamylase activity. Koch et al. (2019) found that the level milk replacer intake did not influence mRNA expression of sucrase-isomaltase, maltase-glucoamylase, or lactase. This suggests that, in the current study, changes in small intestinal carbohydrase mRNA expression with dietary fructose occurred independent of energy intake. More information is needed to understand how dietary carbohydrates influence digestive enzyme activity in ruminants.

To our knowledge, no studies have evaluated the effects of dietary fructose on the regulation of GLUT5 mRNA expression in the ruminant small intestine. In the current study, dietary fructose supply did not influence GLUT5 mRNA expression in the small intestine. Previous work in cattle has demonstrated that GLUT5 does not respond to ruminal or abomasal infusions of 3.1 g/kg of BW of starch hydrolysate (Liao et al., 2009). Douard and Ferraris (2008)

discussed the complex relationships between age, luminal fructose supply, and induction of GLUT5 in neonatal (milk only), weaning (milk + solid feed), and post-weaning (feed only) rats. In general, GLUT5 expression is nutritionally regulated by luminal fructose during weaning (14-28 days of age) and post-weaning (>28 days of age) in rats (David et al., 1995; Shu et al., 1997; Shu et al., 1998; Jiang and Ferraris, 2001; Jiang et al., 2001; Cui et al., 2004). However, in neonatal rats (<14 days of age), GLUT5 expression can increase with luminal fructose and glucocorticoid supply but not luminal fructose alone (Douard et al., 2008a; Douard et al., 2008b; Suzuki et al., 2011). Calves in the current study were fed milk-replacer with no solid feed. Thus, results from the current study in neonatal calves support the work of others in rats, suggesting that GLUT5 expression is not influenced solely by luminal fructose supply in mammals during the neonatal phase. However, it remains unclear whether GLUT5 can be nutritionally regulated by luminal fructose in weaned or mature cattle.

Sodium-dependent glucose cotransporter-1 is likely the primary apical membrane transporter for glucose absorption in ruminants (Shirazi-Beechey, 1995; Harmon, 2009). Many studies in ruminants have concluded that glucose transport activity and SGLT1 abundance were greatest in milk-fed lambs and declines with age (Scharrer et al., 1979a; Scharrer et al., 1979b; Shirazi-Beechey et al., 1989; Shirazi-Beechey et al., 1991). Shirazi-Beechey et al. (1991) demonstrated that duodenal infusions of a 30 mM glucose solution for 4 days in adult sheep increased the rate of glucose transport by 40- to 80-fold which was also accompanied by an increase in SGLT1 abundance. Furthermore, Dyer et al. (1994) demonstrated that duodenal fructose infusions can increase jejunal SGLT1 induction in lambs. These authors concluded that luminal sugar is sensed in the intestine, independent of glucose metabolism, and that the inducing sugar does not need to be a substrate of SGLT1. However, several studies with post-ruminal

carbohydrate infusions in cattle have found little or no change in SGLT1 activity (Bauer et al., 2001a; Bauer et al., 2001b; Rodriguez et al., 2004; Guimaraes et al., 2007), mRNA expression (Liao et al., 2010), or protein abundance (Guimaraes et al., 2007). Similarly, there were no effects of dietary fructose on SGLT1 or GLUT2 mRNA expression in the small intestine in the current study, further suggesting that carbohydrate transporters in the small intestine of cattle are not sensitive to luminal carbohydrate flow.

Gilbert et al. (2016) reported that replacing 15% of lactose with fructose on a gross energy basis decreased total-tract DM, energy, and N digestibility. It should be noted that lactase activity was numerically lower by 21% in fructose-fed calves, which may have resulted in decreased digestibility. Dietary fructose increased lactase mRNA expression in the small intestine by 3.1-fold. Similarly in rats, fructose supplementation (40% of energy intake) increased lactase mRNA expression and the response was greater than with other carbohydrates such as glucose (Tanaka et al., 1998). Because lactase activity was numerically lower in fructose-fed calves and fructose-feeding may have decreased digestibility, it seems logical that lactase mRNA expression would increase to attempt to increase lactase protein synthesis and activity. However, regulation of digestive enzyme activity is complex and there are numerous regulatory mechanisms involved in controlling lactase activity (Auricchio, 1994).

In humans, dietary sucrose or fructose increases sucrase activity in the small intestine (Rosensweig and Herman, 1968). Additionally, dietary fructose supplementation can induce sucrase activity in patients with congenital sucrase-isomaltase deficiency (Greene et al., 1972). However, several authors have failed to detect sucrase activity in the small intestine of cattle (Huber et al., 1961; Siddons, 1968; Kreikemeier et al., 1990) or sheep (Walker, 1959; Shirazi-Beechey et al., 1989). Moreover, abomasal infusions of sucrose does not induce sucrase activity
in lambs (Swanson and Harmon, 1997). Similar to previous reports, sucrase activity was not detected in the small intestine in the current study, even when the incubation time was increased to 24 h. This demonstrates that dietary fructose does not induce sucrase activity in cattle. In the current study, feeding fructose to calves decreased sucrase-isomaltase mRNA expression in the small intestine. This demonstrates that sucrase-isomaltase can be regulated at the transcriptional level in cattle. In rats, dietary fructose (40% of energy intake) has been shown to increase jejunal sucrase-isomaltase expression within 12 h (Kishi et al., 1999). However, results from the current study suggest that fructose presence in the small intestine selectively decreases sucrase-isomaltase mRNA expression through a negative feedback mechanism via product inhibition. Since fructose is a product of sucrose hydrolysis, it is possible that luminal and/or absorbed fructose decreases sucrase-isomaltase mRNA expression after feeding fructose for 28 d.

## **3.6.** Conclusions

Data from the current study demonstrates that dietary fructose supply influences visceral organ growth, carbohydrate metabolism, and small intestinal digestive enzyme mRNA expression in neonatal calves. Specifically, feeding fructose to neonatal calves increased mass of the small intestine, liver, and kidney. Altered carbohydrate metabolism in response to dietary fructose was evident by decreased serum glucose and L-lactate concentrations and an increase in serum NEFA concentrations. Dietary fructose did not influence nutrient transporter expression but differentially regulated lactase, maltase-glucoamylase, and sucrase-isomaltase expression. Sucrase-isomaltase is transcriptionally regulated by fructose in the ruminant small intestine. However, feeding fructose did not induce sucrase activity. Future research should focus on differential regulation of small intestinal function between glucose and fructose in ruminants. Additional work is needed to

quantify fructose transport and metabolism in ruminants and determine if there are potentially production benefits from increasing post-ruminal supply of fructose.

## 3.7. Literature cited

- AOAC. 1990. Official methods of analysis. 15th ed. Assoc. Off. Anal. Chem., Arlington, VA.
- Angulo, C., M. C. Rauch, A. Droppelmann, A. M. Reyes, J. C. Slebe, F. Delgado-Lopez, V. H.
  Guaiquil, J. C. Vera, and I. I. Concha. 1998. Hexose transporter expression and function in mammalian spermatozoa: Cellular localization and transport of hexoses and vitamin C.
  J. Cell Biochem. 71:189-203.
- Arai, T. 2014. The development of animal nutrition and metabolism and the challenges of our time. Front. Vet. Sci. 1:23.
- Auricchio, S. 1994. Regulatory mechanisms of the lactase activity in adult intestine. Gastroenterology. 106:1376-1378.
- Bauer, M. L., D. L. Harmon, K. R. McLeod, and G. B. Huntington. 2001a. Influence of α-linked glucose on jejunal sodium-glucose co-transport activity in ruminants. Comp. Biochem.
   Physiol. 129A:577-583.
- Bauer, M. L., D. L. Harmon, D. W. Bohnert, A. F. Branco, and G. B. Huntington. 2001b. Influence of α-linked glucose on sodium-glucose cotransport activity along the small intestine in cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 79:1917-1924.
- Bauman, D. E., and J. Mikko Griinari. 2003. Nutritional regulation of milk fat synthesis. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 23:203-227.
- Becker, C. J., H. L. Keller, W. P. Weiss, and L. B. Willett. 2000. Response of newborn calves to oral fructose, sorbitol, or lactose supplements. J. Appl. Anim. Res. 17:185-196.

- Caliceti, C., D. Calabria, A. Roda, and A. F. G. Cicero. 2017. Fructose intake, serum uric acid, and cardiometabolic disorders: a critical review. Nutrients. 9:395.
  doi:10.3390/nu9040395
- Crescenzo, R., F. Bianco, P. Coppola, A. Mazzoli, S. Valiante, G. Liverini, and S. Iossa. 2014. Adipose tissue remodeling in rats exhibiting fructose-induced obesity. Eur. J. Nutr. 53:413–419.
- Crouse, M. S., N. P. Greseth, K. J. McLean, M. R. Crosswhite, N. Negrin Pereira, A. K. Ward,
  L. P. Reynolds, C. R. Dahlen, B. W. Neville, P. P. Borowicz, and J. S. Caton. 2019.
  Maternal nutrition and stage of early pregnancy in beef heifers: impacts on hexose and
  AA concentrations in maternal and fetal fluids. J. Anim. Sci. 97:1296-1316. doi:
  10.1093/jas/skz013
- Cui, X. L., P. Soteropoulos, P. Tolias, and R. P. Ferraris. 2004. Fructose-responsive genes in the small intestine of neonatal rats. Physiol. Genomics. 18:206-217.
- Cui, W., D. D. Taub, and K. Gardner. 2007. qPrimerDepot: A primer database for quantitative real time PCR. Nucleic Acids Res.35(Database issue):D805–D809.
- Dahlqvist, A. 1964. Method of assay of intestinal disaccharidases. Anal. Biochem. 7:18-25.
- Daniels, L. B., J. L. Perkins, D. Krieder, D. Tugwell, and D. Carpenter. 1974. Blood glucose and fructose in the newborn ruminant. J. Dairy Sci. 57:1196-1200.
- David, E. S., D. S. Cingari, and R. P. Ferraris. 1995. Dietary induction of intestinal fructose absorption in weaning rats. Pediatr. Res. 37:777-782.
- Dollar, A. M., and J. W. G. Porter. 1957. Utilization of carbohydrates by the young calf. Nature. 179:1299-1300.

- Douard, V., and R. P. Ferraris. 2008. Regulation of the fructose transporter GLUT5 in health and disease. Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab. 295:227-237.
- Douard, V., H. I. Choi, S. Elshenawy, D. Lagunoff, and R. P. Ferraris. 2008. Developmental reprogramming of rat GLUT5 requires glucocorticoid receptor translocation to the nucleus. J. Physiol. 586:3657-3673.
- Douard, V., X. L. Cui, P. Soteropolos, and R. P. Ferraris. 2008b. Dexamethasone sensitizes the neonatal intestine to fructose induction of intestinal fructose transporter (SLC2A5) function. Endocrinology. 149:409-423.
- Dyer, J., D. Scott, R. B. Beechey, A. D. Care, K. S. Abbas, and S. P. Shirazi-Beechey. 1994.
  Dietary regulation of intestinal glucose transport. In: M. J. Lentze, R. J. Grand, H. Y.
  Naim, editors, Mammalian Brush-border Membrane Proteins, Part II. Stuttgart and New York: Thieme Verlag, New York, NY. p. 65-72.
- Eisemann, J. H., G. B. Huntington, and C. L. Ferrell. 1988. Effects of dietary clenbuterol on metabolism of the hindquarters in steers. J. Anim. Sci. 66:342-353.
- Elliott, S. S., N. L. Keim, J. S. Stern, K. Teff, and P. J. Havel. 2002. Fructose, weight gain, and the insulin resistance syndrome. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 76:911–922.
- Farrance, I. 1987. Plasma glucose methods, a review. Clin. Biochem. Rev. 8:55-68.
- Farve, G., C. Grangeon-Chapon, C. Raffaelli, F. François-Chalmin, A. Iannelli, and V. Esnault. 2017. Perirenal fat thickness measured with computed tomography is a reliable estimate of perirenal fat mass. PLoS One. 12:e0175561. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0175561
- Ferraris, R. P., J. Y. Choe, and C. R. Patel. 2018. Intestinal absorption of fructose. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 38:41-67.

- Galand, G. 1989. Brush border membrane sucrase-isomaltase, maltase-glucoamylase and trehalase in mammals. Comparative development, effects of glucocorticoids, molecular mechanisms, and phylogenetic implications. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. B. 94:1-11.
- Gilbert, M. S., A. J. Pantophlet, H. Berends, A. M. Pluschke, J. J. G. C. van den Borne, W. H. Hendriks, H. A. Schols, and W. J. J. Gerrits. 2015. Fermentation in the small intestine contributes substantially to intestinal starch disappearance in calves. J. Nutr. 145:1147-1155. doi:10.3945/jn.114.208595
- Gilbert, M. S., A. J. Pantophlet, J. J. G. C. van den Borne, W. H. Hendriks, H. A. Schols, and W.J. J. Gerrits. 2016. Effects of replacing lactose from milk replace by glucose, fructose, or glycerol on energy partitioning in veal calves. J. Dairy Sci. 99:1121-1132.
- Greene, H. L., F. B. Stifel, and R. H. Herman. 1972. Dietary stimulation of sucrase in a patient with sucrase-isomaltase deficiency. Biochem. Med. 6:409-418.
- Guimaraes, K. C., S. R. Hazelton, J. C. Matthews, K. C. Swanson, D. L. Harmon, and A. F. Branco. 2007. Influence of starch and casein administered postruminally on small intestinal sodium-glucose cotransport activity and expression. Braz. Arch. Biol. Technol. 50:963-970.
- Gutmann, I., and A. W. Wahlefeld. 1974. L(+) lactate determination with lactate dehydrogenase and NAD. Methods of Enzymatic Analysis, H. Bergmeyer (Ed.). Vol. 3, pp.1464-1468. Academic Press, N.Y.
- Harmon, D. L. 1992. Impact of nutrition on pancreatic exocrine and endocrine secretion in ruminants: a review. J. Anim. Sci. 70:1290-1301.
- Harmon, D. L. 1993. Nutritional regulation of postruminal digestive enzymes in ruminants. J. Dairy Sci. 76:2102-2111. https://doi.org/10.2527/1992.7041290x

- Harmon, D. L. 2009. Understanding starch utilization in the small intestine of cattle. Asian-Aust.J. Anim. Sci. 22:915-922.
- Herrera-Saldana, R., and J. T. Huber. 1989. Influence of varying protein and starch degradabilities on performance of lactating cows. J. Dairy Sci. 72:1477-1483.
- Huber, J. T., N. L. Jacobson, R. S. Allen, and P. A. Hartman. 1961. Digestive enzyme activities in the young calf. J. Dairy Sci. 44:1494-1501. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(61)89911-6
- Ishimoto, T., M. A. Lanaspa, C. J. Rivard, C. A. Roncal-Jimenez, D. J. Orlicky, C. Cicerchi, R.
  H. McMahan, M. F. Adelmalek, H. R. Rosen, M. R. Jackman, P. S. MacLean, C. P.
  Diggle, A. Asipu, S. Inaba, T. Kosugi, W. Sato, S. Maruyama, L. G. Sanchez-Lozada, Y.
  Y. Sautin, J. O. Hill, D. T. Bonthron, and R. J. Johnson. 2013. High-fat and high-sucrose (western) diet induces steatohepatitis that is dependent on fructokinase. Hepatology. 58:1632-1643. doi: 10.1002/hep.26594
- Jang, C., S. Hui, W. Lu, A. J. Cowan, R. J. Morscher, G. Lee, W. Liu, G. J. Tesz, M. J. Birnbaum, and J. D. Rabinowitz. 2018. The small intestine converts dietary fructose into glucose and organic acids. Cell Metab. 27:351-361.
- Jegatheesen, P., and J. P. De Bandt. 2017. Fructose and NAFLD: the multi-faceted aspects of fructose metabolism. Nutrients. 9:230.
- Jiang, L., and R. P. Ferraris. 2001. Developmental reprogramming of rat GLUT-5 requires de novo mRNA and protein synthesis. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 280:G113-G120.

- Jiang, L., E. S. David, N. Espina, and R. P. Ferraris. 2001. GLUT-5 expression in neonatal rats: crypt-villus location and age-dependent regulation. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 281:G666-G674.
- Johnson, R. J., L. G. Sanchez-Lozada, and T. Nakagawa. 2010. The effect of fructose on renal biology and disease. J. Am. Soc. Nephrol. 21:2036-2039. doi: 10.1681/ASN.2010050506
- Jung, D., H. Biggs, J. Erikson, and P. U. Ledyard. 1975. New colorimetric reaction for end-point, continuous-flow, and kinetic measurement of urea. Clin. Chem. 21:654-658.
- Keller, H. L., L. I. Gherman, R. E. Kosa, D. C. Borger, W. P. Weiss, and L. B. Willett. 1998. Kinetics of plasma fructose and glucose when lactose and fructose are used as energy supplements for neonatal calves. 76:2197-2204.
- Keomanivong, F. E., C. O. Lemley, L. E. Camacho, R. Yunusova, P. P. Borowicz, J. S. Caton,
  A. M. Meyer, K. A. Vonnahme, and K. C. Swanson. 2016. Influence of nutrient restriction and melatonin supplementation of pregnant ewes on maternal and fetal pancreatic digestive enzymes and insulin-containing clusters. Animal. 10(3):440-448.
- Kidder, D. E., F. W. G. Hill, and J. A. Stevens. 1972. Automatic measurement of some mucosal carbohydrases. Clin. Chim. Acta. 37:491-501.
- Kishi, K., T. Tanaka, M. Igawa, S. Takase, and T. Goda. 1999. Sucrase-isomaltase and hexose transporter gene expressions are coordinately enhanced by dietary fructose in rat jejunum.J. Nutr. 129:953-956.
- Koo, H. Y., M. A. Wallig, B. H. Chung, T. Y. Nara, B. H. Simon Cho, M. T. Nakamura. 2008.Dietary fructose induces a wide range of genes with distinct shift in carbohydrate and lipid metabolism in fed and fasted rat liver. Biochim. Biophys. Acta. 1782:341-348.

- Kreikemeier, K. K., D. L. Harmon, J. P. Peters, K. L. Gross, C. K. Armendariz, and C. R. Krehbiel. 1990. Influence of dietary forage and feed intake on carbohydrase activities and small intestinal morphology of calves. J. Anim. Sci. 68:2916-2929.
- Kuhre, R. E., F. M. Gribble, B. Hartmann, F. Reimann, J. A. Windeløv, J. F. Rehfeld, and J. J.Holst. 2014. Fructose stimulates GLP-1 but not GIP secretion in mice, rats, and humans.Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 306:G622-G630.
- Lanaspa, M. A., T. Ishimoto, N. Li, C. Cicerchi, D. J. Orlicky, P. Ruzycki, C. Rivard, S. Inaba,
  C. A. Roncal-Jimenez, E. S. Bales, C. P. Diggle, A. Asipu, J. M. Petrash, T. Kosugi, S.
  Maruyama, L. G. Sanchez-Lozada, J. L. McManaman, D. T. Bonthron, Y. Y. Sautin, and
  R. J. Johnson. 2013. Endogenous fructose production and metabolism in the liver
  contributes to the development of metabolic syndrome. Nat. Comm. 4:2434. doi:
  10.1038/ncomms3434
- Lee, H. J., and J. Y. Cha. 2018. Recent insights into the role of ChREBP in intestinal fructose absorption and metabolism. BMB Rep. 51:429-436.
- Liao, S. F., D. L. Harmon, E. S. Vanzant, K. R. McLeod, J. A. Boling, and J. C. Matthews. 2010. The small intestinal epithelia of beef steers differentially express sugar transporter messenger ribonucleic acid in response to abomasal versus ruminal infusion of starch hydrolysate. J. Anim. Sci. 88:306-314. doi:10.2527/jas.2009-1992
- Lin, A. H. M., B. L. Nichols, R. Quezada-Calvillo, S. E. Avery, L. Sim, D. R. Rose, H. Y. Naim, and B. R. Hamaker. 2012. Unexpected high digestion rate of cooked starch by the Ctmaltase-glucoamylase small intestine mucosal α-glucosidase subunit. PLoS One. 7:e35473. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0035473

- Liu, K., Y. Liu, S. M. Liu, M. Xu, Z. P. Yu, X. Wang, Y. C. Cao, and J. H. Yao. 2015. Relationships between leucine and the pancreatic exocrine function for improving starch digestibility in ruminants. J. Dairy Sci. 98:2576-2582.
- Livak, K. J., and T. D. Schmittgen. 2001. Analysis of relative gene expression data using realtime quantitative PCR and the 2(-Delta Delta C(T)) Method. Methods. 25:402–408.
- Miyasaka, K., and A. Funakoshi. 1998. Luminal feedback regulation, monitor peptide, CCKreleasing peptide, and CCK receptors. Pancreas. 16:277-283.
- Nakayama, T., T. Kosugi, M. Gersch, T. Connor, L. G. Sanchez-Lozada, A. Lanaspa, C. Roncal,
  S. E. Perez-Pozo, R. J. Johnson, and T. Nakagawa. 2010. Dietary fructose causes
  tubulointerstitial injury in the normal rat kidney. Am. J. Physiol. Renal Physiol.
  298:F712-F720. doi:10.1152/ajprenal.00433.2009
- Owens, F. N., R. A. Zinn, and Y. K. Kim. 1986. Limits to starch digestion in the ruminant small intestine. J. Anim. Sci. 63:1634-1648. doi:10.2527/jas1986.6351634x
- Pantophlet, A. J., M. S. Gilbert, J. J. G. C. van den Borne, W. J. J. Gerrits, H. Roelofsen, M. G. Priebe, and R. J. Vonk. 2016. Lactose in milk replacer can partly be replaced by glucose, fructose, or glycerol without affecting insulin sensitivity in veal calves. J. Dairy Sci. 99:3072-3080.
- Rodriguez, S. M., K. C. Guimaraes, J. C. Matthews, K. R. McLeod, R. L. Baldwin VI, and D. L. Harmon. 2004. Influence of abomasal carbohydrates on small intestinal sodium-dependent glucose cotransporter activity and abundance in steers. J. Anim. Sci. 82:3015-3023.

- Roehrig, K., K. E. Nestor, and D. L. Palmquist. 1988. ATP citrate lyase activity in liver and adipose tissue of veal or ruminating calves (Bos Taurus). Comp. Biochem. Physiol. B. 90:147-149.
- Rönn, M., P. M. Lind, H. Karlsson, K. Cvek, J. Berglund, F. Malmberg, J. Örberg, L. lind, F. Ortiz-Nieto, and J. Kullberg. 2013. Quantification of total and visceral adipose tissue in fructose-fed rats using water-fat separated single echo MRI. Obesity. 21:E388-E395. doi:10.1002/oby.20229
- Rosensweig, N. S. and R. H. Herman. 1968. Control of jejunal sucrase and maltase activity by dietary sucrose or fructose in man. J. Clin. Invest. 47:2253-2262.
- Samuel, V. T. 2011. Fructose induced lipogenesis: From sugar to fat to insulin resistance. Trends Endocrinol. Metab. 22:60–65.
- Scharrer, E., H. G. Liebich, W. Raab, and N. Promberger. 1979a. Influence of age and rumen development on intestinal absorption of galactose and glucose in lambs: A functional morphological study. Zantralbl. Veterinarmed. A. 26:95-105.
- Scharrer, E., W. Peter, and W. Raab. 1979b. Reciprocal relationship between rumen development and intestinal sugar transport capacity in sheep. Zantralbl. Veterinarmed. A. 26:513-520.
- Shirazi-Beechey, S. P., R. B. Kemp, J. Dyer, and R. B. Beechey. 1989. Changes in the functions of the intestinal brush border membrane during the development of the ruminant habit in lambs. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 94B:801-806.
- Shirazi-Beechey, S. P., B. A. Hiryama, Y. Wang, D. Scott, M. W. Smith, and E. M. Wright. 1991. Ontogenic development of lamb intestinal sodium-glucose co-transporter is regulated by diet. J. Physiol. 437:699-708.

- Shirazi-Beechey, S. P. 1995. Molecular biology of intestinal glucose transport. Nut. Res. Rev. 8:27-41.
- Shu, R., E. S. David, and R. P. Ferraris. 1997. Dietary fructose enhances intestinal fructose transport and GLUT5 expression in weaning rats. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 272: G446–G453.
- Shu, R., E. S. David, and R. P. Ferraris. 1998. Luminal fructose modulates fructose transport and GLUT-5 expression in small intestine of weaning rats. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 274:G232–G239.
- Siddons, R. C. 1968. Carbohydrase activities in the bovine digestive tract. Biochem. J. 108:839-844. https://doi.org/10.1042/bj1080839
- Siddons, R. C., R. H. Smith, M. J. Henschel, W. B. Hill, and J. W. G. Porter. 1969. Carbohydrate utilization in the pre-ruminant calf. Br. J. Nutr. 23:333-341.
- Smith, P. K., R. I. Krohn, G. T. Hermanson, A. K. Mallia, F. H. Gartner, M. D. Provenzano, E. K. Fujimoto, N. M. Goeke, B. J. Olson, and D. C. Klenk. 1985. Measurement of protein using bicinchoninic acid. Anal. Biochem. 150:76-85.
- Smith, S. B., and J. D. Crouse. 1984. Relative contributions of acetate, lactate and glucose to lipogenesis in bovine intramuscular and subcutaneous adipose tissue. J. Nutr. 114:792-800.
- Suzuki, T., V. Douard, K. Mochizuki, T. Goda, and R. P. Ferraris. 2011. Diet-induced epigenetic regulation in vivo of the intestinal fructose transporter Glut5 during development of rat small intestine. Biochem. J. 435:43-53.
- Swanson, K. C., and D. L. Harmon. 1997. 505 Influence of abomasal sucrose infusion on small intestinal disaccharidase activity in lambs. J. Anim. Sci. 75(suppl.1):263.

Swanson, K. C., J. C. Matthews, A. D. Matthews, J. A. Howell, C. J. Richards, and D. L. Harmon. 2000. Dietary carbohydrate source and energy intake influence the expression of pancreatic α-amylase in lambs. J. Nutr. 130:2157-2165. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/130.9.2157

- Swanson, K. C., J. C. Matthews, C. A. Woods, and D. L. Harmon. 2002a. Postruminal administration of partially hydrolyzed starch and casein influences pancreatic alphaamylase expression in calves. J. Nutr. 132:376–381.
- Swanson, K. C., C. J. Richards, and D. L. Harmon. 2002b. Influence of abomasal infusion of glucose or partially hydrolyzed starch on pancreatic exocrine secretion in beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 80:1112-1116. https://doi.org/10.2527/2002.8041112x.
- Swanson, K. C., J. C. Matthews, C. A. Woods, and D. L. Harmon. 2003. Influence of substrate and/or neurohormonal mimic on in vitro pancreatic enzyme release from calves postruminally infused with partially hydrolyzed starch and/or casein. J. Anim. Sci. 81:1323-1331.
- Tanaka, T., K. Kishi, M. Igawa, S. Takese, and T. Goda. 1998. Dietary carbohydrates enhance lactase/phlorizin hydrolase gene expression at a transcription level in rat jejunum. Biochem. J. 331:225-230.
- Timson, D. J. 2019. Fructose 1,6-*bis*phosphatase: getting the message across. Biosci. Rep. 39:BSR20190124.
- Turner, R. J., and A. Moran. 1982. Heterogeneity of sodium-dependent D-glucose transport sites along the proximal tubule: Evidence from vesicle studies. Am. J. Physiol. 242:F406-F414.

- Tyler, H., and H. Ramsey. 1993. Effect of fructose induced hypoglycemia on cessation of macromolecular transport in the neonatal calf. J. Dairy Sci. 76:3021-3025.
- van den Borne, J. J. G. C., G. E. Lobley, M. W. A. Verstegen, J. M. Muijlaert, S. J. J. Alferink, and W. J. J. Gerrits. 2007. Body fat deposition does not originate from carbohydrates in milk-fed calves. J. Nutr. 137:2234-2241.
- Vandesompele, J., K. De Preter, F. Pattyn, B. Poppe, N. Van Roy, A. De Paepe, and F.
  Speleman. 2002. Accurate normalization of real-time quantitative RT-PCR data by geometric averaging of multiple internal control genes. Genome Biol.
  3:RESEARCH0034.
- Volpi-Lagreca, G., and S. K. Duckett. 2016. Supplementation of glycerol or fructose via drinking water to enhance marbling deposition and meat quality of finishing cattle. 94:858-868.
- Walker, D. M. 1959. The development of the digestive system of the young animal III. Carbohydrase enzyme development in the young lamb. J. Agric. Sci. 53:374-380.
- Walker, J. A., and D. L. Harmon. 1995. Influence of ruminal or abomasal starch hydrolysate infusion on pancreatic exocrine secretion and blood glucose and insulin concentrations in steers. J. Anim. Sci. 73:3766-3774. doi: 10.2527/1995.73123766x
- Wallenfels, K., P. Foldi, H. Niermann, H. Bender, and D. Linder. 1978. The enzymic synthesis, by transglucosylation of a homologous series of glycosidically substituted maltooligosaccharides, and their use as amylase substrates. Carbohydr. Res. 61:359–368.
- Wang, X., and K. Taniguchi. 1998 Activity of pancreatic digestive enzyme in sheep given abomasal infusion of starch and casein. Anim. Feed Sci. Technol. 69:870-874.

- Wang, Z., and L. A. Goonewardene. 2004. The use of MIXED models in the analysis of animal experiments with repeated measures data. Can. J. Anim. Sci. 84:1-11. doi:10.4141/A03-123.
- White, C. E., E. L. Piper, and P. R. Noland. 1979. Conversion of glucose to fructose in the fetal pig. J. Anim. Sci. 48:585-590. doi:10.2527/jas1979.483585x
- Yair, R., and M. S. Allen. 2017. The effects of fructose and phosphate infusions on dry matter intake of lactating cows. J. Dairy Sci. 100:2651-2659.
- Zhao, F. Q., D. R. Glimm, and J. J. Kennelly. 1993. Distribution of mammalian facilitative glucose transporter messenger RNA in bovine tissues. Int. J. Biochem. 25:1897–1903.
- Zhang, D., X. Tong, K. VanDommelen, N. Gupta, K. Stamper, G. F. Brady, Z. Meng, J. Lin, L. Rui, M. B. Omary, and L. Yin. 2017. Lipogenic transcription factor ChREBP mediates fructose-induced metabolic adaptations to prevent hepatotoxicity. J. Clin. Invest. 127:2855-2867. doi: 10.1172/JCI89934

## 4. GENERAL CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

In experiment 1, duodenal casein increased both pancreatic and small intestinal carbohydrases. Specifically, casein increased pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase and small intestinal maltase, isomaltase, and glucoamylase. Therefore, these data suggest that post-ruminal casein increases small intestinal starch digestion by increasing post-ruminal carbohydrase activities. However, glutamic acid did not affect any of the post-ruminal carbohydrases, with the exception of duodenal maltase. Although previous research has shown increases in small intestinal starch digestion with post-ruminal glutamic acid supply, these studies were limited to up to 14-d of sampling.

In experiment 2, dietary fructose influenced nutrient utilization, visceral organ mass, carbohydrase activity, and mRNA expression of small intestinal carbohydrases. Fructose decreased serum glucose concentrations, and also had interactions with day of sampling for L-lactate and NEFA concentrations in serum. These data suggest that fructose alters carbohydrate metabolism in calves. Furthermore, fructose increased mass of the liver, small intestine, kidney, and perirenal fat. These tissues are heavily involved in metabolism and contribute largely to whole-body energy expenditure. It is unclear how changes in visceral organ mass in response to fructose influences energy balance and maintenance energy requirements. Interestingly, fructose did not influence GLUT5, GLUT2, or SGLT1 mRNA expression. The lack of change in these carbohydrate transporters could potentially be due to the age of the calves. On the other hand, carbohydrate transporters in cattle seem to be relatively insensitive to changes in diet. Maltase-glucoamylase and lactase mRNA expression were greater with dietary fructose. Also, glucoamylase activity in the small intestine was increased with dietary fructose. This

suggests that sucrase-isomaltase is transcriptionally regulated by dietary fructose via a negative feedback mechanism.

In both experiments, sucrase activity was not detected in the small intestine. Previous research in humans has shown that dietary fructose can induce sucrase activity in patients with congenital sucrase-isomaltase deficiency. In nonruminants, the absence of sucrase activity decreases starch digestion. It is unclear how the absence of sucrase activity influences carbohydrate digestion in ruminants. Although post-ruminal casein supply increases pancreatic and small intestinal carbohydrases and small intestinal starch digestion, the digestion coefficients are still low (<70%). Therefore, only modest improvements may be achieved practically and other factors may be limiting to small intestinal starch digestion.

Future research is needed to understand how glutamic acid influences small intestinal starch digestion in the short- and long-term. Although post-ruminal protein supply had positive effects on carbohydrase activities, more information is needed on the mechanisms by which these processes occur. This could generate a more-targeted approach for future research to target specific genes, proteins, or metabolic pathways associated with increasing carbohydrase activity.

Future studies are needed to determine if GLUT5 can respond to luminal fructose postweaning or pre-weaning with glucocorticoid enhancement. Fructose transport and metabolism is still undefined in ruminants and will need to be determined in future experiments. This is an important step because fructose needs to be absorbed through the small intestine, transported to the liver, and metabolized by ketohexokinase if energetic advantages over glucose are to be observed. If this is possible, then future studies should evaluate the effects of fructose and glucose on marbling deposition in beef cattle and milk fat synthesis in dairy cattle.